LEARNER'S MANUAL

Microsoft[®] Windows[®] 10: Part 1

Courseware Release Version 4.0 © Velsoft Training Materials, Inc. Used under licence by TEIA.

Notice of Rights

No part of this publication may be reproduced, transmitted, transcribed, stored in a retrieval system, or translated into any language or computer language, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, magnetic, optical, chemical, manual, or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the copyright owner., except under the terms of a courseware site license agreement.

Trademark Notice

Terms such as PowerPoint, Windows, Word, Microsoft, etc. are trademarks of Microsoft, Inc. Throughout this courseware title, trademark names are used. Rather than just put a trademark symbol in each occurrence of a trademarked name, it is stated that the names are being used in an editorial fashion and to the benefit of the trademark owner with no intention of infringement of the trademark.

Notice of Liability

The information in this courseware title is distributed on an 'as is' basis, without warranty. While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this course, no providing parties. shall have any liability to any person or entity with respect to any loss or damage caused or alleged to be caused directly or indirectly by the instructions contained in this book or by the computer software and hardware products described in it.

Disclaimer

While a sincere effort to ensure the accuracy of the material described herein has been made there is no warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the quality, correctness, reliability, accuracy, or freedom from error of this document or the products it describes. Data used in examples and sample data files are intended to be fictional. Any resemblance to real persons or companies is entirely coincidental.

All information in this manual was correct at the time of writing.

Microsoft[®] Windows: Part 1

Contents

About This Course	1
Course Prereauisites	1
Course Overview	1
Course Objectives	
How To Use This Booklet	
Windows as a Service	
Lesson 1: Getting to Know PC's and the Windows 10 User	Interface 2
TOPIC A: Identify Components of a Personal Computer	
Personal Computers	
Hardware	
Operating System	
Application Software	
TOPIC B: Sign Into Windows 10	
The Boot Process	
The Lock Screen	
The Sign In Screen	
Ease of Access Menu	
Shut Down Options Menu	
Password Sign In	9
Activity 1-1	
TOPIC C: Navigate the Desktop	
The Desktop	
The Taskbar	
The Notification Area	
Tooltips	
Context Menus	
Jump Lists	
Dialog Boxes	
Desktop Icons	
Enabling Tablet Mode	
Activity 1-2	
TOPIC D: The Start Menu	
Using the Start Button	
Anatomy of the Start Menu	
Tiles	
Live Tiles	
Resizing the Start Menu	
Viewing All Apps	
Summary	
Lesson 2: Using Windows Store Apps and Navigation Feat	tures 43
TOPIC A: Multitask with Apps	
Switching Between Apps	
The Snap Feature	

00	······································
Closing an App	
Activity 2-1	
OPIC B: Search Your Computer	
Getting to Know Cortana	54
Setting Up Cortana	55
Using Cortana Voice Commands	57
Using the Search Field	
Using the Cortana Menu	
Using the Cortana Notebook	64
OPIC C: View Notifications	
About Windows 10 Notifications	
About the Action Center	71
Opening and Closing the Action Center	72
Clearing Notifications	74
Customizing Notification Settings	
Activity 2-1	78
OPIC D: Windows Store Apps	
About the Windows Store	
Opening the Windows Store	83
Common Windows Store App Navigation Features	
Downloading and Installing Windows Store Apps	86
Uninstalling Apps	88
Activity 2-2	
OPIC E: Windows 10 Navigation Summary	
Maying Datwaan Anns	04
Noving Between Apps	J.
Basic Actions	
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout	98
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary	92
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications	98 99
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications COPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows	98
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications OPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows	98
Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications TOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize Maximize/Restore and Close	98 99
Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary	98 99
Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary	98 99 99 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 1
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1	98 99 100 100 101 102 103 104 105 105 107 105
Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications TOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions. Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1	98 99 99 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 1
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 108 107
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Libraries	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 103 104 105 105 107 108 107 108 107 108 107
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications "OPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 "OPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 108 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar	98 99 100 100 101 102 102 102 102 102 104 105 107 108 107 108 112 112 112 112 113
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications TOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 TOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 108 107 108 112 112 112 113 115 115
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications "OPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 "OPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer. Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 108 107 108 112 112 112 113 115 115 115 115
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 103 104 105 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions. Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries. Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 COPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Deskton Annlications	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107
Moting Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 COPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 103 104 105 107 108 107 108 107 108 107 108 109 107 108 109 109 109 109 109 109 109 109 109 109
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications "OPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Shake and Peek Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 "OPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer. Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 "OPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications Creating New Documents Opening Existing Documents	98 99 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 104 105 107 108 107 108 112 112 112 113 115 115 115 115 120 122 124 133 133
Moting Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout mmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications FOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Activity 3-1 FOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer. Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer. Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 FOPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications Creating New Documents Opening Existing Documents Savian Documents	98 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 103 104 105 107 105 107 108 107 108 109 112 112 112 112 112 112 113 115 119 120 122 124 133 133 133
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout nmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications rOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Cascade, Stack, and Side by Side Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 TOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 TOPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications Creating New Documents. Opening Existing Documents. Saving Documents. The Clibbaard	96 99 99 100 101 102 103 103 104 103 104 105 107 107 107 108 107 107 108 109 109 112 112 112 113 113 115 119 120 120 122 124 133 133 135 137
Modifying Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout nmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications rOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Shake and Peek Functions Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 TOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 COPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications Creating New Documents Opening Existing Documents Saving Documents The Clipboard Undo and Redo	98 99 100 100 101 102 102 103 103 104 104 105 107 107 107 107 107 108 109 109 112 112 112 112 112 113 115 119 120 122 124 133 135 137 138
Moving Between Apps Basic Actions Modifying Window Layout nmary son 3: Working with Desktop Applications rOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows About Desktop Windows Resizing Windows Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close Using Shake and Peek Functions Activity 3-1 TOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer . Files and Folders Libraries Getting to Know File Explorer Tabs and the Ribbon Interface The Quick Access Toolbar Pinning Locations for Quick Access The Recycle Bin Activity 3-2 COPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications Creating New Documents Opening Existing Documents Saving Documents The Clipboard Undo and Redo Printing Documents	98 99 100 101 101 102 102 103 104 104 105 107 108 107 108 107 108 109 112 112 112 112 112 112 112 113 115 119 120 120 122 124 133 135 137 138 138

Activity 3-2	
Summary	
Lesson 4: Using Microsoft Edge	
TOPIC A: Navigate Microsoft Edge	
Web Browsers and Search Engines	
Microsoft Edge and Internet Explorer	
Elements of the Microsoft Edge Window	
URL's	
Bing	
Activity 4-1	
TOPIC B: Use Microsoft Edge	
Viewing Frequently Visited Websites	163
Viewing Your Favorites	
Viewing Your Reading List	
Viewing Your History	
Using Reading View	
Creating Web Notes	
Sharing With Microsoft Edge	
Using Cortana in Microsoft Edge	
Activity 4-2	
TOPIC C: Manage Tabs	
About Tabs	
Creating New Tabs	
Switching Between Tabs	
Managing Tabs	
Closing a Tab	
Activity 4-3	
TOPIC D: Modify Microsoft Edge Options	
About the More Actions Menu	
Customizing Browser Settings	
Customizing Advanced Settings	
Activity 4-4	
Summary	212
Lesson 5: Customizing the Windows 10 Environment	
TOPIC A: Change Basic Windows Settings	
Accessing the Settings Windows Settings	214 71 <i>1</i>
Accessing the Settings Window	
Accessing the Control Panel	223
Overview of the Control Panel	
Changing the Control Panel View	
Activity 5-1	
TOPIC B: Customize the Lock Screen	
Using the Lock Screen	
Changing the Background	
Changing Apps	
Changing the Screen Saver	
Activity 5-2	
TOPIC C: Customize the Desktop	
Changing the Desktop Background	
Changing the Accent Color	

Applying a Theme	
Activity 5-3	
Summary	
Lesson 6: Using Windows 10 Security Features	259
TOPIC A: Configure Passwords	
Managing Passwords	
Adding a PIN Password	
Adding a Picture Password	
Activity 6-1	
TOPIC B: Use Windows Defender	
What is Windows Defender?	
Opening Windows Defender	
Overview of Windows Defender	
Changing Windows Defender Settings	
Activity 6-2	
TOPIC C: Store and Share Files with OneDrive	
What is OneDrive?	
Using the OneDrive Notification Icon	
Viewing Your Local OneDrive Folder	
Viewing Your Online OneDrive Folder	
Uploading Files and Folders	
Changing OneDrive Settings	
Activity 6-3	
Summary	293
Appendices	
Keyboard Shortcut Quick Reference Sheet	
Glossary	
Index	

ABOUT THIS COURSE

COURSE PREREQUISITES

Before beginning this course, students should be comfortable using the keyboard and mouse. No previous experience with other versions of Windows is necessary, although it may be helpful.

COURSE OVERVIEW

This booklet may be used as either a self-contained course in Windows 10 or a user's reference manual to find out specific areas or functions of Windows.

COURSE OBJECTIVES

By the end of this Part 1 course, users should be comfortable logging into Windows 10, completing basic actions using its user interface, customizing the user interface, understanding its security features, and using both Microsoft Edge and File Explorer.

HOW TO USE THIS BOOKLET

This course is broken up into six lessons. Each lesson focuses on several key parts, each of which are broken down into easy-to-follow concepts. Note that there are a series of e-learning episodes that follow the sequence of this book that a learner could use for a visual explanation.

There is also a collection of Exercise Files; if you wish to use these download the files to a convenient location. They will be referenced throughout this course and may support your learning experience.

WINDOWS AS A SERVICE

Microsoft has announced that this version of Windows will be the last numbered version that it will offer. Future improvements and changes will be released as regular operating system updates, rather than new versions.

Because of this, your version of Windows may not be exactly the same as the images shown in this manual. As well, some steps may be slightly different than what we have presented.

This courseware was written with Build 10240 of Version 10. You can view your current version and build by press Win + R to open the Run dialog. Then, type, "winver" and click OK. The resulting dialog will provide the desired information.

LESSON 1: GETTING TO KNOW PC'S AND THE WINDOWS 10 USER INTERFACE

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Identify the components of a personal computer
- Sign into Windows 10
- Navigate the desktop
- Explore the Start menu

TOPIC A: Identify Components of a Personal Computer

Microsoft Windows 10 is the latest major Windows release from Microsoft.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About personal computers
- About computer hardware
- About operating systems
- About application software

PERSONAL COMPUTERS

Commonplace in just about every workplace and home today, **personal computers (PC's)** are small computers that are intended to be used by an individual user. Sometimes referred to as **workstations**, personal computers can range widely in size and portability. While many workplaces use desktop PC's, laptop and notebook PC's are also common as they allow you to carry your computer with you wherever you go.

A point of distinction that continues to this day is that a personal computer refers to a computer that runs Microsoft Windows. If it uses Apple OS X, then it is typically referred to as a Mac. While today both are very similar in architecture and operation, this was not always the case and people still tend to categorize computers into **PC's** or **Mac's**.

HARDWARE

The term **hardware** is used to refer to the various physical parts that make up a personal computer. This hardware is what the operating system and its applications use to run. A typical PC consists of a computer case, power supply, motherboard (which includes a processor, RAM, and graphics card), as well as a hard drive on which data is stored.

While optical disk drives (CD/DVD/Blu-ray) are still common, they are slowly being phased out as Internet speeds increase, online storage becomes more common, and flash-based thumb drives increase in size.

Also considered as hardware are any external devices that can be attached to a computer through various connectors. For example, most personal computers have a monitor, keyboard, and mouse attached connected to them. In the case of a laptop computer, these devices are built directly into the computer's case.

OPERATING SYSTEM

The **operating system (OS)** runs on your personal computer's hardware and provides a user interface that you can use to interact with the computer itself and run application software. Additionally, an operating system manages your computer's resources (memory, processing power, networking, etc.) so that you can utilize them much more easily than would otherwise be possible:



There are several different operating systems that are available, including Microsoft Windows, Apple OS X, Linux, Solaris, and FreeBSD. In today's business environment, you will typically find that Microsoft Windows is by far the most used operating system. This is followed distantly by Apple OS X and Linux. Other operating systems are used for more specialized purposes.

It is important to note that the Microsoft Windows branding includes several different versions of the same operating system. For example, while this course focuses on Windows 10, you may run into Windows 8, Windows 7, Windows Vista, and even Windows XP. However, as Windows 10 is designed to replace these versions, older versions of Windows will become less common.

APPLICATION SOFTWARE

While the operating system provides you with an interface to interact with your computer and its resources, **application software** is provided to help you complete a specific task. For example, word processing software such as Microsoft Word exists to help you compose, edit, or view documents.

Occasionally, software may be bundled and sold as suites, which include several individual applications that can typically work with one another. Microsoft Office, for example, is a

productivity suite that includes programs to help you compose documents, presentations, spreadsheets, and much more.

When application software is opened on your computer, it is separated from the operating system using a **window**. For example, if you open WordPad you will see that it appears in its own window on your desktop:



This system allows you to run multiple applications at the same time without getting them confused. Additionally, it provides some separation between the operating system and the software that runs on it.

TOPIC B: Sign Into Windows 10

Unless it has been preconfigured otherwise, the first task that you will need to do when you turn on a computer running Windows 10 is to sign into your Windows account. Over the course of this topic, you will learn about how your computer starts up, the parts of the Lock screen, and how to sign into Windows 10.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About the boot process
- About the Lock screen
- About the Sign In screen
- About the Ease of Access menu
- About the Shut Down Options menu
- About the password sign in process

THE BOOT PROCESS

Just like when you start the ignition of your car, a computer needs a few moments to start up completely. When you first turn on your computer, it will automatically enter the boot process. This process is handled by your computer's **BIOS (Basic Input/Output System)**. This is specialized software that is stored on your computer's motherboard and is separate from the operating system. It is used to control basic computer functions like hardware configuration and the boot process.

This boot process will begin by first checking that there are no problems with your computer's hardware using **POST (Power On Self-Test)**. If any errors are found, you will typically hear a beep followed by an error message displayed on your screen. If no errors are found (as is almost always the case), the boot process will continue. The BIOS will continue on and hand over the boot process to the boot manager that is used by the operating system. In the case of Windows 10, this is the **Windows Boot Manager (BOOTMGR)**. This boot manager will then continue to load the operating system itself. This stage is represented by a loading screen which will eventually give way to the Lock screen.

The speed of the boot process depends on the hardware that your computer uses. In some cases your computer might be so fast that you barely notice the boot process at all, but it still happens in the background.

THE LOCK SCREEN

Once your computer has completed the boot process, you will be greeted by the Lock screen. This screen will display some basic information about your computer when it is not in use. It consists of a background picture, as well as some basic information such as the date and time, network information, app status updates, and more:



To continue logging into your computer and move past the Lock screen, click anywhere on the screen or press any key on your keyboard. This will cause the Lock screen to roll up and reveal the Sign In screen.

THE SIGN IN SCREEN

Once you've arrived at the **Sign In screen**, you may choose which user you would like to log in with. (In this example, John Smith is the only available user account, so it is already selected.) After having chosen a user, type the password into the provided field and press Enter on your keyboard or click the small arrow button to sign in:



EASE OF ACCESS MENU

Located in the lower right-hand corner of the Sign In screen, the Ease of Access button (^(C)) will display the **Ease of Access menu**. This menu includes several controls that you can use to adjust various accessibility options before you even sign in:



For example, you can change the screen contrast, adjust the magnification, display an onscreen keyboard, enable the Narrator feature, and much more.

SHUT DOWN OPTIONS MENU

Also located in the lower right-hand corner of the Sign In screen is the **Shut Down button** (). Clicking this button provides you with options to shut down the computer, restart it, or put it in sleep mode to conserve power without having to turn it off completely:



PASSWORD SIGN IN

To help protect the contents of your Windows account, you will typically need to enter a password in order to sign into it. You can do this by typing it into the Password text box on the Sign In screen and pressing Enter or clicking the accompanying arrow button:



Alternative Passwords

Aside from traditional alphanumeric passwords, Windows 10 also supports both **PIN** and **picture** passwords. PIN passwords are simple numeric passwords that can be used in place of a regular password. The idea behind this is that you can much more easily log into your Windows device using a numeric combination:



Note that if you have the PIN option enabled, the "Sign-in options" link will appear below the PIN field. Clicking this link allows you to log into your account using your standard password if you wish.

Picture passwords are similar to a PIN in that they offer you a simplified way to log into your account. Instead of having to type in your password, you recreate mouse gestures on a picture that you previously set up. If you have configured picture passwords for your account, the Sign In screen will look substantially different:



In order to log in, you need to recreate the gestures that you used when setting up the picture password. In this case, a circle was dragged around the runner, while angled lines were dragged along the tops of the cliffs:



Once you successfully recreate these gestures, you will be logged into your account.

ACTIVITY 1-1 Signing into Windows

To get started with Windows 10, you would like to start up your computer and sign into your account.

- **1.** To begin, turn on your computer if it isn't on already.
- 2. Once the boot process is complete, the Lock screen will be displayed. Notice that it shows the current date and time. Additionally, your network connection will be indicated using an icon in the lower right-hand corner of the screen:



3. Press the Enter key on your keyboard to display the Sign In screen:



4. Review this screen and click the Ease of Access button(¹/₂):



5. The Ease of Access menu will provide you with a variety of different accessibility options. For example, you can increase the contrast of your screen by clicking the High Contrast option:



Note that the Narrator may begin automatically and audibly list the options on this menu.

6. Click the Network button (💷)



7. The Networks pane will now be displayed on the right side-hand of your screen. It will list any networks that your computer might already be connected to:



8. Click anywhere inside the Sign In screen to close this pane. Click inside the Password text box and type your password. Press Enter:



9. You will now be logged into your computer using your Windows account:



This exercise is now complete.

TOPIC C: Navigate the Desktop

Once you have logged into Windows 10, you will be greeted with the desktop. This is where you will do most of your work in Windows; this is where software applications are displayed. Over the course of this topic, you will learn all about how to navigate through the desktop.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About the desktop
- About the taskbar
- About the notification area
- About tooltips
- About context menus
- About jump lists
- About dialog boxes
- About desktop icons
- How to enable Tablet mode

THE DESKTOP

Rather than show the Start screen (which was a large component of Windows 8 and Windows 8.1), Windows 10 will automatically display your computer's desktop:



The Windows 10 **desktop (1)** is designed to be used just as you would your desk or table at work. Items can be arranged in any order, folders and files can be saved on the desktop, and most programs run in separate windows on the desktop.

The **Recycle Bin icon (2)** is located in the upper left-hand corner by default. Any files that are going to be erased from your computer are stored here until the bin is emptied. If there are deleted files in the Recycle Bin, the bin will appear full:



The **taskbar (3)** will display any programs you currently have open or have pinned to it. Additionally, the taskbar now incorporates a search field:

Ŧ	🗆 🧲 📄	H)	▲ 달 40 局 210 7/9/	0 PM /2015

THE TASKBAR

The taskbar is located along the bottom of your screen and incorporates the Start button, search field, and notification area. In between the search field and the notification area, all open or pinned programs and folders are displayed:



By default, the taskbar includes pinned icons for Microsoft Edge, File Explorer, and the Windows Store. Additionally, you will see an icon that toggles Task View. By hovering your mouse cursor over a pinned icon, you will see a tooltip that displays the application name:



When an application is opened, that application's icon will appear to the right of any pinned icons:



If you notice that an application icon on the taskbar appears to be stacked, this indicates that two windows for this application are open. For example, here you can see that two WordPad windows are open:

0	1									
Recycle	E Bin	De ا ج ا De	icument - WordP	ad				- 0 ×		
	File	File Home	v Document View	WordPad	使使用。加	- 📰 ai 🥅 🌌	A Find	- 0	× ^ 0	
	c	Paste Clipboard	в Z Ц .	₩ ×, ×, ∠ · Δ · Font	Porograph	Picture Paint Date and Insert drawing time object insert	Select all Editing		7	
				l						
								100%	•	
					Ļ					
	O Ask me anything			0 🤶 🏮	🗎 🔔				∧ 문 Φ) ■ 120 7/24	/2015

To see a thumbnail of what is being displayed in each window of an open application, hover your cursor over the icon of that application on the taskbar. For example, here are the thumbnails for two open WordPad windows:

🖉 Document - WordPad	🖉 Document - WordPad
Image: Control of the second	
🗇 🧲 📻 🛱 🛛	

As you open and use more applications, new application icons will be added to the right of the last taskbar item. You can click and drag these icons (including those that are pinned) wherever you like. For example, if you wanted to put the File Explorer icon in the first (left-most) position on the taskbar, you would click and drag the File Explorer icon to the left of the Microsoft Edge icon:



To customize the taskbar, right-click a blank area of it to display a context menu. Move your cursor over the **Toolbars** submenu and you will see a complete list of all the toolbars that can be shown (or hidden):

Toolbars Address Search > ✓ Show Task View button Show touch keyboard button Desktop Cascade windows New toolbar Cascade windows stacked Show windows stacked Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows			
Search > ✓ Show Task View button Show touch keyboard button Desktop Cascade windows New toolbar Cascade windows stacked Show windows stacked Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows		Toolbars >	Address
✓ Show Task View button Show touch keyboard button New toolbar Cascade windows Show windows stacked Show windows side by side Show the desktop Task Manager Windows ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows		Search 🖓 >	Links
Show touch keyboard button New toolbar Cascade windows Show windows stacked Show windows side by side Show the desktop Task Manager Windows ✓ Lock the taskbar Windows Properties ✓ Evaluation	~	Show Task View button	Desktop
Cascade windows Show windows stacked Show windows side by side Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows Evalua		Show touch keyboard button	New toolbar
Show windows stacked Show windows side by side Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Evalua		Cascade windows	
Show windows side by side Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows Evaluat		Show windows stacked	
Show the desktop Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties \sim 문		Show windows side by side	
Task Manager ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties ✓		Show the desktop	
 ✓ Lock the taskbar Properties Windows Evaluat ヘ 記 		Task Manager	
Properties Evaluat 수 문	~	Lock the taskbar	Windows
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Properties	Evalua
			· · · · · · ·

The taskbar context menu also gives you access to other options. For example, you can modify the search field, organize the windows on your screen in a variety of different ways, and lock the taskbar so that no changes can accidentally be made to it.

Clicking the Task Manager option will display the Task Manager window, while clicking the Properties option will give you access to more advanced taskbar options.

THE NOTIFICATION AREA

Located in the lower right-hand corner of your screen, the **notification area** displays a number of small icons that show the status of some computer functions and programs, as well as the system date and time:



When you first log into Windows 10, there are a few services and background programs that start in order to provide extra functionality for the computer. For example, you will see icons that provide information about network connectivity, sound volume, and the Action Center. Certain icons (typically those that are related to programs) in the notification area will hide themselves in order to make more room on the taskbar. To view hidden items, click the "Show hidden items" button (



Most icons in the notification area can be interacted with by clicking, double-clicking, or right-clicking on them.

For example, if you click the time, you are shown a basic calendar as well as controls to access date and time options:



TOOLTIPS

If you are ever unsure of what an icon in the notification area or on your desktop is used for, you can hover your mouse cursor over that item to display a **tooltip**. This tooltip will typically display the name of the item, but sometimes it can include a description and other information.

For example, if you hover your cursor over an icon in the notification area, you will see a tooltip that describes its current state:



CONTEXT MENUS

Context menus appear when you **right-click** an item in Windows 10. This menu will provide you with options to work within the context of the item that was selected.

For example, if you right-click the Recycle Bin on your desktop, you will see an option to empty it, pin it to the Start menu, and more:



If you are trying to interact with an item in Windows but can't, find the option that you are looking for, there's a good chance it can be found in the context menu.

JUMP LISTS

A **jump list** appears when you right-click a program icon on the taskbar, or if you click and drag an icon off the taskbar in an upwards direction. For example, the jump list for the File Explorer icon looks like the image to the right:

How the top portion of a jump list looks will depend upon what application it is for. In this case, there is a list of folders that have been pinned in File Explorer, as well as a list of folders that are frequently accessed. The lower portion of a jump list will consist of at least two options: a shortcut to open the application (File Explorer in this case) and a command to pin (or unpin) this application to the taskbar. If the application is already running, you will also see a command to close it and any of its open windows.



DIALOG BOXES

While working with Windows 10, you may run into a **dialog box**. These are small graphical pop-ups that are used to provide you with information about a task that you are about to do, or want to do, as well as prompt you for a response. For example, if you choose to permanently delete a folder, a dialog box will be displayed that asks you to confirm this action:

Delete F	older	Х
×	Are you sure you want to permanently delete this folder? New folder Date created: 7/9/2015 6:53 PM	
	<u>Y</u> es <u>N</u> o	

In this case clicking Yes will delete the folder, while clicking No will cancel the action and close the dialog box. However, you may run into dialog boxes that only include a single OK button, or buttons that complete unique actions. Clicking the Close button (X) in the upper right-hand corner of a dialog box has the same effect as clicking No or Cancel. If you do not see this button available, you must choose one of the buttons on the dialog box to continue.

DESKTOP ICONS

There are several different **desktop icons** that you might run across as you work with Windows 10.



In the example to the left, you can see four icons. As you already know, the **Recycle Bin (1)** is a storage area for files or folders that are ready to be deleted.

There is also a **folder (2)** called "New folder" that contains subfolders and data. (You can tell this because the icon of a folder in Windows 10 will change to reflect its content. For example, if there was a folder on your desktop with some pictures inside, you would see small thumbnail images of some of those pictures poking out of the folder.)

The "Notes" icon is a **file (3)** that was created in Notepad (a very basic text editor) and saved on the desktop. This means that the file will always be there on the desktop until it is moved or deleted.

Finally, the last icon is a **shortcut (4)** that is used to open Microsoft WordPad, a very simple word processor that is included with Windows 10. Shortcuts are direct links to files, folders, or (most often) applications. You can tell that this is a shortcut by the small arrow in the corner of the icon.

© All rights reserved.

Clicking any of these icons will select it. Double-clicking an icon will open the file/folder or launch the application. Here we can see the contents of the "New folder" folder displayed in File Explorer after it was double-clicked:

📙 🛃 🚽 New folder			-	- 🗆	×
File Home Share	View				~ ?
\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \uparrow \square \rightarrow Nev	v folder	~ ē	Search New folde	r	P
 ← → · ↑ ← > Nev ✓ ✓ Quick access Desktop ↓ Downloads ∅ Documents ∅ Documents ∅ Pictures ∅ Nusic ∅ Videos > △ OneDrive > ⓓ This PC > ⓓ Network 	v folder Name New folder New folder (2)	✓ 2 Date modified 7/9/2015 8:24 PM 7/9/2015 8:24 PM	Search New folde Type File folder File folder	size	
2 items				ſ	

You can also right-click an icon to see contextual options based on that particular item. For example, when you right-click a file icon you will see options to cut it, copy it, rename it, and much more:

	v Open
Not	Print
	Edit
	Open with >
	Share with >
	Restore previous versions
	Send to >
	Cut
	Сору
	Create shortcut
	Delete
	Rename
	Properties

Icons can be moved one at a time around the desktop by clicking, dragging, and then releasing the icon at the desired location. Additionally, you can move files in and out of folders using this method.

To move multiple icons all at once as a group, first **click and drag a box around the icons in question** to select them. You will see a blue area outlining where you have dragged; this means that the items are selected. Below, you can see that two desktop icons are about to be selected:



Upon releasing your mouse button, any icons within the selection area will now be selected. Now if you click and drag any of the selected icons, you can move all of them as a group:



ENABLING TABLET MODE

First introduced in Windows 8, the Start screen was a full-screen replacement for the Start menu, but with many more features and expanded customization capabilities. While this feature proved useful for those with touch-enabled devices, it was less useful for traditional PC users. While the default Start screen was done away with in Windows 10, it can be brought back by enabling **Tablet mode**.

To enable Tablet mode, first click the Action Center icon in the notification area:



The Action Center pane will open along the right-hand side of your screen. In the Action Center, click "Tablet mode:"



With Tablet mode enabled, your screen will change to incorporate the Start screen. Additionally, any traditional windowed applications will be replaced with full screen apps and access to the desktop will be removed:



To disable Tablet mode, follow the same steps and deselect the "Tablet mode" option:



ACTIVITY 1-2 Navigating the Desktop

Now that you understand how to sign into your Windows 10 account, you would like to begin acquainting yourself with its interface. Specifically, you would like to practice navigating the desktop.

1. To begin, turn on your computer if it isn't on already and log into your Windows account.



2. The desktop will now be displayed:

(Your desktop may be slightly different from what is shown here. If so, that's OK.)

3. Move your cursor over the File Explorer icon on the taskbar. A tooltip will be displayed:



4. Click the File Explorer icon to display the File Explorer window on your desktop:



(Note that the application's taskbar icon is now underlined to indicate that it is open.)

5. Right-click the File Explorer icon. You will see a jump list. Click "Close window:"



6. Right-click on a blank area of the desktop and click New \rightarrow Folder:



7. A folder icon will appear on the desktop with the name selected. Press Enter to apply the default name ("New folder"):



8. It turns out that you do not need this folder, so click on this folder to select it. Then, use your mouse to drag this folder to the Recycle Bin:



9. Release your mouse button to place the folder in the Recycle Bin. Note that the icon will change to indicate that it currently has items in it. Double-click it:



10. The Recycle Bin will now be open in File Explorer. You can see the "New folder" folder listed:



11. Click the Close button in the upper right-hand corner of the File Explorer window:



12. Right-click the Recycle Bin icon and click Empty Recycle Bin:



13. A dialog box will be displayed that asks you to confirm your choice to delete the contents of the Recycle Bin permanently. Click Yes:

Delete Folder	×
Are you sure you want to permanently delete this folder New folder Date created: 7/9/2015 9:24 PM	?
Yes	No

14. The Recycle Bin is now empty and its icon will have changed to reflect that state:



This exercise is now complete.

TOPIC D: The Start Menu

Windows 10 uses the Start menu's as the primary gateway to everything your computer has to offer. All installed programs can be accessed here. As well, you can view different locations on your computer, access your computer's settings, and more. Over the course of this topic, you will learn all about the Start menu.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to use the Start button
- About the different parts that make up the Start menu
- About regular tiles and live tiles
- How to resize the Start menu
- How to view all apps in the Start menu

USING THE START BUTTON

To view the Start menu, click the **Start button** in the lower left-hand corner of your screen:



(Alternatively, you can open the Start menu by pressing the Windows key on your keyboard.)

In addition to displaying the Start menu, the Start button provides you with quick access to many different Windows tools and settings. To view these options, **right-click the Start button**:


In addition to a variety of tools and utilities, you can also find options to sign out of your account and shut down your computer.

ANATOMY OF THE START MENU

The Windows 10 **Start menu** takes some concepts from the Start screen that were used in Windows 8 and incorporates them into the traditional Start menu that has been included in Windows since 1995:



For example, you will see that the right side of the Start menu is populated with **tile groups**. These tiles act just like shortcuts on the desktop in that clicking on them will open an associated app or software application. These tiles can be grouped or rearranged into categories to suit your own preferences and you can add your own tiles if you wish. However, keep in mind that each copy of Windows 10 includes the same set of basic tiles. As there are quite a few different tiles on the Start menu, a vertical scroll bar is provided so that you can see all the tiles that are available.

In the top left-hand corner of the Start menu, you will see your **user name** and **profile picture**. Clicking on this item will provide you with options to change account settings, lock your account, and sign out of it entirely:



Just below your user name, you will see a list of **frequently used apps**. The items that populate this list are added automatically. Although you cannot add items to it manually, you do have the ability to remove items. To do this, right-click an item and then click, "Don't show in this list:"



In the lower left-hand corner of the Start menu you will see a **list of** core commands:



Clicking the **File Explorer** entry will display File Explorer on your desktop. If you click the **small arrow** that is adjacent to this entry, you will see a jump list that includes pinned and frequently accessed locations:



Clicking the **Settings** listing will display the Settings window:

Settings				- 🗆 X
🐯 SETTINGS			Find a setting	م
		-		-
旦				8
System	Devices	Network & Internet	Personalization	Accounts
apps, power	Bluetooth, printers, mouse	WI-FI, airplane mode, VPN	screen, colors	settings, work, other
				users
			_	
	(↓ ,	A	5	
Time & language	Ease of Access	Privacy	Update & security	
Speech, region, date	Narrator, magnifier, high contrast	Location, camera	Windows Update, recovery, backup	

Clicking **Power** will provide you with options to temporarily suspend your computer by putting it to sleep, restarting it, or shutting it down entirely:



Clicking the **"All apps"** listing will turn the entire left side of the Start menu in an alphabetical list that displays every app and desktop application that has been installed on your computer:



Finally, while it is not part of the Start menu per se, it is important to note that the **search field** on the taskbar will automatically become active when the Start menu is displayed. This means that if the Start menu is displayed, anything you type will automatically be entered into the search field. This system allows you to quickly find and open applications by typing their name and then pressing the Enter key without having to navigate through the Start menu at all.

TILES

Each **tile** in the Start menu represents an associated app or desktop application. Clicking on these tiles will open that application on your desktop. While there are many different tiles that represent many different apps shown here by default, it is important to remember that this section of the Start menu is entirely customizable. You can remove tiles, add tiles, categorize them into new or existing groups, and rename those groups.

Resize Tiles

Tiles can come in four different sizes: **small**, **medium**, **wide**, and **large**. In the default configuration, most of the tiles use the medium size, but tiles that display information more often use the wide size. However, a tile can be resized to any of the above four sizes.

To resize a tile, right-click on it and move your cursor over the Resize option. The Resize submenu lists all the available sizes and the current one will be denoted by a checkmark. Click a new size to apply it:



Move Tiles

Tiles can be moved around within their categories, as well as from one category to another. Just like when moving icons around on your desktop, tiles are moved using the click and drag method.

For example, suppose that you wanted to move the News tile to a more prominent place at the top of the Start menu. To do this, you would click and hold down your mouse button on this tile and then drag it upwards:



As you are dragging this tile, any adjacent tiles will darken and automatically move to accommodate the News tile's new location. Once your cursor has arrived at the new location, releasing your mouse button will place it there:



Rename Sections

To help keep things organized, tiles on the Start menu can be sorted into **sections**. By default there are two sections: "Life at a glance" and "Play and explore." Both these and any other sections can be renamed by clicking on the section name and then typing into the provided text box:



After renaming a section, press the Enter key to apply the new name:



Add New Sections

To create a new tile section, click and drag a tile so that it appears above the title of an existing section. When you see a coloured bar, you are in the right position:



Release your mouse button to create the new tile section and add the current tile to it. While this new tile section does not yet have a name, a placeholder name will appear. From there you can rename the section as normal:



Remove Tiles

Any tile that appears on the Start menu can be removed. To do this, right-click the tile in question and then click "Unpin from Start:"



The selected tile will then immediately be removed from the Start menu:



If you wish, you can even remove all the tiles from your Start menu so that only the left side of the Start menu is displayed.

LIVE TILES

By default, many tiles are considered **live tiles**. These types of tiles show live and constantly updating information directly.

For example, you can see the top headlines within the News tile, current weather conditions in the Weather tile, financial news in the Money tile, and your latest e-mail messages in the Mail tile:



To disable this feature for a specific tile, right-click it and click "Turn live tile off:"



To re-enable this feature, click the "Turn live tile on" option instead.

RESIZING THE START MENU

While the contents of the Start menu can be modified, you can also change its dimensions. For example, if your PC uses a widescreen monitor you might want to increase the width of the Start menu, or you could increase the height of the Start menu so that you don't have to scroll to see all the tiles that have been pinned to it.

To **resize the Start menu vertically**, move your cursor to the top edge of the menu until you see it turn into a double-headed arrow. Next, drag upward to increase the size of the Start menu or downward to decrease it:



To **resize the Start menu horizontally**, move your cursor to the right-most edge of the menu until you see your cursor turn into a double-headed arrow. Next, drag to the right to increase the width of the menu or to the left to decrease it:



Note that when you resize the Start menu horizontally, you are only able to do it in increments that equal the width of all the tiles in a particular section. This means that if the Start menu includes two sections, you can have the two sections appear adjacent to each other to have a wider menu, or above and below each other to have a taller, narrower menu.

VIEWING ALL APPS

To view a list of all the apps and applications that have been installed on your computer, click the "All apps" option in the lower left-hand corner of the Start menu:





Now, the list of apps will be displayed and organized alphabetically:

Clicking on an entry listed here will launch the associated app, while right-clicking on an entry will give you options to pin this app to the Start menu or to the taskbar:

С	
	Calculator
	Calendar New
Ô	Camer Pin to Start
2	^{Contac} Pin to taskbar
0	Cortana

To return the Start menu back to its default state, click the Back button:



Summary

Over the course of this topic you were introduced to the concept of PC's and how they operate. Additionally, you should now be comfortable completing very basic tasks in Windows 10, including signing into your Windows 10 account, navigating the desktop, and using the Start menu.

LESSON 2: USING WINDOWS STORE APPS AND NAVIGATION FEATURES

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Multitask with apps
- Search your computer
- View notifications

In this lesson you will learn about:

- Windows Store apps
- Windows 10 navigation

TOPIC A: Multitask with Apps

One of the core functionalities found in Windows 10 is the ability to multitask with apps. By being able to master this functionality, you will be able to work much more efficiently with multiple applications. Over the course of this topic, you will learn all about how to multitask with apps.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to switch between apps
- About the Snap feature
- How to use the Snap Assist feature
- How to close an app

SWITCHING BETWEEN APPS

In Windows, you can interact with different windows and items as if you were moving objects around on the surface of a desk. For example, windows can overlap each other and can be stacked. If you have two or more open apps on your screen, you can switch back and forth between them by clicking on a portion of the window.

In the image below, there are two open windows. Notice how the Microsoft Edge window has a thin blue border and overlaps the File Explorer window. Both of these things mean that the Microsoft Edge window is the currently the active window:



When you have several windows open at once, clicking between windows (and sometimes moving them) becomes impractical. That's why every window that is currently open on your desktop displays an associated icon on the taskbar with a blue underline. The active window will also have an icon that will appear shaded in compared to the others.



By clicking on a taskbar icon for another open app, you can switch to that app. You can also cycle through open apps by holding down the Alt button and pressing the Tab button. When you are at the desired window, release both keys to jump to it:



THE SNAP FEATURE

A very neat feature in Windows 10 is the ability to snap apps to either side of the screen or in any of its four corners. This allows you to keep an eye on one app while working with one or more other apps at the same time.

To snap any open app to either the left or right side of your screen, drag the title bar to either the left or right edge of the screen until you see a ripple effect expand to outline half of the screen:



Release your mouse button and the selected app will expand to fill in that half of the screen:



To snap an app to a corner, click and drag the title bar of the app in question to the appropriate corner of the screen:



To unsnap an app, click and drag its title bar towards the center of the screen.

USING SNAP ASSIST

When you snap an app to any area of your screen, the **Snap Assist** feature will automatically display thumbnails of any currently open apps in the empty adjacent space. In this example, as the Money app was snapped to the right side of the screen, Snap Assist is shown on the left:



Clicking on any one of the thumbnails listed here will fill in the remaining space with the associated app. In this example, the Microsoft Edge thumbnail was selected:



CLOSING AN APP

There are several different ways that you can close an open app. The most straightforward method is to click the Close button in the upper right-hand corner of each app:



You can also right-click the title bar or taskbar icon of the app in question and click "Close window:"



ACTIVITY **2-1** Multitasking with Apps

As multitasking is an extremely useful feature, you would like to practice multitasking with apps.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. Click the File Explorer icon on the taskbar to open this application:



3. Next, click the Start button and then click on the News tile:



- <complex-block>

 Image: state state state state

 Image: state state state state

 Image: state state state state

 Image: state state state state

 Image: state state state state state
- 4. The News app will now be displayed on the desktop:

5. You would like to snap the News app to the left side of your screen. Click and drag the title bar of the News app window to the far-left edge of your screen until you see a ripple effect:



6. Release your mouse button and the News app will now take up the left side of your screen:



7. The Snap Assist feature is now shown on the right side of your screen. Click the File Explorer thumbnail:



8. The File Explorer window will now be snapped to the right side of your screen:



9. Close the News app by clicking the Close button in its upper right-hand corner:

News							_		×
≡	My∣	News				• Sea	rch		2
ŵ	All	Top Stories	US	World	Crime	Offbeat	: Technology	Politics	Opii

10. Although the News app is now closed, the File Explorer window will still be snapped to the right side of the screen. To unsnap this window, click and drag the title bar of this window towards the middle of the desktop:



11. File Explorer will now be displayed in the middle of your desktop:



12. Right-click the File Explorer taskbar icon and click "Close window:"



13. Sign out of Windows 10 to complete this exercise.

TOPIC B: Search Your Computer

Windows 10 now offers improved access to its search functions through the incorporation of the search box into the taskbar. The most notable change you will find, however, is that Microsoft Cortana has now been integrated with Windows search functionality. Over the course of this topic, you will learn all about the various ways that you can search your computer.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About Cortana
- How to set up Cortana and use its voice commands
- How to use the search field
- How to use the Cortana menu and the Cortana notebook

GETTING TO KNOW CORTANA

Microsoft Cortana is a digital assistant that was first created by Microsoft for Windows Phone. Its chief purpose is to facilitate the search functionality in Windows 10 through integration with the Bing search engine. It can also complete basic tasks for you such as setting reminders, scheduling appointments, and much more. Windows 10 marks the first time that that this powerful feature has made it to Windows on the PC.

Cortana is special in a few different ways. One of these features is that it can function not only on text-based input, but also using natural voice commands. This means that you can interact with Cortana by simply talking to your computer and asking questions. For example, you could ask Cortana, "Will I need a coat tomorrow?" and Cortana will use its Bing integration to look up the weather for tomorrow and provide you with an audible answer – just like a natural conversation!

SETTING UP CORTANA

Before you can start using Cortana, you first need to complete some simple configuration tasks to get it working properly. To do this, first click inside the search box on the taskbar. Some information about Cortana and what it is capable of will be displayed. Click Next:

(If you do not wish to enable Cortana at this time, clicking the "Not interested" button will hide this information.)

As Cortana collects your information and uses it with Microsoft operated services (such as Bing), you will need to agree to a privacy statement before continuing. Clicking the "I agree" button will continue the configuration process:







Click Yes to confirm this setting:



At this point you can choose to have Cortana listen for the prompt "Hey Cortana." By enabling this option, you don't have to use the search box to interact with Cortana. All you will need to do is say, "Hey Cortana" followed by a query such as, "What's the weather outside?" If you wish you enable this feature, click the "Yes please" button." Otherwise, click "Not now:"



If you choose to enable the "Hey Cortana" feature, you will then be asked to speak various phrases into your microphone so that it can learn to recognize your voice pattern. Otherwise, the configuration process will be complete.

USING CORTANA VOICE COMMANDS

There are hundreds of possible voice commands that you can use to interact with Cortana. For example, you can conduct mathematical operations ("What's the square root of 42?"), set reminders ("At five o'clock, remind me to call Jane"), get directions ("Get me directions to the nearest Starbucks."), play music ("Play the Rolling Stones"), and even get it to tell jokes ("Tell me a joke").

If Cortana has been configured, you will see that the search box on the taskbar includes a small microphone button:



If you click this button, Cortana will begin to listen for a voice command:



(You can also toggle this feature by pressing Win + C on your keyboard.)

As you speak a voice command, its interpretation of what you are saying will be printed in the search box. After a moment, a response will be presented both visually inside the Cortana menu and audibly. For example, here you can see Cortana responding to the query, "What's the weather like at Halifax in Canada?"



The "Hey Cortana" Feature

If you have chosen to enable the "Hey Cortana" feature, then you don't need to use the microphone button to interact with Cortana. At any point that you require Cortana's assistance, just say "Hey Cortana" followed immediately by your command. For example, if you wanted to know the weather you would say, "Hey Cortana, what's the weather like outside?"

A smaller version of the Cortana menu will appear and the question "what's the weather like outside" will be displayed inside the search box:



The results of this command will then be displayed visually and audibly in the Cortana menu as before.

Secondary Commands

Occasionally a command will require secondary information. For example, suppose that you wanted Cortana to set a reminder for you and you say, "At five o'clock remind me to call Jane." Cortana will process this information and then give you a chance to confirm it ("Yes"), repeat the command ("No"), or cancel the whole process ("Cancel"):

(Rather than having to repeat yourself, you can also adjust the reminder manually in the Cortana menu using the various items outlined in blue.)

Search Using Bing

As Cortana is fully integrated with the Bing web search engine, you can use Cortana to search the web. For example, suppose that you wanted to research the War of 1812. To do this, toggle Cortana and say "The War of 1812." Following this command, Cortana will open the Microsoft Edge browser (or, if it is open already, a new tab will be created). The search results based on your query will be displayed:





USING THE SEARCH FIELD

While Cortana can search your computer for specific files or folders (such as "Find the Welcome to PowerPoint presentation"), it can sometimes get confused when you have more complex file names like "3QTR_results_presentation.pptx." In such situations, typing a query into the **search field** on the taskbar is often a smoother experience.

To use the search field, click inside it and then type your query. The results will immediately be shown in the search menu:

=	3QTR_ results_presentation.pptx				
ធ	Last modified: 7/13/2015				
ര	Web				
Ľ	.∕⊃ 3qtr 13				
Ŷ					
مک	.∽ 3qtr12				
	,∽ 3qtr				
	3qtrx hydrogen generator				
	3qtrx hydrogen generator for sale				
	3qtrx hydroxy generator				
	, ○ 3 qtr ton truck				
	Hy stuff $ earrow Web $				
	3QTR I				

The search menu is divided into two sections:



The top part of the section will list the **top results from the search (1)**. Typically this is where you will see what you are looking for. Below the top results section, the search menu will be divided into **sections based on the results (2)**. For example, you will see suggested web searches, items that can be found in the Control Panel, any apps or applications that you might have installed, as well as items in the Windows Store.

(As the top result in a search will already be selected, pressing Enter on your keyboard will automatically open that result after conducting a search.)

At the bottom of the search menu after you conduct a search, you will also see two buttons: "My stuff" and Web.



Clicking the **"My stuff"** button will display only results from your computer and ignore results from the web. Additionally, it will display an expanded search tool. This will include

much more detailed information about the results of the search, as well as tools to sort those results:



On the other hand, if you click the **Web** button, then the results of a Bing web search using those terms will be displayed in the Microsoft Edge browser:

🕨 system - Bin	ıg × +			-		×
$\leftarrow \ \rightarrow$	O A bing.com/search?q=system&form=WNSGPH&qs=PW&cvid=8a7e1e	ee33a7492fbl	□ ☆ =	- 2	٩	
🕨 bing	system	Q				-
	Web Images Videos Maps News Explore		Français	John 🖡	¶ ¢	
	1,370,000,000 RESULTS Narrow by language - Narrow by region -					
	System (sistem) (sist	Relate System Musculi Comput Skeleta Operati Human Online	ed searches Restore ar System I System I System Body Systems Training System nance Managemer	nt Systems		
	\checkmark					
	System - Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia en wikipedia org/wiki/System * A system is a set of interacting or interdependent components forming an integrated whole. Evers system is delineated by its spatial and twoproval boundaries Systems Theory - Systems Analyst - Systems Engineering					
	System Define System at Dictionary.com diclonary.reference.com/browse/system ~ noun 1. an assemblage or combination of things or parts forming a complex or unitary whole: a mountain system; a railroad system; 2. any assemblage or set of					
	system - definition of system by The Free Dictionary www.thefreedictionary.com/system -					

USING THE CORTANA MENU

When you first click inside the search box, the Cortana menu will display the **home page**. By default, this includes basic information such as the current weather conditions in your area, recent news headlines, and anything your might have on your schedule. However, keep in mind that all of this is completely customizable.

On the left-hand side, you will see a stack of icons that can display different areas of the Cortana menu:

Clicking the **hamburger icon** (**E**) at the top will expand the menu to show names of each option:





The Notebook button will display the Cortana Notebook. This is where you can customize how Cortana operates in a variety of different ways. For example, you can choose what categories of information you would like to include on the home page of the Cortana menu:



Clicking the Reminders button will display the Reminders list. This is where any reminders that you scheduled through Cortana will be listed. Using the controls here, you can remove, modify, sort, and add reminders:

Finally, the **Feedback button** provides you with the opportunity to provide feedback to Microsoft about Cortana and how it performs:

	l've gathered a for	D look at the day you.	
0 8	Provide feedback		
<u>م</u>	O Likes		
	Tell us what you'd like protect your privacy, any personal informat 400 ☑ Include a screenshot Privacy Statement Learn more	e us to know. To olease don't include ion.	
	Send	Cancel	
	Ask me anything		ļ



USING THE CORTANA NOTEBOOK

Cortana's Notebook is where you can access some of the settings that control Cortana and choose what kind of information you would like Cortana to display on its home page.

With the Notebook button selected on the Cortana menu, you will see that it is divided into two sections:



The top section includes the following options:



Let's look at each option in detail.

About Me: Clicking this option will give you access to controls to change the name that Cortana uses for queries, as well as how it pronounces it.



Additionally, you can add, edit, or remove favorite places. This is useful if you are frequently asking for directions, since it is easier to say "Where is the closest Coffee Club to work?" than "Where is the closest Coffee Club to 4867 Complicated Drive?"

Connected Accounts: If you are using an Office 365 account to log into your Windows 10 account, Cortana offers an expanded feature set.



Settings: This is where you will find most of the settings Settings that control how Cortana works – on the right. Cortana can give you suggestions, ideas, ŵ reminders, alerts and more. 🔾 On The first switch at the top of the menu will allow you to Turning Cortana off clears what Cortana knows on this turn Cortana off entirely. Additionally, you will find a link Ŷ device, but won't delete anything from the Notebook After Cortana is off, you can decide what you'd like to that allows you to see and manage what Cortana knows do with anything still stored in the cloud. Ŕ about you. This is typically information like search history, interests, saved places, and other items (as shown below): Hey Cortana Let Cortana respond to "Hey Cortana." 💽 On Settings Cortana is always ready when this is on, which uses more battery. Cortana can give you suggestions, ideas, Respond best: reminders, alerts and more. O To anyone On 🔘 To me to you. Turning Cortana off clears what Cortana knows on this Peloar device, but won't delete anything from the Notebook. Ļ Ask me anything After Cortana is off, you can decide what you'd like to do with anything still stored in the cloud.

The second switch from the top, **Hey Cortana**, allows you to toggle the "Hey Cortana" feature on or off. Remember, this allows you to say "Hey Cortana" followed by a command or query without having to interact with Cortana in any other way. Additionally, you can choose to have Cortana respond best to just you or whomever happens to be using the computer. If you choose the former option, Cortana will then need to learn your voice by having you read a number of different statements:


Lower in the Settings menu, you will find a toggle (**"Find flights and more"**) to control how Cortana automatically finds tracking information, such as flight numbers in any messages that you receive. It can then use that information to provide you with up-to-date information.

Additionally, you will also find a toggle (**"Taskbar tidbits"**) that controls whether or not Cortana can issue you greetings or other information inside the search box, but not audibly:



Below the toggles and buttons, you will find links that allow you to directly access Bing SafeSearch settings to filter the content that can be returned from a Cortana search, as well as modify other privacy settings and learn more about Cortana and search in Windows 10.

Showing and Hiding Categories

Cortana's home page can provide you with all sorts of information. For example, you can display sports scores, recent news, recipe suggestions, and much more. Additionally, the more Cortana knows about your likes and dislikes, the better it can provide results that are more tailored to you.

To customize what categories of information are shown on the Cortana home page, refer to the second half of the Settings menu (as shown on the right):

Clicking on a category will show contextual options that allow you to tailor the category to your needs. For example, if you click the News option, you will see a toggle at the top of the menu that gives you the options to turn



off news cards so that headlines are removed from the Cortana home page entirely:



Below that primary toggle, you can choose to add or remove local news, headline news, recommended stories, news category cards, and/or trending news:



Additionally, you can choose to give precedence to headlines that relate to a specified category or topic. For example, you can choose to follow only "Technology headlines" or something much more specific like "Pluto:"



Any changes that you make to a category will immediately be represented on Cortana's home page:



TOPIC C: View Notifications

Notifications have been a component of Windows in one way or another for quite a while. While their core purpose (to alert you of events) is unchanged, they have been updated in different ways. Over the course of this topic you will learn all about notifications and how they have changed in Windows 10.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About Windows 10 notifications
- About the Action Center
- How to open and close the Action Center
- How to clear notifications
- How to customize notification settings

ABOUT WINDOWS 10 NOTIFICATIONS

Notifications are a way in which apps and Windows 10 itself alert you of important events without directly interrupting whatever you're working on.

For example, if you insert a removable device into your computer, Windows 10 will show a notification in the lower right-hand corner of your screen:



Notifications also act as a shortcut to address what is happening. For example, if you were to click on a notification about a removable device that has been connected to your PC, a menu of options will be provided in the upper right-hand corner of your screen:



Similarly, if you were to click on a notification that was displayed because you received a new e-mail message, the message in question will be opened in the Mail app.

Notifications can be useful to let you know what's going on. However, there may be instances where they don't need any action from you. While they will automatically be hidden from view after a few seconds, you can choose to disregard a notification entirely by moving your mouse over the notification and clicking the small X button in its upper right-hand corner:



ABOUT THE ACTION CENTER

The **Action Center** has been completely reorganized in Windows 10 and its purpose has also changed somewhat. While it is still an area where you can view security and maintenance notifications, it also acts as a central hub where you can view and interact with notifications from apps of all kinds. Additionally, it has been designed to provide you with quick access to a number of the more frequently used Windows 10 settings.

Instead of appearing in a window, the Action Center appears as a task pane on the right hand-side of your screen:



The **top three quarters of the Action Center** lists notifications and organizes them by app (Tips, Money, etc.) or category (such as Security and Maintenance). You can interact with these notifications in the same manner as you would if they appeared on your screen. For example, clicking on a notification will allow you to address it or view its associated content.

The **lower quarter of the Action Center** includes a grid of quick actions. By default, these quick actions include a "Tablet mode" toggle button and a rotation lock toggle for tablets. You will also find links to the Settings window, the OneNote notes feature, VPN connection information, device connection information, and toggle buttons for Location and Quiet Hours features (which both silence notifications).

Clicking a quick action button will toggle a setting (such as Quiet Hours or Tablet mode), display a window (such as All Settings or Notes), or display settings directly within the task pane (such as Connect).

OPENING AND CLOSING THE ACTION CENTER

In the notification area, you will see the Action Center taskbar icon:



This taskbar icon will change slightly depending on if there are **new notifications** available in the Action Center:



If there are **no new notifications**, then the icon will have no fill:



If you have **enabled the Quiet Hours feature** so that you are not bothered by new notifications, the icon will look like this:



No matter what the state of the Action Center icon is, **clicking on it will display the Action Center task pane**:



When you are done with the Action Center, click on another area of your screen or the Action Center icon in the notification area to close it.

CLEARING NOTIFICATIONS

As the Action Center acts as a hub for any and all notifications, it can sometimes become a little cluttered. To help keep things neat, you have the option to clear individual, categories of, or all notifications. **To clear an individual notification**, click the small X button in its top right-hand corner:



To clear all of the notifications from a specific app or category, first move your mouse cursor over the app or category header. This action will display an X button. When this button is clicked, it will clear all of the notifications in the associated app or category:



Finally, **to clear all of the notifications** within the Action Center, click the "Clear all" link in its upper right-hand corner:



If the notifications have been cleared from the Action Center, only a simple message will be displayed in addition to the quick action buttons:



CUSTOMIZING NOTIFICATION SETTINGS

Like many of the components that make up Windows 10, the Action Center and the notification settings can be modified in different ways. To customize these settings, first display the Settings window by clicking "All settings" in the Action Center:



Then, click the System category:



With the System category displayed, choose the "Notifications & actions" sub-category. All settings to customize notifications and the Action Center will be listed here:

← Settings			-	×
🐯 SYSTEM		Find a setting		9
Display	Quick actions			
Notifications & actions	Choose your quick actions			
Apps & features				
Multitasking				
Tablet mode	Select which icons appear on the taskbar			
Power & sleep	Turn system icons on or off			
Storage	Notifications			
Offline maps	Show me tips about Windows			
Default apps	On On			
About	Show app notifications			
About	O n			
	Show notifications on the lock screen			
	Show alarms, reminders and incoming VOIP calls on the screen	lock		

Let's examine the settings that are available in this category by section:

Quick actions

Choose your quick actions



Select which icons appear on the taskbar

Turn system icons on or off

In the **"Quick actions" section**, the four small buttons are used to select the four primary quick actions that you would like to have displayed on the Action Center. For example, you could swap out the "Tablet mode" button for the VPN toggle if you wanted. However, the available actions will be shown by default if the action buttons area in the Action Center is expanded.

Below these buttons are links to choose exactly what is shown in the notification area. For example, you could choose to hide the volume control icon or an icon from a third-party program.

The **Notifications section** includes toggles that allow you to choose what kind of notifications are displayed and when:



Hide notifications while presenting



By default you will see notifications that include tips and app notifications. Additionally, you can choose to have notifications shown on the Lock screen, as well as alarms, reminders, and incoming VOIP calls. If you wish, you can also choose to have all notifications hidden while you are presenting in PowerPoint or another application.

The **"Show notifications from these apps"** section is where you can turn on or off notifications on an app-by-app basis:

Sho	w notifications from these apps	
	Mail On: Banners, Sounds	On
E	Microsoft OneDrive On: Banners, Sounds	On
	News On: Banners, Sounds	On
-	Windows Explorer On: Banners, Sounds	On

For example, if you wanted to prevent the News app from displaying notifications, you would toggle its associated control to the Off position.

ACTIVITY 2-1

Viewing and Managing Notifications

You have noticed that you have received a few different notifications over the past few days since you started using Windows 10. You would like to use the Action Center to view and manage these notifications.

- 1. To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- **2.** Examine the notification area on the far right-hand side of the taskbar. Click the Action Center icon:



3. The Action Center task pane will now be displayed on the right-hand side of your screen. The upper portion of the task pane will be populated with notifications, while the lower portion will display quick actions:



4. Review the list of notifications. Beside any notification, click the downward pointing arrow in its lower right-hand corner to expand it:



5. Review this notification. When you are done with it, clear it by clicking the X button in its upper right-hand corner:



6. The selected notification will now have been cleared from the Action Center. Next, you would like to clear all of the notifications that you see here. In the upper right-hand corner of the Action Center, click the "Clear all" link:

ACTION CENTER	Clear all
Money	
Stocks close up more than 1% amid	Mon ~

(If you do not have any notifications, skip to step eight.)

7. All of the notifications that were listed in the Action Center will now have been cleared:



8. To make room for more notifications, you would like to only show the top row of action buttons at the bottom of the task pane. Near the lower right-hand corner of the Action Center, click the Collapse button:

			Collanse 🗸
-B		G	ŝ
Tablet mode	Rotation lock	Note	All settings
F	ర్యం	C	கீ
Connect	VPN	Quiet hours	Location

9. The Action Center will now look like this:



10. Click anywhere outside of the Action Center to close it. Log out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

TOPIC D: Windows Store Apps

The Windows Store lets you search through a wide variety of apps that have been created by third-party developers. Once you have found an app that you like, you can then choose to purchase, download, and install it to your PC. These apps range from games to productivity software, with a wide selection that is available for free. In this topic, you will learn how to use the Windows Store to find and download new apps.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About Windows Store apps
- How to open the Windows Store
- How to navigate through the Windows Store
- How to download and install apps from the Windows Store
- How to uninstall apps downloaded from the Windows Store

ABOUT THE WINDOWS STORE

The Windows Store is a central hub where you can find, download, and install new apps, all from one central location. This saves you from trying to track down apps from various places on the Internet and provides a much simpler way to install them. Additionally, the Windows Store allows you to download games, music, and even television episodes and movies.

OPENING THE WINDOWS STORE



To open the Windows Store, click the Store tile on the Start menu:

(You may need to scroll down a little bit to see this tile.)

You can also type "Store" inside the search box and click on the top result:



Or, simply click the Store icon on the taskbar:



No matter which way you open the Windows Store, it will appear on the desktop in its own window:



COMMON WINDOWS STORE APP NAVIGATION FEATURES

At the time of publication, there were hundreds of thousands of apps available in the Windows Store, and even more music, movies, and games. Luckily the Windows Store has several different features to make navigation easier:



When you first open the Windows Store, you will see some popular downloads (apps, games, movies, etc.) featured prominently in the **carousel gallery (1)**. Above this you will see **five main categories**: Home, Apps, Games, Music, and Movies & TV **(2)**. You can click any category to view related results:



Near the top right-hand corner of the Windows Store, you will see the **Search field (3)**. Using this feature you can enter keywords to find the item you are looking for across all of the categories. For example, here we were looking for PowerPoint:

← Store				– 🗆 X
Home Apps Games Music Movies & TV			PowerPoint	٩
Refine	Results for	r "PowerPoi	nt"	
Туре	Apps (36)			Show all
Apps				
Games	Р 皆	w	X≣	P
Albums				
Songs	PowerPoint Mobile	Word Mobile	Excel Mobile Preview	Open Powerpoint
Movies	Preview	Preview	**** Free	Files ****
TV shows	Free	Free		Free
	Albums (3)			
	POWER POINT	100 Tracks of Poweropint Music	PowerPointerson Busil Art spore	
	Mission Statement Powerpoint	100 Tracks of Powerpoint Music	PowerPoint OS Emily's Got Ebola	

(Clicking on any result listed here will display the associated product page.)

Finally, if you scroll down with any of the categories displayed, you will see many different **general categories (4)** that can help you find the download that you want. For example, the Home category will show lists for the most popular free apps, the most popular paid apps, and apps that are the highest rated by other users:



DOWNLOADING AND INSTALLING WINDOWS STORE APPS

Once you have found the app that you are looking for, you can start to download and install it from its product page. The product page typically includes a description of the app, a selection of screenshots, user reviews, technical information, and a list of related apps. To download and install the app, click the Free button:



(If it is a paid app, you would see a price instead, and would be prompted to enter account and payment information upon clicking it.)

A progress bar will then appear and indicate the download and installation process:

← Store			- 🗆 ×
Home Apps Games Music M	ovies & TV	±1 R Search	Q
Twitter Twitter Inc. *****	ou can watch the world unfold like never		
5.8 MB of 5.8 M	B II X		
Screenshots Phone PC			
A series of the series of	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	 	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Ratings and reviews $2/1$	Cam you guys update this app	Parity	Show all

When the process is done, the app is ready to be used and can be found through the Start menu. Additionally, an Open button will also be displayed on the product page:

← Store				-	×
Home Apps G	ames Music Movies & TV	8	Search		2
Y	Twitter Twitter inc. ★★★★★★ Share With Twitter, you can watch the world unfold like never before. More This product is installed.				

UNINSTALLING APPS

To uninstall an app, first display it in the Start menu or using the search field. Right-click the listing and click Uninstall:

≡	Twitter Trusted	Windows S	tore app	
ŵ	Web	Pin to	Start	
0	e twitter.co	Pin to	taskbar	
Ø	・ ク twitter lo	Uninst	tall 🔓	
ନ୍	✓ twitter ar	nalytics		
	✓ twitter lo	go		
		ock		
	✓ twitter set	arch		
	✓ twitter signal	gn up		
	𝒫 twitter set	arch peop	ole	
	My stuff		,⊖ Web	
	Twitter			Ļ

If you choose to use the search box, the app will immediately be uninstalled from your computer. If you choose instead to use the Start menu, a pop-up dialog will ask you to confirm your choice. Click Uninstall to complete the process:

This app and its related uninstalled.	d info will be
	Uninstall

ACTIVITY 2-2 Working with Windows Store Apps

You would like to add some apps to your computer from the Windows Store so that you can do more with your computer.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. Open the Windows Store by typing "Store" into the search box on the taskbar and clicking the top result:





3. The Windows Store will now be open in its own window on your desktop:

4. Near the top of the Store window, click the Apps category:



5. Scroll down and review all of the options that are presented in the Apps category:



6. Near the top right-hand corner of the Store window, click inside the Search box. Type "Adobe Reader:"



7. Press the Enter key on your keyboard. You will see a list of apps in the Windows Store that match the terms that you entered. Click the Adobe Reader Touch option:

← Store	- 0	×
Home Apps Games Music Movies & TV	Adobe Reader	Q
Refine	Results for "Adobe Reader"	
Туре	Apps (2)	
Apps Games	l l	
Albums	Addes Reader	
Songs	Adobe Reader Touch How to Use Adobe	
Movies	***** Reader Free Reader	
TV shows		
	Songs (1)	
	The Old Rose Reader F Mari Kimura	ree

8. The product page for this app will now be displayed. Review its information and then click the Free button:

					-	
Home Apps Ga	nes Music Movies & TV		8	Adobe Reader		3
Å	Adobe Reader Touch Adobe Systems incorporated ***** Adobe % Reader® is the free. trusted leader for reliably weining and interacting with PDF documents across More					
creenshots	Compliandant Compliandant Compliandant Compliandant	-				C

9. After a few moments, the app will start to download and install. You can keep track of its progress by watching the progress bar just below the app description:

← Store				-	×
Home Apps Games Music Movies & TV	± 1	8	Adobe Reader		0
Adobe Reader Touch Adobe Systems Incorporated ***** Share Adobe® Reader® is the free, trusted leader for reliably viewing and interacting with PDF documents across More					

10. Once the download and installation process is completed, the Open button will be displayed. Click it:



11. The Adobe Reader Touch app will now be displayed in its own window. Close it by clicking the Close button in its upper right-hand corner:



12. It turns out that you don't need this app, so you would like to remove it. Click Start \rightarrow All apps:



13. Scroll through the list of apps in the Start menu. Right-click the listing for Adobe Reader Touch. Click Uninstall:



14. A pop-up dialog will be displayed. Click Uninstall to complete the process:



15. The app will now have been uninstalled from your computer and you will no longer see it listed within "All apps" on the Start menu. Close the Store window and then sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

TOPIC E: Windows 10 Navigation Summary

One of the key things that you need to know to successfully use Windows 10 is how to navigate through it. Over the course of this topic you will learn about the various methods, gestures, and keyboard shortcuts that you can use to efficiently make your way around the Windows 10 interface.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About moving between apps
- How to complete basic navigation actions
- How to modify the layout of desktop windows

MOVING BETWEEN APPS

Gestures and keyboard shortcuts continue to be a component of Windows, but a few things have changed.

On the following pages, you will see several common tasks. Each task is followed by the different methods that you can use to complete it.

Switch to a Recent Window

Mouse Technique

Move your cursor over an application icon on the taskbar to see a thumbnail of its open window:



Click a thumbnail or the icon to switch to that application.

Keyboard Shortcut

Alt + Tab

Touchpad Gesture

Swipe left or right with three fingers and scrub through the available apps. Remove your fingers from the touchpad to open the selected app.



Display the Task View

Mouse Technique

Click the Task View button beside the search box on the taskbar:



Keyboard Shortcut Win + Tab

Touchpad Gesture

With the desktop displayed, swipe up on the touchpad with three fingers.



Peek at the Desktop

Mouse Technique

Right-click the edge of the notification area and click "Peek at desktop:"



Keyboard Shortcut

Win+,

Touchpad Gesture None

Minimize All Open Windows and Display the Desktop Mouse Technique

Click the thin Show Desktop button at the far-right side of the taskbar:



Keyboard Shortcut Win + D

Touchpad Gesture

Swipe down on the touchpad with three fingers.



Re-Maximize All Windows Previously Minimized

Mouse Technique

Click the thin Show Desktop button at the far-right side of the taskbar:



Keyboard Shortcut Win + D

Touchpad Gesture

Swipe up on the touchpad with three fingers.

BASIC ACTIONS

Here is how to complete some basic actions with the Windows interface.

Task	Mouse Technique	Keyboard Shortcut	Touchpad Gesture
Close a Window	Click the X button in the upper right-hand corner of any open window:	Alt + F4	None
Maximize a Window	Click the square Maximize button near the upper right- hand corner of any open window:	Win + Up Arrow	None
Minimize a Window	Click the Minimize button near the upper right-hand corner of any open window:	Win + Down Arrow	None
Scroll Up or Down/Left or Right	Click the scrollbar buttons or drag the scrollbar into position. Alternatively, you can spin a scroll wheel if your mouse has one.	Left, Right, Up, or Down Arrow keys	None



Task	Mouse Technique	Keyboard Shortcut	Touchpad Gesture
Display the Start Menu	In the lower left-hand corner of your screen, click the Start button:	Win	None
	Ask me any		
Display the Search Menu	Click inside the Search field:	Win + S	None
Wake Up Cortana with Speech Recognition	Click the microphone button on the right of the search box:	Win + C	None
Display the Action Center	Click the Action Center button in the notification area: ~ 문 에 타 9:41 AM 7/15/2015	Win + A	Swipe from the right edge of the touchpad inwards.

MODIFYING WINDOW LAYOUT

Here is how to modify the layout of windows on your desktop. (Note that this subtopic discusses some features that have not been covered yet. These features will be covered later in this course.)

Task	ask Mouse Technique	
Snap an App (to the left or right side of your screen)	Click and drag an open app window to the left or right edge of your screen until you see a ripple effect. Release your mouse button.	Win + Left or Right Arrow

Task	Mouse Technique	Keyboard Shortcut	
Snap an App (to one of the four corners of your screen)	Click and drag an open app window to the corner of your screen until you see a ripple effect. Release your mouse button.	None	
Unsnap an App	Click and drag a snapped app towards the middle of your screen. Release your mouse button.	Win + Up Arrow or Down Arrow multiple times	
Create a new Virtual Desktop	Display the Task View and then click the New Desktop button: New desktop	Win + Ctrl + D	
Close Current Virtual Desktop	Display the Task View and then click the X button near the top right-hand corner of the virtual desktop in question:	Win + Ctrl + F4	
Switch to a Virtual Desktop	Display the Task View and then click the thumbnail of the virtual desktop in question:	Win + Ctrl + Left/Right Arrow	

Summary

Over the course of this lesson, you learned how to navigate through Windows 10 and how to use its powerful multitasking features. You should now be comfortable switching between apps, snapping apps, using Cortana, and viewing notifications. Additionally, you should be comfortable viewing the Action Center and using the Windows Store to find and download apps.

LESSON 3: WORKING WITH DESKTOP APPLICATIONS

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Work with desktop windows
- Manage files and folders with File Explorer
- Create and modify files with desktop applications

TOPIC A: Work with Desktop Windows

Working with desktop windows is a key skill when using Windows 10. By being able to manage windows on your desktop and switch between them easily, you can multitask between applications and be more productive than ever. Over the course of this topic, you will learn how to work with a desktop window.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About desktop windows
- How to resize windows
- How to minimize, maximize, and restore windows
- How to cascade, stack, and switch windows
- How to view windows side by side
- How to use the Shake and Peek functions

ABOUT DESKTOP WINDOWS

When you choose to open an application or an app, a window will appear for that item on the desktop. This window contains the application. It can be moved around, resized, and organized in relation to other windows to facilitate the ability to work with multiple apps at once.

Desktop windows for applications tend to incorporate the same interface style and controls. For example, let's look at the window for the Microsoft WordPad desktop application:

	▼ Document - WordPad View				2→	- (
Paste	$\begin{array}{c c} \hline Calibri & \bullet & 11 & \bullet \\ \hline B & I & \underline{U} & abe & \times_{I} \times^{I} & \underline{A} & \bullet \\ \hline \end{array}$	律律 ≔ • ‡≡• ■ = = = ਗ	Picture Paint Date and Insert	Find the Replace			
Clipboard	Font	Paragraph	Insert	Editing		. 7 .	
					100% 🕞 —	- 14	•

Along the top of this window is the **title bar (1)** which shows the name of the application and the name of the file that is currently open. In the upper right-hand corner of the
window, you will also see the **Minimize**, **Maximize/Restore**, and **Close controls (2)**. The window itself is represented by a very thin colored border around the application. (Keep in mind that this border will not be visible if the window has been maximized.) The content of the application will be displayed inside this border.

App windows appear slightly different, but include the same basic components like the title bar and the thin colored border:



RESIZING WINDOWS

Any window that is not minimized or maximized can be manually resized. To do this, move your mouse pointer to the outside edge of an open window. When the mouse pointer changes to \hat{i} , \longleftrightarrow , or \hat{j} , click and drag the border of the window to make it as large or small as you like:



USING MINIMIZE, MAXIMIZE/RESTORE, AND CLOSE

The Minimize, Maximize/Restore, and Close buttons are located in the upper right-hand corner of almost every window you open on the desktop:



Clicking the Close button will close the window or program:



The **Minimize button** is used to reduce the window to a single icon on the taskbar:

The middle button is a dual-use button. The most common form it takes is **Maximize** (\Box), which when clicked will make the window fill your entire screen (with the exception of the taskbar):



When a window is maximized, the Maximize button will change to **Restore Down** (\square). When this button is clicked, it will restore the window back to the size it was before it was maximized:

0								
Recycle	e Bin File Hon	r = Document - WordPac ne View					- ×	
	Paste Cut	(Calibri • 11 B <i>I</i> <u>U</u> abs ×, ×	• A A •	读 使 ⊟ • ‡≣• ■ ■ ■ ■ 前	Picture Paint Date and Insert drawing time object	A Find charace () Select all		P ast.
	Cipboard	· 1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		• • • • • • • • • • •	· · · · 3 · · · 1 · · · 4 · · · 1	· · · 5 · · · 1 · · · 4 · · · 1 · · · 7 ·		
								-
					T		_	1 Partie
						100% 🕞	•	
	O Ask me anything		0 2	e				へ 恒 (4) 📮 2:50 PM

USING CASCADE, STACK, AND SIDE BY SIDE FUNCTIONS

Windows 10 also includes several options that will automatically arrange all open windows. To access these options, open the windows that you would like to arrange and right-click on a blank area of the taskbar:



In the middle of the context menu that appears, you will see three window management options: "Cascade windows," "Show windows stacked," and "Show windows side by side."

Clicking the **"Cascade windows"** option will place all open windows into a neat overlapping stack:

		- 0	X
	Start A T	- u	
	Ele Home Share View		
Pa		a front & determine	
	(+ → · T) → Quick access	Search Quick access	Q
	✤ Quick access		
	Desktop 🖈 👥 Desktop 👥 Downloads 👥 Documents		
	🕹 Downloads 💉 💼 This PC 👔 OneDrive		
	🕘 Documents 🖈		
	Pictures Pictures Music Videos		
	Music OneDrive Diverties This PC		
	Videos		
	ConeDrive V Recent files (0)		
	This DC		
	Anter you ve opened some mes, we is show the most recent ones here.		
	🥏 Network		
	6 items		185 K

Clicking the **"Show windows stacked"** option will display all open windows in a vertical stack:



Finally, clicking the **"Show windows side by side"** option will display all open windows beside each other:



(If there are only two windows, then you will see them in a similar configuration as if you were to use the **"Show windows stacked"** option.)

USING SHAKE AND PEEK FUNCTIONS

If you're working with a lot of windows, you will find that they will sometimes clutter your desktop. This can become problematic when you would like to focus on just one window. The **Shake** function will cut through the clutter by minimizing every window except the one that you are working with.

To use this feature, click on the title bar of the window you would like to work with. While holding down your left mouse button, give it a quick shake from side to side:



This action will cause all windows except the active one to be minimized:



If you are working with a window or multiple windows and you would like to get a quick look at the desktop, press and hold Win +, (comma) on your keyboard. As long as you hold this key combination, you will be able to see your desktop:



(Note that a transparent outline will denote any currently open windows. Additionally, you will be unable to interact with any items on the desktop.)

ACTIVITY 3-1

Working with Desktop Windows

During your typical workday you find yourself using multiple applications at the same time. You would like to practice managing the windows for these applications so that you can be more efficient.

- 1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. On the taskbar, click the Microsoft Edge icon to open that program:



3. The Microsoft Edge window will now be displayed. If this window isn't maximized, click the Maximize button in the upper right-hand corner:



(If the window is already maximized, skip to the next step.)

4. Click the File Explorer icon on the taskbar:

		O Ask me anything	Ļ	[]]	9		E	
--	--	-------------------	---	-----	---	--	---	--

5. A File Explorer window will now open and show you the "Quick access" screen:



6. Click the Store icon on the taskbar to open it. Your screen will now look similar to this:



7. Your screen is getting pretty cluttered at this point. Right-click a blank area of the taskbar and click "Cascade windows:"

		Evernote Touch Free Popular now	To Co ✓ Sh	olbars Irtana ow Task View button	>
		'll show the most recent	Sh Ca Sh Sh	ow touch keyboard button scade windows ow windows stacked ow windows side by side ow the decision	
6 items	2 1		✓ Lo Pro	sk Manager ck the taskbar operties	

8. All of the open windows will now appear in an overlapping stack. On top of this stack will be the last window that was displayed – Store in this case:



9. Next, peek at the desktop by pressing and holding Win + , (comma) on your keyboard:



(Note the transparent outlines of the currently open windows.)



10. Release the key combination to stop peeking at the desktop:

11. Click and hold the title bar of the Store window and rapidly shake it from side to side. The two other windows will be minimized automatically:



12. In the top right-hand corner of the Store window, click the Close button:



13. Close any remaining windows using the Close button. Sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

TOPIC B: Manage Files and Folders with File Explorer

One of the tasks that you will use Windows 10 for is to organize and manage files. The primary tool to facilitate this task is File Explorer. Over the course of this topic you will learn all about File Explorer and how to use it to manage files and folders.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About files, folders, and libraries
- About File Explorer
- About tabs and the ribbon interface
- About the Quick Access toolbar
- How to pin locations for quick access in File Explorer
- About the Recycle Bin

FILES AND FOLDERS

You can think of a computer like a filing cabinet. The smallest item you would put in a filing cabinet would be a single sheet of paper with some information on it. This piece of paper is comparable to a single file on your computer. Very large files may be several pieces of paper stored together, but they would still be considered a single, albeit large, entity:



Continuing with our filing cabinet example, a folder in Windows is exactly like a folder you would find in a filing cabinet. Many files can fit inside of it, and a folder can be named anything at all. Folders can even contain other folders:



LIBRARIES

Libraries are an important organizational component that was first introduced in Windows 7. To continue with our filing cabinet example, a library can be thought of as a group of files and folders that are all related in some way but are separated by some sort of divider inside a drawer of the filing cabinet.

A library's primary advantage as opposed to standard folders is that they can reference files and folders that are located anywhere on your computer, even on networks.

In Windows 10, there are four default libraries:



In addition to these default options, you can create your own, custom libraries.

One thing that you need to keep in mind about libraries in Windows 10 is that, with the exception of a few individual ones that are listed in the "Quick access" area, the primary libraries list is hidden from File Explorer by default. **To display the libraries list** within the Navigation pane of File Explorer, right-click a blank area of the Navigation pane and click "Show libraries:"



GETTING TO KNOW FILE EXPLORER

File Explorer (previously known as Windows Explorer in Windows 7 and earlier) is the key tool that you will use to keep your files and folders organized.

Opening File Explorer

While you can find and open File Explorer from the "All apps" list on the Start menu, it is often quicker to click the File Explorer icon on the taskbar:



Or, press Win + E on your keyboard. Additionally, keep in mind that File Explorer will automatically open whenever you double-click on a folder on your desktop.

The File Explorer Interface

When you open File Explorer, it will look something like this:

🐂 i 🖸 📗 🖛 i File Expl	prer	1			-	×
File Home Shar	e View	•				~ (
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \uparrow \checkmark \diamond \circ$	Quick access >	3		~ Ö	Search Quick access	Q
🖈 Quick access	V Frequent folders (6)					
E Desktop 🖉	Desktop	Downloads	Documents		Pictures	
Downloads #	This PC	This PC	OneDrive		OneDrive *	
🖉 Documents 📝	Muda	Midaa				
Music	This PC	This PC				
		(time				
G OneDrive	~ Recent files (0)					
This PC		After you've opened so	me file			
- more		Anter you ve opened so	5	et har		
DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS	v					
💣 Network						
6 items						800 💽

Let's look at the different components.

Title Bar (1)	The title bar of the File Explorer window will display the current folder or library that is open, as well as the Minimize, Maximize, and Close buttons. You will also notice a row of icons on the left. This is the Quick Access toolbar, which will be discussed in the next topic.
Ribbon Tabs (2)	Click a ribbon tab to display related commands:
Address Bar (3)	The address bar displays what folder is currently open, as well as a breadcrumb trail showing the parent folder. You will also see some simple navigation controls as well as a search field:

Navigation	The Navigation pane displays a list of quick access	🖈 Quick access
Pane (4)	locations (such as your desktop), libraries, your	📃 Desktop 🛛 🖈
	OneDrive folder, your PC, hard drives, removable	🕂 Downloads 🛛 🖈
	devices, and network locations:	🥳 Documents 🛛 🖈
		🛜 Pictures 🛛 🖈
		b Music
		📲 Videos
		ineDrive 🏠
		💻 This PC
		🖆 DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS,
		i Network
Area (5)	you're currently viewing:	
	I Destop	- • ×
	$\leftarrow \rightarrow \land \uparrow \uparrow \blacksquare >$ This PC > Desitep >	v ð Search Desktop p
	# Outs excess Hame Data modified Type Size Detatop Converses P Detatop Detatop Powerses P Downerse Powerses P Matic Videos	
	Concluive This PC fill DVD Drive (D) 1_CCS. fill DVD Drive (D) 1_CCS. fill DVD Drive (D) 1_	
	1 item 1 item selected	

TABS AND THE RIBBON INTERFACE

File Explorer contains four basic tabs by default: File, Home, Share, and View. Below is a breakdown of the types of commands on each tab.

File

The File menu in File Explorer contains the following commands (shown on the right):

The right-hand side of the File menu will display frequent locations. Click any items within this list to open them. You will also notice that you can pin frequently visited places to this menu by clicking the pushpin icon to the right of each entry. Some items



will already be pinned by default, like the desktop.

On the left-hand side of the File menu, you will see commands to open all kinds of different tools in Windows 10, as well as new File Explorer windows. In addition, you will also see a link to Help and a command to close the File Explorer window.

Home

This tab contains five groups with general productivity and organizational commands:



Here is breakdown of each group within this tab:

Clipboard	The Clipboard group contains commands related to copying and pasting. For example, you can see that there are general cut, copy, and paste commands as well as commands to copy file paths and paste shortcuts. Additionally you will see a command to pin the selected item to the "Quick access" portion of the Navigation pane.
Organize	The Organize group includes four commands that allow you to move, copy, rename, and delete items.
New	The New group provides commands to create new items in the current folder. As well, the "Easy access" button allows you to include files or folders in a library, map them as a drive, and modify network options.
Open	The Open group contains commands to view more information about the selected file or folder. You can also open the selected item.
Select	The last group on this tab provides three different commands to select items.

Share

This tab in File Explorer contains just two groups:



Here is a breakdown of each group within this tab:

Send	The Send group of the Share tab contains several commands you can use to share selected item(s). You can open the Share task pane, e-mail the item(s) as an attachment, zip it, burn it to disc, print it, or even fax it.
Share with	This group allows you to share files and folders with other users on the same network as you. Also in this group you will see a command that will open security settings for the current item.

View

This tab controls how you view, sort, and group files:

📙 🗹 📙 🖛 Fe	older								
File Home	Share	View							
Navigation	ew pane	Extra large ico Small icons Tiles	ns 🛋 Large icons 🗄 List 🔠 Content	Medium icons	÷ Sort	☐ Group by ▼ ☐ Add columns ▼ ☐ Size all columns to fit	 Item check boxes File name extensions Hidden items 	Hide selected items	Options
Panes			Layout			Current view	Show/hide		

Here is a breakdown of each group within the View tab:

Panes	This group contains controls to toggle the Navigation pane, Preview pane, and Details pane on or off. The Preview pane is useful when trying to find a particular photograph or file:	Image: The set of the se			
	The Details pane will display more technical information about the file, including the file size, date, and more:	Stem: 1 time selected £11.82	■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■ ■		

Layout	This group contains a gallery of possible layout styles for the working area. Just click on a style to apply it. Use the arrows on the right of the gallery to see all of the available options:				
	Extra large icons 🔚 Large icons				
	Medium icons Englicons -				
Current view	The next group allows you to control how items in the File Explorer window are sorted and grouped. For example, if you wanted to sort your Pictures folder by date, you would use the "Sort by" drop-down command in this group:				
	📙 🕑 📴 🖛 Wallpaper				
	File Home Share View				
	Preview pane Details pane Navigation pane ▼ Panes List Details Panes List Panes Panes Panes List Panes Panes				
	Date modified				
	Туре				
	Size				
	Authors				
	Tags				
	Title				
	Descending				
	Choose columns				
	You can also customize the Details view with the "Add columns" and "Size all columns to fit" commands.				
Show/hide	The final group in this tab allows you to show and hide various elements in File Explorer:				
	Item check boxes				
	File name extensions				
	Hide selected Options				
	items -				
	Show/hide				
	By default, all of these items will be unchecked. This group also contains a				
	command to open the Folder Options dialog. In this dialog, you can further				
	customize how you interact with and view items in File Explorer.				

Contextual Tabs

Additional tabs may appear on the File Explorer ribbon depending on the type of file that you have currently selected. For example, if you select a picture file, the Picture Tools – Manage contextual tab will be shown on the ribbon, which you can then select:



The commands that are available on each of these tabs are all different, but relate to the selected item. For example, if you have a picture selected, the Picture Tools – Manage tab will provide you with controls to rotate the picture, set it as a background, present it in a slide show, and even cast (send) it to a connected device.

THE QUICK ACCESS TOOLBAR

Like many other applications, File Explorer incorporates a Quick Access toolbar. This toolbar is fully customizable and allows you to add any commands that you wish. The idea behind this feature is that you can add commonly used commands to this toolbar so that you will always have ready access to it and not have to dig through the tabs on the ribbon.

The Quick Access toolbar is found in the upper left-hand corner of the File Explorer window:



By default you will see two commands: Properties and New Folder. To add a new command, click the drop-down arrow to the right of Quick Access toolbar and click on one of the commands that are listed (shown on the right):

(Items with a checkmark have already been added to the Quick Access toolbar. Clicking on these items will remove them.)



Alternatively, you can right-click on a command that appears directly on the ribbon and click, "Add to Quick Access Toolbar:"



To remove a command, right-click on it directly within the Quick Access toolbar and click, "Remove from Quick Access toolbar:"



PINNING LOCATIONS FOR QUICK ACCESS

Formerly known as the Favorites section, the "Quick access" section in the Navigation pane of File Explorer gives you a place where you can quickly access your most frequently used folders and libraries:

🏹 📝 📗 👻 File Explo	rer		-	
File Home Share	View			~ 🕐
← → ~ ↑ 🖈 > Q	uick access >		✓ Ö Search Quick access	Q
👻 🧚 Quick access	✓ Frequent folders (6)			
■ Desktop	Desktop This PC	Downloads This PC		
➢ Pictures	OneDrive	OneDrive		
> ConeDrive	Music This PC	Videos This PC		
> 💻 This PC > 蝤 DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS,	✓ Recent files (1)			
> 💣 Network	🚊 Document	This P	C\Desktop\New folder	

There are a few different ways that you can **pin a folder or library** to this section in the Navigation pane.

You can click and drag the item from the working area of File Explorer to the "Quick access" section:



(Note that when dragging items to the "Quick access" list, the black bar indicates the positioning of the item in the list.)

You can also right-click an item and click "Pin to Quick access" on the context menu:



Or, click to select an item and then click Home \rightarrow Pin to Quick access:



To unpin an item from the "Quick access" list, right-click the item in question and then click "Unpin from Quick access:"



THE RECYCLE BIN

If you delete an item by selecting it and pressing the Delete key on your keyboard or rightclicking it and clicking Delete, the item is moved to the **Recycle Bin** before it is completely deleted.

The Recycle Bin is accessible from the desktop and it is opened by double-clicking its icon:



When the Recycle Bin is open, it will look like any other folder you can view using File Explorer. There is an address bar and search field at the top, a list of links to other locations on your computer on the left, and the contents of the Recycle Bin in the middle. However, the contextual Recycle Bin Tools – Manage tab is also available on the ribbon:

🔯 🛃 🔜 🖛	Recycle Bin Tools Recycle Bin -	
File Home Share	View Manage	~ 🕐
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \uparrow \overline{a} \rightarrow Re$	cycle Bin > V 👌 Search Recycle Bin	,
Vuick access Desktop Downloads Documents Pictures Videos OneDrive This PC DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS. Network	Folder	~
1 item		:== 📰

To restore all items in the Recycle Bin and return them to their original locations, click Recycle Bin Tools – Manage \rightarrow Restore all items:



If there is anything to restore, you will be asked to confirm your choice:



Click Yes to move the items in the Recycle Bin back to their original locations.

To delete items in the Recycle Bin permanently, click Recycle Bin Tools – Manage \rightarrow Empty Recycle Bin:



If there is anything to delete, you will be asked to confirm your choice. Click Yes to delete the items:

Delete N	1ultiple Items	×
	Are you sure you want to permanently delete these 2 items?	

(Note that this dialog box will look slightly different if there is only one item in the Recycle Bin.)

As well, you can delete individual files or folders by selecting the items to delete in the Recycle Bin and pressing Delete on your keyboard.

ACTIVITY 3-2

Managing File and Folders with File Explorer

To better understand how to keep the files and folders organized on your computer, you would like to practice using File Explorer.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- **2.** On the desktop you should see the Exercise Files folder. Double-click this folder to open it in File Explorer.

Note that the folder icon indicates that it contains multiple folders and files.

3. Your Exercise Files folder will now be open in File Explorer. Double-click the "Starting Files for Activities" folder:

📕 💆 📑 🖛 MOS9001	I_Windows_10_1_ExerciseFiles			-	
File Home Share	View				~ 🕐
← → ~ ↑ 🗛 א	1OS9001_Windows_10_1_ExerciseFiles >		~ Ö	Search MOS9001_Wi	ndows_1 🔎
🖈 Quick access	Name	Date modified	Туре	Size	
Desktop *	Completed Activities	7/17/2015 12:20 PM 7/17/2015 12:20 PM	File folder File folder		
 Documents * Pictures * Music Videos OneDrive This PC DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS. Network 	Starting Files for Lesson Labs	7/17/2015 12:20 PM	File folder		I
4 items 1 item selected					

4. The contents of the "Starting Files for Activities" folder will now be shown. Doubleclick the "Lesson 3" folder:

📙 🕑 📙 👻 Starting Fil	les for Activities			-		×
File Home Share	View					~ ?
← → ~ ↑ 📙 > MC	DS9001_Windows_10_1_ExerciseFiles > Sta	arting Files for Activities >	5 ~	Search Starting Files	for Activi	. ,o
 Quick access Desktop # Downloads # Documents # Pictures # Music Videos OneDrive This PC DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS, Network 	DS9001_Windows_10_1_ExerciseFiles → Sta Name Lesson 1 Lesson 2 Lesson 3 Lesson 4 Lesson 5 Lesson 6	arting Files for Activities > Date modified 7/17/2015 12:18 PM 1/6/2015 10:35 AM 7/17/2015 10:25 AM 1/6/2015 10:35 AM 1/6/2015 10:35 AM 7/17/2015 12:19 PM	♥ Ø Type File folder File folder File folder File folder File folder File folder	Size		<u>, 7</u>
6 items 1 item selected						

5. With the contents of the "Lesson 3" folder now shown in File Explorer, you will see the "Presentation" folder. Double-click it:

📕 🗹 🚽 🗸 Lesson 3						-	×
File Home Share	View						~ 🕐
← → × ↑ 📙 « Start	ting Files for Activities	> Lesson 3 >		~ Ö	Searc	n Lesson 3	Q
📌 Quick access	Name	^	Date modified	Туре		Size	
📃 Desktop 🛛 🖈		N	7/17/2015 12:22 PM	File folder			
👆 Downloads 🛛 🖈		42					
🧭 Documents 🛛 🖈							
😿 Pictures 🛛 🖈							
Music							
Videos							
🐔 OneDrive							
💻 This PC							
🖆 DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS,							
Network							
							_
1 item 1 item selected							

6. The contents of the "Presentation" folder will now be shown. As you can see, it contains a variety of different file types:

📙 📝 📙 🖛 Presentatio	on			-	
File Home Share	View				~ 🕐
← → × ↑ 📙 « Star	rting Files for Activities > Lesson 3 > Presentat	ion	ע טֿ Searc	h Presentation	Q
🖈 Quick access	Name	Date modified	Туре	Size	
 Desktop Downloads Downloads Documents Pictures Nusic Videos OneDrive This PC DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS, Network 	■ img0 Presentation Notes Presentation.pptx	7/10/2015 4:00 AM 7/17/2015 12:21 PM 7/17/2015 12:21 PM	JPG File Rich Text Document PPTX File	221 KB 1 KB 790 KB	
3 items					

7. There's an image file in this folder that you would like to preview. Enable the Preview pane by clicking View \rightarrow Preview pane:

- 🎴		n							- 1	×
File	Home Share	View								~ 🕐
Navigation pane •	Details pane	Extra large icons	E Large icons Small icons Details	* * *	Sort by •	☐ Group by ▼ ☐ Add columns ▼ ☐ Size all columns to fit	Item check boxes File name extensions Hidden items	Hide selected items	Options	
	Panes	L	ayout			Current view	Show/hide			

8. With the Preview pane now displayed on the right side of the File Explorer window, click to select the image file (img0). You will see a preview of this image now displayed in the Preview pane:

I I I I File Home Share	Picture Tools Presentati	on	-	□ × √ (2)
← → • ↑ 📙 « St	arting Files for Activities \rightarrow Lesson 3 \rightarrow	Presentation	✓ ひ Search Presentation	م
Quick access Desktop Desktop Downloads Documents Documents Music Videos OneDrive This PC DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS. Network	Name	Date modified Tj 7/10/2015 4:00 AM JF 7/17/2015 12:21 PM R 7/17/2015 12:21 PM P		
3 items 1 item selected	< 220 KB	>		

(Note the Picture Tools – Manage contextual tab that is displayed on the ribbon while the picture is selected.)

9. Disable the Preview pane by deselecting the "Preview pane" command on the View tab:



10. Click to select the "img0" file and then click Home \rightarrow Delete:



11. The selected file will now no longer be listed within the Presentation folder as it has been moved to the Recycle Bin:

📙 🛛 🛃 🖛 🕴 Pres	entatio	n			-	×
File Home 9	Share	View				~ (
← → • ↑ 📙	« Star	ting Files for Activities \rightarrow Lesson 3 \rightarrow	Presentation	ע ט Searc	h Presentation	P
📌 Quick access		Name	Date modified	Туре	Size	
E Desktop	*	Presentation Notes	7/17/2015 12:21 PM	Rich Text Document	1 KB	
🖶 Downloads	*	Presentation.pptx	7/17/2015 12:21 PM	PPTX File	790 KB	
🧭 Documents	*					
痰 Pictures	*					

12. Return to the previous Lesson 3 folder by clicking the Back button:



13. Inside the address bar you will see a breadcrumb trail that lists some of the various parent folders that contain the current one. Click the "Starting Files for Activities" folder:



14. To the immediate left of the address bar, click the Up arrow to view the parent folder of the current one:



15. You will see the contents of the parent folder (your Exercise Files folder), including the "Starting Files for Activities" folder that you were just viewing:

16. Click Desktop from inside the "Quick access" section of the Navigation pane:



17. Any files or folders that reside on your desktop will now be displayed within File Explorer. Add your Exercise Files folder to the "Quick access" section by right-clicking on that folder and clicking "Pin to Quick access:"



18. You Exercise Files folder will now appear within the "Quick access" list:



19. Double-click the Recycle Bin icon that is on the desktop:



(Note that it appears full to indicate that it currently holds at least one item.)

0

 NOSOUL Image: Destrop

 Image: Destrop
 Image: Destrop</t

DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS
Network

8 🖸 😑 🗮 🖨

20. A new File Explorer window will open and display the contents of the Recycle Bin:

21. Inside the new File Explorer window, click Recycle Bin Tools – Manage → Restore all items:



22. A dialog box will ask you to conform your choice to restore the items within the Recycle Bin. Click Yes:



へ 行 句) 💷

23. The image file that you deleted previously will now have been restored to its original location and the Recycle Bin will appear empty:

🖸 📝 🛄 🖵	Recycle Bin Tools Recy	ycle Bin	- 🗆 X
File Home Share	View Manage		~ 🔮
\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \Uparrow 🔯 \Rightarrow Rec	ycle Bin	マ ひ Search Recyc	le Bin 🔎
📌 Quick access		This folder is empty.	
📃 Desktop 🛛 🖈			
👆 Downloads 🛛 🖈			
🋃 Documents 🛛 🖈			
🐼 Pictures 🛛 🖈			
MOS9001_Windc 🖈			
Music			
📕 Videos			
a OneDrive			
💻 This PC			
🖆 DVD Drive (D:) J_CCS,			
💣 Network			
0 items			== =

24. Close all open File Explorer windows and sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

TOPIC C: Create and Modify Files with Desktop Applications

Windows 10 is preloaded with some basic applications that allow you to do all sorts of different tasks. For example, File Explorer lets you navigate through the folders and files that are stored on your computer, Microsoft Edge lets you browse the Internet, and WordPad lets you open and create simple documents. Many of these applications (and others) use the same techniques to complete basic tasks. Throughout this lesson, you will learn how to use these features.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to create, open, save, and print documents
- How to use the Clipboard
- About the Undo and Redo features

CREATING NEW DOCUMENTS

Using Windows you can create documents or files without even having to open the associated application. For example, suppose that you wanted to create a new document in WordPad. All you would need to do is right-click on the desktop or in the folder in which you want the document to be stored. Then, on the context menu that appears, click New \rightarrow Rich Text Document:



The new file will then be created in the current folder and the file name will appear selected so that you can rename it to whatever you like:



To create a new document or file from within an application itself, the process can vary from application to application. Typically, as is the case with WordPad, you would click File \rightarrow New:

🖉 🔜 🄊 🍊 🖛 Doc	ument - WordPad
File	
<u>N</u> ew	Recent documents
Lè <u>O</u> pen	
<u>S</u> ave	
Save <u>a</u> s	
Print •	
Page setup	
Sen <u>d</u> in email	
() Abou <u>t</u> WordPad	
E <u>x</u> it	

If the current application only allows you to view one unsaved document at a time (as is the case with WordPad), it will first ask you if you would like to save the current document before closing it and then opening the new one.

OPENING EXISTING DOCUMENTS

By far, the quickest method to open any existing document or file is to double-click on it from within File Explorer or on your desktop:

📕 🛃 🖬 🖛 Be	ooks							-		×
File Home	Share	View								~ 🕐
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \cdot \cdot \uparrow$	> Th	is PC > Documents	> Books				✓ Ö Search	Books		P
🖈 Quick access		Name	^	Date modified	Туре	Size				
📃 Desktop	*	al Meditations b	y Emperor of Rome Marcus	7/19/2015 1:33 PM	Text Document	416 KB				
🕹 Downloads	*		3							
Documents	*									
痰 Pictures	*									
Lesson 1										
Lesson 2										
b Music										
📓 Videos										
a OneDrive										
💻 This PC										
🥔 Network										
1 item 1 item sel	ected 4	15 KB							[

This action will automatically open the selected file within its native application. For example, if you double-click a .txt file it will automatically open in Notepad:



Alternatively, you can usually open existing files from directly within an open application. For example, suppose that you wanted to open a text file from within the Notepad application. First, you would click File \rightarrow Open:



Notepad will display the Open dialog box, but some other applications may have information built directly within the window. In either case, you would then navigate through the files and folders on your computer (just like you would in File Explorer) to find the file that you would like to open. Next, click to select the file in question and click the Open button:

Open		×
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \cdot \uparrow$	> This PC > Documents > Books v 🖏 Search Books	م
Organize 🔻 🛛 N	ew folder	= • 🔳 🕐
📌 Quick access	Name Date modified	Туре
📃 Desktop	★ Meditations by Emperor of Rome Marcus 7/19/2015 2:01 F	PM Text Document
👆 Downloads	*	
🥳 Documents	*	
灰 Pictures	*	
🐔 OneDrive		
💻 This PC		
🌧 Network		
	٢	>
	File name: Meditations by Emperor of Rome Marcu $ \smallsetminus $ Text Document	s (*.txt) ~
	Encoding: ANSI V Open	Cancel

The file will then open in the currently displayed application:

Meditations by Emperor of Rome Marcus Aurelius - Notepad	-	×
File Edit Format View Help		
The Project Gutenberg EBook of Meditations, by Marcus Aurelius		^
This eBook is for the use of anyone anywhere at no cost and with almost no restrictions whatsoever. You may copy it, give it away or re-use it under the terms of the Project Gutenberg License included with this eBook or online at www.gutenberg.org		
Title: Meditations		
Author: Marcus Aurelius		
Posting Date: December 25, 2008 [EBook #2680] Release Date: June, 2001		
Language: English		
*** START OF THIS PROJECT GUTENBERG EBOOK MEDITATIONS ***		
Produced by J. Boulton		*
		>

Remember that while the menus and command appearances will differ from application to application, the process is generally the same.

SAVING DOCUMENTS

The ability to save documents so that you can easily refer to them or work on them later is a key component of what makes computers so ubiquitous today. Whether you have finished working on a document (or if you would just like to make sure you don't lose any of your work), you can save it to your computer's hard disk. (Keep in mind that if you are working with an existing file and don't change the file name, any changes that you made to it will overwrite the previous version of the file when you save it.)

In many applications, the process to save a document is to click File \rightarrow Save, or File \rightarrow Save As:



If you are saving a document for the first time, you can choose either of these options and the Save As dialog (or a variation of it) will be displayed. However, if you are saving an existing document, it is important to know the difference between these two options. The Save option will save the document using the original file name and overwrite the previous version. Clicking the Save As option will display a Save As dialog.

The Save As dialog is like the Open dialog, but instead of finding an existing file you are choosing a save location, file name, and in some cases a file type:

Save As		×
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \cdot \uparrow$	→ This PC → Documents → Books v 0 Search Books	Q
Organize 🔻 Ne	w folder	?
 ★ Quick access Desktop Downloads Ø Documents Ø Dictures ▲ OneDrive This PC Ø Network 	Name Date modified Type No items match your search.	
	٢	>
File name:	Meditations by Emperor of Rome Marcus Aurelius	~
Save as type:	Text Documents (*.txt)	\sim
Hide Folders	Encoding: ANSI V Save Cance	el

After having chosen a location for the file, you are able to choose a more descriptive name than the default "Document1" name which is typically used. However, keep in mind that file names cannot includes many special symbols, including the following: < > : " / \ | ? *.

When you are ready to save the current document, click the Save button and the document will be save to the selected location, using the chosen file name and file type (if applicable).

THE CLIPBOARD

Often you may hear people talk about the **Clipboard** on a computer. This is a tool that facilities the copying, cutting, and pasting of items between applications and windows itself. The most important aspect of the clipboard to remember is that you can only copy or cut one selection at a time. For example, if you copy a sentence from a document and then copy a folder from your desktop, the copied sentence will no longer be able to be pasted – only the folder.

Here is a breakdown of the various functions that the Clipboard supports. Note that you can typically find these commands on the context (right-click) menu or under an Edit menu/tab.

Cut (Ctrl + X shortcut)

Using this command, a selected item will be removed from its current location and placed on the Clipboard. You can then paste it to a different location. You will typically use this command to move an item:

	Open		
Medita by Emi	Print		
of Ro	Edit		
Mare Aure	Open with		>
	Share with		>
	Restore previous versions		
	Send to		>
	Cut	2	
	Сору		
	Create shortcut		
	Delete		
	Rename		
	Properties		
Copy (Ctrl + C shortcut)

This command will create a copy of the selected item and place the copy on the Clipboard, leaving the original item unchanged. You can then paste the copied item to a different location.



Paste (Ctrl + V shortcut)

This command will place whichever item currently exists on the Clipboard in a new location.



Paste Special (keyboard shortcut varies)

This command allows you to place whichever item(s) exist on the Clipboard in the format of your own choosing. For example, if you copied a sentence that appears in a red font, you could choose to place the copy using that formatting, a basic plain formatting, or matching the surrounding formatting. This feature is not available for every application.

UNDO AND REDO

Everyone makes mistakes and the people who create software applications know that. To help make these mistakes as least painful as possible, virtually every application supports some form of undo function so that you can undo a previous action.

For example, suppose that you accidentally deleted an important paragraph from a report you were composing in Microsoft Word. Rather than have to type it out again, all you would have to do is use the **Undo** feature by pressing Ctrl + Z on your keyboard or clicking the Undo command.

While the location of this command varies widely from application to application, you can typically find it on the Quick Access toolbar of the application in question or in an Edit tab/menu:



Rather than undo your previous action, the **Redo** command will repeat it. This allows you to save time from manually repeating a simple action, like inserting a single slide into a presentation. Like the Undo command, you can typically find the Redo command on the Quick Access toolbar or in an Edit tab/menu. You can also press Ctrl + Y on your keyboard:



PRINTING DOCUMENTS

If you need a hard copy of a document, you will typically have the option to print it out on paper using a printer. To facilitate this process, most applications include a Print command, which is typically accessed from the File menu or by pressing Ctrl + P on the keyboard.

🖶 Print	×
General Select Printer To Canon Inkjet 0349 Class Driver	
 Status: Ready Location: Comment: 	Print to file Preferences Find Printer
Page Range All Selection Pages: Current Page	Number of copies: 1
P	rint Cancel Apply

In most cases, the Print dialog box will be used to configure print options:

This dialog box allows you to **select the printer that you would like to use (1)**, the **page range to print (2)**, and the **number of copies (3)**. Set your options and click Print to send the document to the printer.

Occasionally you may see that an application has a **Quick Print** option. Choosing this option will send the current document directly to the default printer using the default printer settings. This is also what happens if you choose to print a file by right-clicking the file from inside File Explorer or on your desktop and choosing Print:

	Open
Medi	Print N
by Er of F	Edit
Ma	Open with >
Au	Share with >
	Restore previous versions
	Send to >
	Cut
	Сору
	Create shortcut
	Delete
	Rename
	Properties

Some applications also support the **Print Preview** function. This option will provide you with a preview of how the current document will look on the printed page using the current print settings:

Al 🛛 🤊 🕫	🛛 🗧 Meditations by En	nperor of Rome Ma	rcus Aurelius -	WordPad		-	×
File Print	preview						~ 🕐
Print Page setup	100 %	Previous Next page	Close print preview				
Print	Zoom	Preview	Close		1		
			The Part of the Pa	gent Subanang Then of Balintian, by Norma Asalin the first Subanang Then of Balintian, by Norma Asalin to the first is an investment of proper Subana is about the terms of the Proper Subana Resolution Subana			
Page 1							

ACTIVITY 3-2

Creating and Modifying Files with Desktop Applications

In this activity, you will open and edit a simple rich text file using WordPad.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. Open your Exercise Files folder. Open the "Starting Files for Activities" folder and then open the "Lesson 3" folder. Inside this folder you will see the Activity 3-3 file. Double-click it:

3. This file will automatically open in the application that is associated with rich text files. By default this will be WordPad:



(If Microsoft Word or another word processor opens, you should still be able to follow the remaining steps in this activity. However, the interface will look different.)

4. The first and second paragraphs are out of order and need to be swapped with one another. Click and drag your cursor over the entire first paragraph to select it:



5. Right-click this selection and then click Cut:



6. The previously selected paragraph will now have been removed from the page and placed onto your computer's Clipboard. With your cursor now placed where this paragraph used to be, press the Delete key on your keyboard twice to remove the two extra lines that now exist:

The Project Gutenberg EBook of Meditations, by Marcus Aurelius

THE FIRST BOOK



I. Of my grandfather Verus I have learned to be gentle and meek, and to refrain from all anger and passion. From the fame and memory of him that begot me I have learned both shamefastness and manlike behaviour. Of my mother I have learned to be religious, and bountiful; and to forbear, not only to do, but to intend any evil; to content myself with a spare diet, and to fiy all such excess as is incidental to great wealth. Of my great-grandfather, both to frequent public schools and auditories, and to get me good and able teachers at home; and that I ought not to think much, if upon such occasions, I were at excessive charges.

III. Of Diognetus, not to busy myself about vain things, and not easily to believe those things, which are commonly spoken, by such as take upon them to work wonders, and by sorcerers, or prestidigitators, and impostors; concerning the power of charms, and their driving out of demons, or evil spirits; and the like. Not to keep qualis for the game; nor to be mad after such things. Not to be offended with other men's liberty of speech, and to apply myself unto philosophy. Him also I must thank, that ever I heard first Bacchius, then Tandasis and Marcianus, and that I did write dialogues in my youth; and that I took liking to the philosophers' little couch and skins, and such other things, which by the Grecian discipline are proper to those who profess philosophy.

7. Click to place your cursor at the end of the paragraph I. Press Enter twice to make room for the passage that you previously cut. The document will now look like this, with your cursor placed evenly between the two existing paragraphs:



8. Press Ctrl + V on your keyboard. The previously cut passage will be pasted into the current location:



9. You would like to save this document as a new file so that you do not overwrite the existing version. Click File \rightarrow Save as:



10. The Save As dialog box will now be displayed. Click the Desktop link from the "Quick access" area:



 The file name will display the current one (Activity 3-3). Click to place your cursor at the end of this name and add a space. Type "Complete" and then click the Save button:

Save As			×
← → • ↑	→ This PC → Desktop → 🗸 🗸	Search Desktop	م
Organize 🔻 Ne	w folder		= • ()
🖈 Quick access	Name	Date modified	Туре
📃 Desktop	MOS9001_Windows_10_1_ExerciseFiles	7/19/2015 1:34 PM	File folder
👆 Downloads	*		
🥳 Documents	*		
灰 Pictures	*		
ConeDrive			
This PC			
💣 Network			
	٢		>
File name:	Activity 3-3 Complete		~
Save as type:	Rich Text Format (RTF)		~
Aide Folders	Save in this format by default	Save	Cancel

12. The current document will now have been saved to the location that you specified. Note that the title bar of the open file will change to incorporate the new file name:



13. Close WordPad and then sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

Summary

Over the course of this lesson you learned about some of the ways that you can work with the desktop and desktop applications in Windows 10. You should now be comfortable managing desktop application windows, as well as files and folders. You now know what the File Explorer is used for and how to use it. Additionally, you are now able to complete basic actions (such as save, undo, and print) in most desktop applications.

LESSON 4: USING MICROSOFT EDGE

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Navigate the Microsoft Edge user interface
- Browse the web using Microsoft Edge
- Manage tabs
- Modify Microsoft Edge options

TOPIC A: Navigate Microsoft Edge

One of the biggest changes that you will find in Windows 10 is the inclusion of Microsoft Edge as the default web browser. This entirely new application is designed as a lightweight web browser that offers integration with Cortana and OneDrive, amongst other features. Over the course of this topic, you will learn all about this new browser and its features.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About web browsers and search engines
- About Microsoft Edge and Internet Explorer
- About the Microsoft Edge interface
- About URL's
- About Bing

WEB BROWSERS AND SEARCH ENGINES

A **web browser** is a type of application that has been designed to display web pages that are stored on a network. A network could refer to the World Wide Web ("the web" for short) as a whole, or an internal organization-wide intranet. While the Microsoft Edge and Internet Explorer web browsers are both included with Windows 10, there are a variety of other different web browsers that you can download and install. Mozilla Firefox and Google Chrome are popular choices.

A **search engine** typically refers to an online service that searches the web based on terms that you enter. When this search is done, a list of results will then be displayed on a web page that you can search and navigate through using the provided links. While Windows 10 (including Cortana) is fully integrated with the Microsoft Bing search engine, Google is also a very popular search engine that you can use to find the information that you need.

MICROSOFT EDGE AND INTERNET EXPLORER

The Microsoft **Internet Explorer (IE)** web browser was first introduced in Windows 95. It has been the default Windows web browser ever since. While it was one of the most popular browsers used on the web at the turn of the millennium, its popularity has waned rapidly with the rise of Mozilla Firefox, Google Chrome, and Apple's Safari web browser.

With the release of Windows 10, Internet Explorer has been replaced with **Microsoft Edge**. This is a new product that is designed to address many of the shortcomings that Internet Explorer had. As the new default web browser for Windows, it features many of the same features that were found in IE, but it also includes full integration with Cortana.

ELEMENTS OF THE MICROSOFT EDGE WINDOW

When Microsoft Edge is open, you will see that its interface is fairly basic. This is by design so that you can focus on the web pages that are being displayed, rather than be distracted by a complicated interface. Additionally, the interface can change slightly to incorporate different elements.

For example, by default when you first open Microsoft Edge, the Start tab will be displayed. This tab includes local news and weather information, as well as the address bar, which has been moved lower in the window:



This is the same structure that is used when you open a new tab, but rather than news and weather you will see a grid showing frequently visited and/or suggested websites:

Start	New tab	× +					_	
$\leftrightarrow \rightarrow $ O							= ∅	۵
			Where t	o next?			8	
	<u>م</u>	Search or enter web a	address			\rightarrow		
Top sites							Customize	
Facebook	YouTube	Yahoo!	W Wikipedia	a Amazon	ST Twitter	eBay	BBC	
			Show my n	ews feed				

As the Start tab is the most common state of Microsoft Edge, let's break down each element of the interface while a web page is displayed:



Here is a description of each element.

- **Content (1)**: The majority of the Microsoft Edge interface consists of the web page that you are currently visiting.
- Back/Forward (2): These two buttons are used to move back or forward to pages that you have previously visited.
- Address bar (3): This is where you can enter the URL of the website that you would like to visit. Additionally, you can enter search terms into this bar to execute a search using Bing.
- **Tabs (4)**: Each tab represents a web page. There will be always at least one tab open. You may open multiple tabs to view multiple web pages at the same time.
- Refresh (5): Clicking this button will reload the currently displayed webpage to display the most up-to-date version.

- Minimize/Maximize (Restore)/Close (6): Just like any other desktop application window, you can use these buttons to minimize, maximize/restore, and close the Microsoft Edge window.
- Hub/Make a Web Note/Share/More actions (7): The Hub button will display the Hub pane. This is where you can access your favorites, history, reading list, and downloads. Clicking the "Make a Web Note" button allows you to add notations directly to a web page. The Share button will display the Share pane, which you can use to share the current web page with others. Finally, the "More actions" button gives you access to several different settings in Microsoft Edge.
- Reading view/Add to favorites or reading list (8): Clicking the "Reading view" button will strip a blog post or news article down to only the basic article content. The "Add to favorites or reading list" button allows you to add the current web page to your reading or favorites list.

URL's

URL's (Uniform Resource Locators) are references that point to other resources on the Internet. Commonly referred to as **addresses**, you can enter them into the address bar in Microsoft Edge. This will display the page within the working area of the browser.

Bing

Bing is Microsoft's own search engine. You can access this service by searching using Cortana or typing terms directly into the address bar of Microsoft Edge. You can also access it by visiting the bing.com website:



If you type search terms into the provided text box on the Bing home page (or in the address bar) a list of suggestions will be presented.

By pressing the Enter key or clicking the associated Search button, a list of results in the form of URL's will be presented:



Searching by Category

Along the top of the Bing home page, you will find a list of categories that provide you with access to a variety of different search categories such as Web (selected by default), Images, Videos, Maps, News, More, and Search History. Additionally, you will see links to access the MSN home page, Office Online, Outlook.com, and your Microsoft account information:

🕨 Bing)	×	+											-		×
\leftarrow	\rightarrow U	bing.co	om									☆	=	Ø	٩	
WEB	IMAGES	VIDEOS	MAPS	NEWS	MORE	SEARCH HISTORY	Т	MSN	OFFICE ONLINE	OUTLOOK.CO	м		Français	5 Joh	n 🛄	\$

Popular Now Links

Along the bottom of the Bing home page, you will see some featured stories and information about the home page's background photo. Additionally, under the Popular Now header, you will see what search terms are trending:

The beach is terrific!	Seen a strawberry tree?	Popular Now
Check out these arches	The fruit makes a local drink	Blake Shelton divorce · George Coe SNL

ACTIVITY 4-1

Navigating Microsoft Edge

You would like to familiarize yourself with Microsoft Edge and its interface. To practice, you would like to visit the Bing home page.

1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account.

2. On the taskbar, click the Microsoft Edge button:



3. The Microsoft Edge window will now be displayed on the desktop. By default, the Start page will be displayed with news, weather, and sports information:



4. Inside the provided text box, type "bing.com" and press Enter on your keyboard:



(Note that you can also type search terms directly into this text box and press Enter to search with Bing.)

5. The Bing home page will now be displayed within the Microsoft Edge window. Notice that its URL is displayed within the address bar:



6. Inside the search bar on the Bing home page, type "Red panda." You will instantly see several search suggestions and some basic information about the subject. Press Enter:



7. A list of URL results will be presented. On the right side of the page you will see some summary information about the subject that you were searching for:



(Note that this summary information isn't always displayed, but it can be very useful for quick searches.)

8. Just below the search text box, click the Images category:



9. Now only image search results will be displayed, along with some suggested search terms:



10. Click inside the address bar and replace the existing text with "snowy owl." You will see that like the Bing home page, search suggestions will be listed:





11. Press the Enter key. A new Bing image search results page will now be displayed:

12. Near the upper left-hand corner, click the Back button:



13. The previous page will now be displayed:



14. In the upper right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window, click the Close button:



15. Sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

TOPIC B: Use Microsoft Edge

Microsoft Edge provides you with all of the tools that you need in order to browse the web. Over the course of this topic, you will examine many of these tools and learn how to use them effectively.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About the address bar
- How view frequently visited websites
- How to view your favorites
- How to view your Reading List
- How to view your history
- How to view a page using Reading view
- How to create web notes
- How to share web pages with others
- How to use Cortana in Microsoft Edge

THE ADDRESS BAR

In the Microsoft Edge interface, the **address bar** is not only the place where you enter website URL's; it is also where you can enter search terms that are then sent to Bing. For example, suppose that you wanted to find some information about koalas. First, you would type "Koalas" into the address bar:



After entering those search terms, press the Enter key on your keyboard or click the Search button. A Bing search results page will then be displayed:



Search Suggestions

As you type a URL or search terms into the address bar, you will see a list of search suggestions based on what you have typed:

🗖 New tab	×	+			- 🗆 X
$\leftarrow \rightarrow$	Ö				= 🛛 🗘 …
			Where to next?		8
			✓ Koala	\rightarrow	
т	on citor		,∽ koala	Bing search	Customiza
	op sites		∽ koal	Bing search	Customize
	f		Sites		
	Facebook	YouTube	S https://www.bing.com/search?q=Koalas&FORM=EDG	eBay BBC	
			Search suggestions		
			🔎 koala bear	Bing search	
			koala's playground		
			koalas to the max		
			koala sewing cabinets		
			✓ koala bear pictures		
			Show my news feed		
			Show my news reed		

This list can include previous searches that you have performed, as well as popular searches that include the keywords that you entered. You can save time when executing a search by clicking on one of the suggestions.

VIEWING FREQUENTLY VISITED WEBSITES

By default, whenever you open a new tab in Microsoft Edge a list of the most popular websites and sites that you frequently visit will be listed:

Bing	🗖 New tab	× +					-		×
\leftrightarrow \rightarrow O							= 2	٨	
			Where to	next?			8		
	O ka	arch or onter web add	Inore						
	~ pe	arch of enter web add	11033					_	
Top sites							Customize		
f		X	W	a	Y				
Facebook	YouTube	Yahoo!	Wikipedia	Amazon	Twitter	eBay	BBC		
			Show my ne	vs feed					

Clicking on any of the items listed here will open their associated website in the current tab. To remove an item from this list, move your cursor over that item and then click the X button in its upper right-hand corner:

	ž
BBC	

If you wish, you can also choose to include your news feed on this page by clicking the "Show my news feed" link near the bottom of the page.

Clicking the Customize link on the right side of the top sites list will also give you the option to enable your news feed on this page, but you can customize the topics that you would like it to include. Additionally, you have the option to simply have a new tab appear as a blank page:

Bing	New tab	× +				-		×
$\leftarrow \rightarrow \circ$	$\mathcal P$ Search or enter web address				₽		٨	
	Customize							
	Show							
	\bigcirc Top sites and my news feed							
	 Top sites 							
	\bigcirc A blank page							
	Select language & content							
		our selections will appear at	the top of your feed.					
				Money				
	News							

VIEWING YOUR FAVORITES

Your **favorites** in Microsoft Edge are a list of web pages that you choose specifically to mark so that you can easily come back to them in the future. As your Favorites list is a component of the **Hub**, you can view it by clicking the Hub icon (\equiv) near the top right-hand corner of the window:



With the Hub pane displayed, click the Favorites icon ($\stackrel{\scriptstyle ()}{\scriptstyle \sim}$):



With the Favorites pane displayed, you will see a list of all your favorites and folders that can be used to organize them:



Clicking on any favorite that is listed here will open its associated website in the current tab. To view the contents of a folder, click on it. In addition to displaying the folder's contents, you will see a **breadcrumb trail** that lists all of the parent folders. In this example, you can see that the Favorites Bar folder is stored just inside the Favorites folder:



You can return to any of the parent folders that are listed here by clicking on them.

Managing Favorites

Favorites can be moved to a folder by clicking and dragging them to the folder in question. You can also use the same technique to move a favorite out of a folder, but using the breadcrumb trail instead:



To **create a new folder** inside your favorites, right-click any item inside the favorites list and click "Create new folder:"

☆	≝ © ↓	ப
FAV	ORITES	Import favorites
	Favorites Bar	
5	Bing	
		Open in new tab
		Create new folder
		Rename 🗟
		Remove

(You can also see options to rename or remove the selected item.)

With a new folder created, you will immediately be given the option to give it a more descriptive name:



Pressing the Enter key will apply the new name.

Adding a Favorite

To add a web page to your Favorites list, first open the web page in question. Next, click the star icon ($\stackrel{()}{\sim}$) to the right of the address bar:

<mark> Þ</mark> Bing	× +	L I		-		×
\leftrightarrow \rightarrow O	bing.com	□ ☆	ᆕ	Ø	٩	

A menu will be displayed that allows you to customize the name for this new favorite, choose where you would like to create it (as well as create a new folder), and add it or cancel the process entirely:



Once a web page has been marked as a favorite, the star icon will appear yellow whenever you visit that page:

Bing ×	+		-		×
\leftarrow \rightarrow \circlearrowright $ $ bing	3.com	=		٩	

If you click this icon again, you will be given options to modify the name of the favorite, change its save location, or remove it entirely:



VIEWING YOUR READING LIST

The **Reading List** feature in Microsoft Edge allows you to save articles that you would like to read later, but don't necessarily want to clutter up your Favorites list with. As your Reading List is a component of the Hub, you can view it by clicking the Hub icon (\equiv) near the top right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



With the Hub pane displayed, click the Reading List icon ($\overset{ imes}{=}$), if it isn't already selected:



With the Reading List displayed, you will see any articles that you marked to read later. Included in the listing will be the article title, a snippet of its content, and when it was added to the list. Clicking an entry will open it in the current tab:



To remove an article from the Reading List, right-click its listing and then click Remove:



Adding an Article to the Reading List

To add an article to the Reading List, ensure that that the article in question is displayed within the browser. Next, click the star icon ($\stackrel{()}{\sim}$) to the right of the address bar:



On the menu that appears, click the "Reading list" header if it is not selected already:

Favorite	es Reading	list		
Name	h	2		
Windows 10: Prep	paring to U	pgrade One B		
Create in				
Favorites		\sim		
<u>Create new folder</u>				
Add		Cancel		

With the "Reading list" header selected, you will be able to customize the name if you wish. Clicking the Add button will add it to the list:



It's important to note that unlike when you add a web page as a favorite, pages that are added to the reading list will not cause the star icon to appear yellow. When you view these pages, the star icon will have a black outline.

VIEWING YOUR HISTORY

Microsoft Edge (and every other web browser) keeps a record of each website that you visit. This provides you with a quick way to return to recent websites. As your **history** is a component of the Hub, you can view it by clicking the Hub icon (=) near the top right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



With the Hub pane displayed, click the History icon (\odot) if it isn't already selected:



Your history will now be shown. It is automatically categorized into dates and times. Your most current history will be listed under the "Last hour" category, while websites that you

visited in recent days will be categorized by date. Older pages will be listed under "Last week" or the "Older" category:



You can expand or collapse any category that is listed here by clicking on their headers:



Clicking on any of the web pages that are listed here will open them in the current tab.

Clearing History

To remove an item from your history, right-click the item in question and click Delete:

Clicking the "Delete all visits to [domain name]" will remove all history related to that site. For example, if you



click this option for bing.com, not only will the current item be removed, but any previous searches that you made will be removed also.

You can also remove entire categories by clicking the X next to each category:



Finally, if you would like to clear your entire history, click the "Clear all history" link near the top right-hand corner of this pane:

☆		3	\downarrow	다-
HISTORY				Clear all history
	Last hour	r		\sim_{\times}

This action will cause a list of options to be displayed. Using these controls you can choose exactly what you would like to clear from your history

(displayed on the right):

By default the "Browsing history," "Cookies and saved website data," and "Cached data and files" options will already be selected. Clicking the Clear button will complete the action.



USING READING VIEW

Reading view is a feature that is now becoming more common in web browsers today. Its purpose is to strip an article or blog post from any distracting elements, such as advertisements and navigation tools, so that you can focus on the content. You can toggle this feature where applicable by clicking the book icon (^{III}) on the far right-hand side of the address bar:



Once this view is enabled, the page will feature a simple column of content:



You can return to the standard web view by clicking the same icon.

CREATING WEB NOTES

Web notes are annotations that you can add any web page that is displayed in Microsoft Edge. They allow you to add notes, highlight items, and even draw on the page. To start creating web notes on a currently displayed web page, click the "Make a Web Note" icon near the top right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



As web notes are powered in part by Microsoft OneNote, the Microsoft Edge window will now incorporate an OneNote-inspired purple toolbar:



The far left of the toolbar includes the followings tools:

Pen	\bigtriangledown	This tool allows you to draw freehand over the current web page. For example, you could use this tool to circle an object on the page. Double-clicking this tool allows you to choose the ink color and stroke width.
Highlighter	¥	Just like a physical highlighter, you can use this tool to highlight interesting bits of text on a page. Double-clicking this tool allows you to choose the highlighter color and stroke width.
Eraser	È	This tool is used to remove individual ink or highlighter marks that have been added to the current page.
Add a Typed Note	\Box	Using this tool you are able to add text notes to web pages. These notes appear in their own text area.
---------------------	--------	--
Clip	ţ	This tool allows you to take a screenshot of a specific portion of the current web page. When this tool is selected, a semi- transparent mask will appear. By clicking and dragging over this mask to create a rectangular shape, you can choose exactly what you would like to capture.

To start adding annotations to a page, first select a tool. For example, here the Pen tool has been selected:



With the **Pen tool** selected, you can then click and drag on the page to add marks:



The **Highlighter tool** operates in a similar manner. Select this tool and then click and drag over the text that you would like to highlight:



If you would like to remove highlighter or ink marks, you can use the **Eraser tool**. Once selected, it will remove continuous strokes with one click. For example, if you were to click on the highlighter marks that we just added, that entire mark will be removed:



You can remove all highlighter and ink notes from the current page by double-clicking the Eraser tool and then clicking the "Clear all ink" option.

To add **typed notes**, first select that tool and then click the area where you would like the note to be added. This action will display a container in which you can type the note:



This container will always remain open to display the note. Clicking the garbage can icon in the lower right-hand corner of the container will delete it. Note that you can only click this icon while the Typed Note tool is selected.

Finally, clicking the **Clip tool** will place a semi-transparent mask over the current web page:



Click and drag over the region that you would like to capture a screenshot of:

☑ Windows 10: Preparing t × +	- 🗆 X
∀ ∀ & □ 🖗	🖬 🗘 Exit
Windows BLOGGING WINDOWS V WINDOWS 10 WINDOWS INSIDER PROGRAM	Translate with 🝃 bing
How To Know When You're Ready to Upgrade	RELATED POSTS
Starting on July 29, we will start rolling out Windows 10 to our WE dows Insiders. From there, we will start notifying reserved systems in waves, slowly scaling up after July 29th. Each day of the roll-out, we will listen, learn and update the experience for all Windows 10 users.	Hello World: Windows 10 Available on July 29 Read more

A small notification will appear next to the selection to let you know that the image has been copied to your computer's clipboard. You can then paste this image into another application.

Saving Web Notes

To save notes that you have added to a web page, click the Save button on the right side of the purple toolbar:



This will provide you with a menu that you can use to save the current web notes to Microsoft OneNote, your favorites, or your Reading List:



If you choose to save the web notes that you made to either your favorites or Reading List, you will be able to open those notes and the accompanying web page at any time. If you choose the OneNote option, you will send those notes to an OneNote notebook.

Stop Taking Web Notes

Once you have finished recording web notes, click the Exit button at the far-right side of the purple toolbar:



The Microsoft Edge window will then return back to its default appearance:

🚦 Hello World: Windows 1 🗡	+		-		×
\leftrightarrow \rightarrow \circlearrowright blog	□☆	Ø	٩		
H Windows	nss f ♥	Q Search			Î
BLOGGING WINDOWS 🗸	WINDOWS 10 WINDOWS INSIDER PROGRAM	Transla	te with	i 🕨 bir	ng

SHARING WITH MICROSOFT EDGE

Microsoft Edge incorporates a sharing feature that you can use to share web pages with other people using a variety of different methods. For example, if you found an interesting website, you could use the share feature to send that website's URL to someone using e-mail or even Facebook or Twitter (if you have those apps installed).

To begin, first display the web page that you would like to share. Next, click the Share icon near the upper right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



This action will display the **Share task pane** on the right hand-side of your screen. This is a Windows pane, so it will list all the apps that you can use to share the current web page. By default you will see the Mail and OneNote apps, but if you have Facebook, Twitter, or other social media apps, you may see those listed as well:



Clicking on any of the options listed here will launch the associated app in a separate window. For example, if you were to click the Mail option, the Mail app will open with a new blank message. The URL to the web page in question will be listed in the message body and the page name will be in the subject line:



(Likewise, clicking the OneNote option will give you the option to send a quick note to your OneNote notebook.)

If you would rather share just a screenshot of the web page, click the title of the page in the Share pane and click Screenshot:



USING CORTANA IN MICROSOFT EDGE

Cortana is fully integrated into Microsoft Edge. If you have enabled Cortana, you will be able to use this feature by typing a simple question into the address bar. For example, if you type in "Who founded Microsoft," Cortana will provide you with an answer directly in the search suggestion drop-down menu. This allows you to get quick answers to questions without leaving the page that you are on:

Hello World: Windows	1 × +			-		×
$\leftrightarrow \rightarrow \circ$	𝒫 Who founded microsoft		₽	Ø	٩	
- Window	Microsoft founders Bill Gates - Paul Allen	Bing search				
BLOGGING WINDOW		Bing search	Transla	te with	🦻 bir	ng
	Search suggestions					
	$ {\cal P} $ who founded microsoft with bill gates					
JUNE 1, 2015 1:0	O who founded microsoft and in what year					

You can also ask Cortana about the content of a page without having to leave the page or make a new tab. After selecting a word or phrase that you would like to know more about, right-click the selection and click Ask Cortana:



Cortana will then open in a pane on the right side of the Microsoft Edge window and display information about the selected item. In this case, Cortana responds with the seemingly self-aware statement "I love it here" and then provides you with some information about Windows 10.

Now, suppose that you want to know what day of the week July 29th falls on. Again, select the text in question, right-click it, and then click Ask Cortana. She will then return with an answer as well as other information about the date in question:



As a final example, Cortana can also look up the definition of words for you. Suppose you are reading an article. You come across the word "streamlined" but you do not know what that word means. You could select that word, right-click it, and choose Ask Cortana to display a definition:



ACTIVITY 4-2 Using Microsoft Edge

In order to take advantage of everything that Microsoft Edge has to offer, you would like to practice using some of its features. Note that you will need to have previously configured Cortana in order to complete some portions of this activity.

- 1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. On the taskbar, click the Microsoft Edge button:



3. Microsoft Edge will open:



4. First, you would like to find out where the Microsoft headquarters is located. Type "Microsoft headquarters" into the address bar. You will see that Cortana has provided an answer in the search suggestions drop-down menu. Click it:



5. A Bing search page will be displayed with the summary answer that Cortana told you, as well as lots of other information about the subject:



6. On the right side of the Bing search results page, you will see some summary information about Microsoft. Click the Wikipedia link:



7. The Wikipedia entry for Microsoft will now be displayed. Add it to your Reading List by clicking the star icon on the far right side of the address bar:



8. On the drop-down menu that appears, click the "Reading list" heading if it isn't selected already:

			- 0	×
		☆ =	∅ ()	g
Read View source \	Favorites	Reading list		.og in
	Name Microsoft - Wikiped	ia, the free enc	yc ×	2"W
crosoft) is an American multinational	Create in Favorites		~	
sonal computers and services. Its best 3 systems, Microsoft Office office suite, re the Xbox game consoles and the er measured by revenues. ^[5] It is also of	Create new folder			
to develop and sell BASIC interpreters system market with MS-DOS in the mid	Add	Cance	1	

9. With the "Reading list" header chosen, you will see that you have the option to change the name of the entry. For this example, click the Add button without making any changes:



10. The current page will now be entered into the reading list. Review the first few paragraphs of the Wikipedia page. When you run across the term "BASIC," use your cursor to select it. Right-click on this selection and click Ask Cortana:

sell BAS	IC interpretore
/ith MS-	Open in new tab
1d subs€	Open in new window
osoft er	Copy link
nade a	
5 billion i	Ask Cortana
ystem a	Select all
a wide	Сору
/ith Bing	
s marke	Inspect element
o porco	

11. Cortana will then provide information about this subject, including important dates and the people related to it:



12. Click anywhere outside of the Cortana pane to close it. Now, let's start taking some web notes. To begin, click the "Make a Web Note" icon near the upper right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



13. You will now see the purple Web Notes toolbar. The Pen tool will be selected by default:



14. On the Web Notes toolbar, click the Pen tool button. A menu will be provided that allows you to choose between colors and stroke size. Click the Red color swatch:



15. Your pen stroke color is now red. In the text of the page, find a mention of the city in which Microsoft is headquartered. Click and drag to draw a circle around it:



16. Now click the Highlighter tool on the Web Notes toolbar:



17. Click and drag along the line of text that mentions who the founders of Microsoft are:



18. Now that you know some basic information about Microsoft, you don't need to save these notes. On the Web Notes toolbar, click the Exit button:



19. The Web Notes toolbar will now disappear and you will see the default Microsoft Edge interface. Type "microsoft.com" into the address bar:

W Microsoft - Wikipedia, tł × +	-		×
\leftarrow \rightarrow \circlearrowright \oplus microsoft.com I	= 🛛	٩	

20. Press the Enter key on your keyboard. The Microsoft.com website will now be displayed:



21. Add this page to your Favorites by clicking the star icon on the far right side of the address bar:





22. On the drop-down that appears, click the Favorites header:

23. The menu will now provide you with options to change the name for this new favorite, as well as the folder that you will save it to. For this example, leave these settings unchanged and click the Add button:



24. As the current page that you are viewing is a favorite, you will see that the star icon is now yellow:



25. Click the Hub icon near the upper right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:

	-		×
=	Ø	٩	

26. On the menu that appears, click the Reading List icon:



27. The Wikipedia page that you added to your Reading List earlier will now be displayed. Click this entry:



28. You will now see the Wikipedia page:



29. Close Microsoft Edge to complete this exercise.

TOPIC C: Manage Tabs

Tabbed browsing allows you to have multiple web pages open at the same time within the same window. This is an excellent system that keeps your browsing session better organized and is more efficient for your computer. Over the course of this topic, you will learn how to manage tabs in Microsoft Edge.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About tabs
- How to create new tabs
- How to switch between tabs
- How to manage tabs
- How to close a tab

ABOUT TABS

Tabbed browsing allows you to have several web pages open at once without having to have multiple browser windows open. This system is far easier to use and manage, and it has become standard amongst all of the major browsers today – including Microsoft Edge.

CREATING NEW TABS

You can open a new blank tab using two primary methods. The first is to click the New Tab button beside the currently opened tab:



The other is to simply press Ctrl + T on your keyboard.

Hyperlinks can also be used to open new tabs. This is done by right-clicking a hyperlink and clicking "Open in new tab:"



When you choose to create a **new blank tab**, it will automatically be displayed and show your frequently visited websites as well as popular sites:

b Bing	New tab	× +					-		×
\leftrightarrow \rightarrow O							₽ ∅	٩	
			Where	to next?			8		
	0								
),	Search or enter web a	iddress			\rightarrow			
Top sites							Customize		
W	f		Y	W	a	y			
Microsoft	Facebook	YouTube	Yahoo!	Wikipedia	Amazon	Twitter	eBay		
			Show my	news feed					

You may click on one of the links that are provided, enter a URL into the provided address bar, or type keywords into the address bar and execute a search using Bing.

SWITCHING BETWEEN TABS

The most straightforward method to switch between open tabs is to click on the tab that you would like to view. The tab that is currently active will be identified by a lighter background color. For example, here you can see that the Wikipedia tab is currently active while the Bing tab is not:



An even quicker method to switch between tabs is to press Ctrl + Tab on your keyboard. This keyboard shortcut will cycle through all the open tabs one at a time. You may need to use it multiple times to switch to the tab that you want.

MANAGING TABS

As the number of tabs that you are using grows, the ability to manage them is important. Microsoft Edge offers you a number of different solutions to help keep your tabs under control. You can find most of them by right-clicking on an existing tab:

Bing	W. Wilcipedi	а × +
	KReopen closed tab	
$\leftarrow \rightarrow$	Close other tabs	
	Close tabs to the right	
	Refresh all tabs	
	Duplicate tab	
	Move to new window	Engli

Let's break down these options:

- **Reopen closed tab**: This option is useful if you accidentally closed a tab that you previously had displayed. Clicking it will immediately restore that tab and its history.
- **Close other tabs:** Clicking this option will close all of the tabs that currently exist, with the exception of the one that you right-clicked on.
- **Close tabs to the right**: This option will close all tabs to the right of the tab that you right-clicked on.
- Refresh all tabs: This option will refresh all the tabs that are currently open. This is a
 great way to ensure that all of the pages that are currently displayed in different tabs
 are up to date.
- **Duplicate tab**: Clicking this option will create a duplicate of the tab that you rightclicked on.
- Move to a new window: This option will take the tab that you right-clicked on and move it to its own separate Microsoft Edge window.

Aside from the right-click options, you can also reorganize the order of open tabs by clicking and dragging them into place:



If you click and drag a tab outside of the current Microsoft Edge window, it will be given its own separate window.

CLOSING A TAB

You may close a tab by clicking the small X on the right-hand side of each tab:



Alternatively, you can also use the Ctrl + W keyboard shortcut to close the currently active tab.

ACTIVITY 4-3 Working with Tabs

As tabs are a very important feature in any web browser, you would like to learn how to use them effectively in Microsoft Edge.

1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account and open Microsoft Edge:



2. Inside the address bar, type "wikipedia.org" and press Enter:





3. The Wikipedia home page will now be displayed in the current tab:

4. Type "Lynx" into the search text box on this page and press the Enter key on your keyboard:

W Wikipedia × +			-		×
\leftarrow \rightarrow \circlearrowright \mid $ riangle$ wikipedia.org	□ ☆	=	Ø	٩	
Find and a standard of the standard					

(Note the suggestions that this search box shows you.)

5. The Wikipedia entry for Lynx will now be shown. Scan through the first paragraph of this entry and find the hyperlink for "cats." Right-click this hyperlink and click "Open in new tab:"



6. A new tab will be created and open to the link that you interacted with; however, the Lynx page will still be displayed. Press Ctrl + Tab to switch to the new tab:



7. Create a new blank tab by clicking the "New tab" button:



8. A new tab will be displayed with your frequently visited and featured websites. Switch back to the Lynx tab by clicking on it:



9. The Lynx Wikipedia page will be displayed once again. Right-click on the current tab and click "Close other tabs:"



10. Now only the current tab will be displayed:



11. Close Microsoft Edge to complete this exercise.

TOPIC D: Modify Microsoft Edge Options

Microsoft Edge includes many different options and settings that you can use to tailor your experience with it. Over the course of this topic, you will learn about many of these settings and how to change them to suit your needs.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About the More Actions menu
- How to customize basic and advanced browser settings

ABOUT THE MORE ACTIONS MENU

To display the More Actions menu, click the **More Actions** icon in the top right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window:



This menu provides access to a variety of different features and settings that you can use to change how you experience Microsoft Edge:



The top section of this menu is comprised of two options:

- New window: Clicking this option will create a new separate Microsoft Edge window. You can also complete this action by pressing Ctrl + N on your keyboard.
- New InPrivate window: When clicked, this option will also create a new separate Microsoft Edge window; however, it will use the InPrivate setting. This means that your browsing data (like page history, cookies, and temporary files) are not saved at the end of a browsing session and are instead discarded. Such windows are identified by a blue icon:



The next section in this menu includes only one option:

 Zoom: Consisting of two commands (+ and -), this feature is able to adjust the magnification level that Microsoft Edge uses. By default this is set to 100%, but you can increase it to make elements on a page bigger by clicking the + button. Or, decrease the zoom level and make items smaller by clicking the – button:



The lower section of the More Actions menu provides access to several different settings and features:

• Find on page: Clicking this option toggles the Find bar, which appears just below the address bar in Microsoft Edge:

Microsoft – 0	Official Horr $ imes$	+										-		×
$\leftarrow \ \rightarrow$	⊖ micro	osoft.com/en-ca								□ ☆	=	Ø	٩	
Find on page	Enter text to s	search	No results	<	>	Options \checkmark								×

Using this bar, you are able to search the current web page for particular keywords.

- **Print**: This will display the Print dialog box, which you can then use to preview and print the currently displayed web page.
- **Pin to Start**: If you click this option, a tile will be added to the Start menu that will automatically open the current page in Microsoft Edge.
- **F12 Developer Tools**: Display the F12 Developer Tools app, which is used to examine and work with the underlying code that powers each website.
- **Open with Internet Explorer**: This option will open the current page in Internet Explorer. This is useful if the page that you are using incorporates a web application that can only be operated when opened with Internet Explorer.
- **Send feedback**: With this command, you are able to submit feedback to Microsoft about Microsoft Edge, including any trouble that you may encounter.
- **Settings**: Displays the Settings pane.

CUSTOMIZING BROWSER SETTINGS

The Settings pane includes all sorts of different controls that you can use to customize different aspects of the Microsoft Edge experience. To access this pane, click More Actions → Settings:



When open, the Settings pane is displayed along the right side of the Microsoft Edge window:



From top to bottom, let's take a look at these settings:

• **Choose a theme**: You can use the first drop-down menu to choose between the default Light theme and the Dark theme as seen here:



 Show the Favorites bar: Below the theme settings, you will see the toggle to turn the Favorites bar on or off. (This bar will display quick links to any favorites stored in the Favorites Bar folder.) Here you can see it turned on:

Microsoft – Official Horr ×	+	-		×				
\leftarrow \rightarrow O \mid microsoft.com/en-ca			٩					
Add to the favorites bar by selecting \star , or by importing your favorites.								
Microsoft				<				

- Open with: This section has several radio buttons that are used to choose which page is displayed when Microsoft Edge is first opened. By default this will be the Start page; however, you can change this to the new tab page, previous pages, or a specific web page.
- Open new tabs with: Using this drop-down menu you can choose what is displayed on a new tab. By default your top sites will be displayed, but you have the option to change this to your top sites and suggested content or simply a blank page.
- Clear browsing data: Clicking the button in this section gives you the option to choose what kind of data you would like to remove. For example, you can choose to delete your history, cookies, cached data, and much more.

If you scroll down a little more in the pane, you will see the following options:

- Reading: This section includes two drop-down menus. The first allows you to choose between the default reading style and the light, medium, and dark background settings. The second allows you to control the font size that Reading view uses.
- Advanced settings: Clicking the button in this section will display the Advanced Settings pane.

Reading				
Reading view style				
Default				
Reading view font size				
Medium				
Advanced settings View advanced settings				
About this app				
Microsoft Edge 20.10240.16384.0				
© 2015 Microsoft				
Terms of use				
Privacy statement				

CUSTOMIZING ADVANCED SETTINGS

To modify some of the more technical settings that Microsoft Edge has to offer, you need to open the Advanced Settings pane. To do this, click More Actions \rightarrow Settings. Then, scroll to the bottom of the Settings pane and click the "View advanced settings" button:

Advanced settings
View advanced settings

When open, the Advanced Settings pane will be displayed along the right-hand side of the Microsoft Edge window:



From top to bottom, let's look at these settings:

Show the home button: This option is toggled off by default. When this option is toggled on, the Home button will be displayed on the toolbar:



If this option is toggled on, a drop-down menu will be provided directly under this toggle, which you can use to set a new home page.

- Block pop-ups: This option is toggled on by default and will block pop-ups from being displayed.
- Use Adobe Flash Player: Also toggled on by default, this option enables and disables Adobe Flash Player.

- Always use caret browsing: Caret browsing is disabled by default, but you can enable it using this switch. This feature allows a user to move around a web page and highlight selections with the keyboard rather than a mouse.
- Offer to save passwords: By default, Microsoft Edge will ask you if you would like to save your password each time you enter it into a website login page. This switch will disable this feature. Also note the "Manage my saved passwords" link, which allows you to manage any passwords that you previously saved.

If you scroll down a little more in the pane you will see the following options:

≪ Advanced settings -⊏	ı				
Save form entries					
On On					
Send Do Not Track requests					
Off Off					
Have Cortana assist me in Microsoft Edge					
On On					
Search in the address bar with					
Bing (www.bing.com)					
Show search suggestions as I type					
On On					
Cookies					
Don't block cookies \checkmark					
Let sites save protected media licenses on my device					
On On					

Let's review each option.

- Save form entries: When signing up with websites or purchasing items over the web, you will often be asked to fill out forms that include your basic information. This feature allows you to save this information so that the next time you need to fill out a form, Edge will automatically do it for you. By default this feature is enabled.
- Send Do Not Track requests: Disabled by default, this feature will tell websites that you do not wish to be tracked by their advertising networks.
- Have Cortana assist me in Microsoft Edge: If you are having trouble getting Cortana to work with Microsoft Edge, this toggle is the first thing that you should check. It will enable or disable Cortana integration.
- Search in the address bar with: By default, any search terms that you enter into the address bar will be sent to the Bing search engine. Using this drop-down menu, you can add another search provider to use instead.

- Show search suggestions as I type: This toggle controls whether you see search suggestions as you type within the address bar or a search text box. It is enabled by default.
- Cookies: This drop-down menu gives you control over how Microsoft Edge collects cookies. By default no cookies are blocked, but you have the option to disable cookies sent by third parties or disable them entirely. Note that if you disable cookies, you may lose some functionality on some websites.
- Let sites save protected media licenses on my device: If you purchase a license to view a movie or other media from an online provider, this toggle allows those providers to save this license to Microsoft Edge. This option is enabled by default.

Finally, at the bottom of the Advanced Settings pane, you will find the following options:



These settings are as follows:

- Use page prediction to speed up browsing, improve reading, and make my overall experience better: Microsoft Edge uses page prediction to predict the pages that you will go to next and load them ahead of time in the background. This can potentially make moving to the next page in a website almost instantaneous. Keep in mind that when this feature is enabled, your browsing data is sent anonymously to Microsoft to facilitate this process. This feature is enabled by default.
- Help protect me from malicious sites and downloads with SmartScreen Filter: The SmartScreen Filter is a feature that will detect phishing websites (fake websites that attempt to steal your credentials) and other harmful items, such as malware. By default this feature is enabled and generally should not be modified.

ACTIVITY 4-4 Modifying Microsoft Edge Settings

You would like to customize Microsoft Edge in different ways. To do this, you will need to navigate through its different settings.

1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account and open Microsoft Edge:



2. Inside the address bar, type "microsoft.com." Press Enter to navigate to that website:



3. Near the upper right-hand corner of the Microsoft Edge window, click the "More actions" button:



4. On the menu that appears, click "Pin to Start:"

Microsoft – Official Horr × +		– 🗆 X			
– $ ightarrow$ $ ightarrow$ microsoft.com/en-ca					
Microsoft	Search Microsoft.com	New window			
Store ∨ Devices ∨ Software & apps ∨	Support V	New InPrivate window			
		Zoom — 100% +			
	Contraction of the second seco	Find on page			
NEW Surface 3		Print			
<		Pin to Start			
		F12 Developer Tools			
There's a Surfa	Open with Internet Explorer				
Learr	Send feedback				
		Settings			
		ŕ			
Support Down	loads Apps Security	Shop			

5. Click the Start button on the taskbar and scroll to the bottom of the Start menu. There you will see a tile representing the current page (Microsoft.com in this case):



6. Return to the Microsoft Edge window and click the "More actions" button once again. Click Settings:



7. So that this pane won't hide itself automatically, click the pushpin icon in its upper right-hand corner to pin it:



8. With the Settings pane now pinned, the content area of Microsoft Edge will automatically resize:



9. Try out the dark theme by clicking Choose a theme \rightarrow Dark:

SETTINGS	×
Choose a theme	
Light	
Dark	
Off 🖓	

10. The Microsoft Edge window will now appear black with white text and section lines:


11. Use the same drop-down menu to change the theme back to Light. Next, click the "Show the favorites bar" toggle:

SETTINGS	×
Choose a theme	^
Light	~
Show the favorites bar	

12. Below the address bar, you will now see the Favorites bar and any favorites that are stored within it:



13. Scroll down in the Settings pane and click the "View advanced settings" button:

SETTINGS	\times
Reading Reading view style	^
Default	\sim
Reading view font size	
Medium	\sim
Advanced settings	
View advanced settings	- 1

14. Now the advanced settings for Microsoft Edge will be displayed. Click the "Show the home button" toggle:



15. A text box is now displayed below the toggle in which you can enter a URL for your home page. Replace the existing text with "bing.com" and then click Save:

 Advanced settings 	×	
Show the home button On		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
bing.com	×	
	Save	

16. Beside the Refresh button, click the now visible Home button:



17. The URL that you just entered will now be displayed:



18. Close Microsoft Edge to complete this exercise.

Summary

Over the course of this lesson you learned all about Microsoft Edge, the new default browser for Windows 10. You should now feel comfortable navigating the Microsoft Edge interface, as well as using it and its many features to browse the web. Additionally, you should now be able to work with tabs, as well as modify Microsoft Edge to your liking.

LESSON 5: CUSTOMIZING THE WINDOWS 10 ENVIRONMENT

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Change basic Windows settings
- Customize the Lock screen
- Customize the desktop

TOPIC A: Change Basic Windows Settings

Windows 10 includes many different settings that you can customize to make Windows act and appear exactly the way that you want it to. Over the course of this topic, you will learn about the two primary locations in Windows 10 where you can find most of these settings: the Settings window and the Control Panel.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to open and use the Settings window
- How to access the Control Panel
- About the categories in the Control Panel
- How to change the display of the Control Panel

ACCESSING THE SETTINGS WINDOW

The **Settings window** serves as a central hub for most of your computer's basic settings. For example, this window will provide you with access to settings to modify your account, but it won't overwhelm you with lots of technical options.

To open the Settings window, click the Settings option within the Start menu:



You can also access this window by clicking the "All settings" button at the bottom of the Action Center as shown on the right:

You could also click the Open Settings button on the Computer tab of File Explorer when This PC is selected:



Image: Image	/iew	+ -	□ ×
Properties Open Rename Location	Access Map network Add a network Iocation Network	Open Settings System System	
← → • ↑ 💻 > T	his PC >	✓ 💆 Search This PC	Q
✓	 Folders (6) Desktop Downloads Pictures Devices and drives (3) 	Documents Music Videos	
9 items 1 item selected	Floppy Disk Drive (A:)	Local Disk (C:) 35.1 GB free of 59.5 GB	8== E

OVERVIEW OF THE SETTINGS WINDOW

When it opens, you will see that the Settings window is divided into **nine categories**. Clicking on any of these categories will display settings that relate to that category. If you wish to find a particular setting, but do not know what category it falls under, you can type search terms into the provided search field:



Let's examine the types of settings that can be found in each category.

System

← Settings		- 0	
SYSTEM		Find a setting	,
Display	Customize your display		
Notifications & actions			
Apps & features			
Multitasking	1		
Tablet mode			
Power & sleep			
Storage			
Offline maps	Change the size of text apps and other items: 1	100% (Recommended)	
Default apps			
About	Orientation		
	Landscape		
	Lock rotation of this display		

The System category includes many different settings that allow you to control the basic underlying operation of Windows 10. This includes things like display settings, notification settings, multitasking functions, power and sleep settings, and more. Additionally, you can find some basic information about your computer in the About sub-category:

← Settings			-	×
🐯 SYSTEM			Find a setting	 2
Display	PC			
Notifications & actions	PC name	DESKTOP-7LF6BS9		
Apps & features	Rename PC			
Multitasking	Organization	WORKGROUP		
Tablet mode	Join a domain			
Power & sleep	Join Azure AD			
Storage	Edition	Windows 10 Pro		
Offline maps	Product ID	00330-80000-00000-AA159		
Defenteerer	Processor	Intel(R) Core(TM) i7-3630QM CPU @ 2	2.40GHz 2.40 GHz (2 processors)	
Default apps	Installed RAM	4.00 GB		
About	System type	64-bit operating system, x64-based pr	rocessor	
	Pen and touch	No pen or touch input is available for	this display	
	Change product	key or upgrade your edition of Window	'S	
	Deed the Driver	Channes of fee Mile device and Milescope fra		

You can also view how much storage space is being used and how much space is available by clicking the Storage sub-category:

← Settings	– 🗆 X
🐯 SYSTEM	Find a setting
Display Notifications & actions	Storage
Apps & features	This PC (C:) 24.8 GB used out of 59.9 GB
Multitasking	
Tablet mode	Save locations
Power & sleep	Change where your apps, documents, music, pictures and videos
Storage	are saved by default.
Offline maps	New apps will save to: This PC (C)
Default apps	New documents will save to:
About	OneDrive V
	New music will save to:

Devices

← Settings		-	×
🐯 DEVICES		Find a setting	ρ
Printers & scanners	Add printers & scanners		Ê
Connected devices Bluetooth	+ Add a printer or scanner		
Mouse & touchpad	Printers		
Typing	Canon Inkjet 0349 Class Driver		
AutoPlay	Microsoft Print to PDF		
	Microsoft XPS Document Writer		
	Microsoft XPS Document Writer#:1		
	Download over metered connection	ns.	
	To help prevent extra charges, keep this off so device so	offware	 ~

The Devices category is used to manage any external devices that are connected to your computer. For example, you can add and configure printers and scanners, as well as modify mouse and keyboard settings. To view a list of devices that are connected to your computer, click the "Connected devices" sub-category:



The AutoPlay sub-category includes options that let you configure what happens when a removable drive or memory card is connected to your computer. For example, you can have AutoPlay play media automatically, view the files on the device, take no action, or prompt you to choose an action each time:

← Settings			-	×
🐯 DEVICES		Find a setting		 <i>ب</i>
Printers & scanners Connected devices Bluetooth	AutoPlay Use AutoPlay for all media and devices On			
Mouse & touchpad	Choose AutoPlay defaults			
Typing	Removable drive			
AutoPlay	Choose a default	\sim		
	Memory card			
	Choose a default	\sim		
	Related settings Default app settings			

Network & Internet

← Settings		- □ >
🔅 NETWORK & INTERNET		Find a setting
Data usage	Overview	
VPN	Data usage from last 30 days	
Dial-up Ethernet	Ethernet: 457.22 MB	
Proxy	Usage details	
	Related settings	
	Storage settings	

The Network & Internet category is used to configure and manage any network or Internet connections that your computer may support. It includes different subcategories based on the type of hardware that your PC uses. For example, in this example the computer being used does not have a wireless card, so the Wi-Fi sub-category is missing.

The available subcategories allow you to view your Internet data usage from the past 30 days, configure a VPN (Virtual Private Network), configure a dial-up connection, set up and manage Wi-Fi connections, set up and manage Ethernet (wired) connections, and configure a proxy.



In the Personalization category you will find subcategories that allow you to modify the background for your desktop, change the accent colors, modify the Lock screen, view the settings for themes, and modify some basic Start menu settings.

Personalization

Accounts

← Settings		- 🗆 X
Ko Accounts		Find a setting P
Your account Sign-in options	John Smith abcwidgets@outlook.com Administrator	
Work access	Billing info, family settings, subscriptions, security setti more	ngs, and
Family & other users	Manage my Microsoft account	
Sync your settings	Sign in with a local account instead	
	Your picture	
	8	

The Accounts category includes options to configure your user account (and the accounts of others). Here, you can view your account settings, apply a profile picture, modify sign-in options, configure access to organizational resources (such as networks and e-mail), add new users, and configure how your Windows settings sync with other Windows 10 computers you may have access to.

I IIIIC & Laliguage	Time	&	Lan	gu	a	ze
---------------------	------	---	-----	----	---	----

← Settings		-	×
铰 TIME & LANGUAGE		Find a setting	 ٩
Date & time	Date and time		
Region & language	2:18 PM, Wednesday, July 22, 2015		
Speech	Set time automatically Off Change date and time Change		
	Time zone (UTC-08:00) Pacific Time (US & Canada) Adjust for daylight saving time automatically On	~	
	Formats First day of week: Sunday Short date: 7/22/2015		

In this category you will find settings to change the date and time, the time zone, formats, country and language settings, as well as speech options that control text-to-speech and microphone functions.

Ease of Access

← Settings	- 🗆 X
🔅 EASE OF ACCESS	Find a setting
Narrator Magnifier High contrast Closed captions Keyboard	Hear text and controls on the screen Narrator is a screen reader that reads all the elements on screen, like text and buttons. Narrator $\widehat{\mathbf{O}}$ Off Start Narrator automatically
Mouse	Off Off
Other options	VOICE Choose a voice Microsoft David Speed Pitch

Most of the controls in this category are used to control accessibility options. For example, you can enable the Narrator to read what's on the screen, configure magnifier settings, enable high contrast, configure the caption controls for videos, as well as change the keyboard and mouse settings (like cursor size and enabling the onscreen keyboard).

Privacy					
	← Settings			-	×
	🔅 PRIVACY		Find a setting		2
	General	Change privacy options			
	Location	Let apps use my advertising ID for experiences across ap	ps		
	Camera	On			
	Microphone	Turn on SmartScreen Filter to check web content (URLs) Windows Store apps use	that		
	Speech, inking, & typing	On			
	Account info	Send Microsoft info about how I write to help us improv and writing in the future	e typing		
	Contacts	On On			
	Calendar	Let websites provide locally relevant content by accessin language list	g my		
	Messaging	On On			
	Radios	Manage my Microsoft advertising and other personalization	tion info		
	Other devices	Privacy Statement			

The Privacy category includes many different subcategories that can be used to configure privacy settings for different components of your computer.

For example, the Camera sub-category includes toggles to control what apps can access your computer's camera:

٩

Update & Security

← Settings	– 🗆 X
() UPDATE & SECURITY	Find a setting
Windows Update	Windows Update
Windows Defender	Your device is up to date. Last checked: Yesterday, 7:58 PM
Backup	Check for updates
Recovery	Available updates will be downloaded and installed automatically.
Activation	Advanced options
For developers	

Finally, the Update & Security category includes many of the controls that you need to configure various security settings around Windows 10. For example, the Windows Update sub-category lets you check for new updates and security patches. Using the other subcategories you can configure Windows Defender, backup settings, Windows 10 recovery settings, and view activation information.

ACCESSING THE CONTROL PANEL

While the Settings window includes many different settings to configure your computer, there are some settings that can only be found in the **Control Panel**. The Control Panel has long been a part of Windows and acts as a central hub to modify a huge number of settings. While future versions of Windows may eventually eliminate the Control Panel in favor of the Settings window, you can still access it in Windows 10.

To open the Control Panel in Windows 10, there are few different methods that you can use. The quickest method is to right-click the Start button and click Control Panel:

	Programs and Features
	Power Options
	Event Viewer
	System
	Device Manager
	Network Connections
	Disk Management
	Computer Management
	Command Prompt
	Command Prompt (Admin)
	Task Manager
	Control Panel
	File Explorer
	Search
	Run
	Shut down or sign out
	Desktop
Ξ	 Ask me anything

You can also click the Control Panel listing within the Windows System folder in the All Apps view of the Start menu:



You could also simply type "Control Panel" into the search box on the taskbar and click on the top result:



OVERVIEW OF THE CONTROL PANEL

When the Control Panel is displayed, you will notice that it contains many of the same options that are found in the Settings window:



Also like the Settings window, you will see that it organizes settings into categories; however, under each category name you will also see some of its more commonly used settings. Clicking one of these options will open that setting or applet directly.

If you are unsure what category contains a specific setting, you can use the provided search box to find what you are looking for:

🖾 Control Panel		- 0	Х
\leftarrow \rightarrow \checkmark \bigstar Control Panel	~ Ö	Search Control Panel	Q
Adjust your computer's settings		View by: Category	

Let's examine what types of settings you can find in each category:



System and Security

This category gives you access to settings that affect the general operation and security of your computer. You will find links to Security and Maintenance, Windows Firewall, System, Power Options, File History, Backup and Restore, BitLocker, Storage Spaces, Work Folders, Administrative Tools, and Flash Player settings.

Network and Internet

늘 Network and Internet				-		×
← → ∽ ↑ 撞 → Control Panel →	Network and Internet >	~ Ū	Search Cor	trol Panel		Q
Control Panel Home	Network and Sharing Center					
System and Security	View network status and tasks Connect to a network	View n	etwork comp	uters and o	devices	
Network and Internet	HomeGroup					
Hardware and Sound	 Choose homegroup and sharing options 					
Programs 🧲	Internet Options					
User Accounts	Change your homepage Manage browser add-ons	Delete b	prowsing histo	ry and coo	okies	
Appearance and Personalization						
Clock, Language, and Region						
Ease of Access						

This category includes access to all of the settings that you need to set up, configure, and manage connections between your computer and a network or the Internet. It includes links to the Network and Sharing Center, HomeGroup, and Internet Options.

Hardware and Sound



This category gives you access to settings that are used to manage how your computer's hardware operates, as well as configure its sound options. Included are links to Devices and Printers, AutoPlay, Sound, Power Options, and Display.



This category will allow you to manage any programs that you have installed on your computer. For example, if you wanted to remove a program, this is the category you would choose. This includes accessing Programs and Features, as well as Default Programs.

User Accounts

User Accounts						-	X
- 🔶 👻 🛧 🎎 > Control Pa	nel > U:	er Accounts >		~ Ū	Search Contro	l Panel	,
Control Panel Home	<u>8</u>	User Accounts	🗣 Remove user accounts				
Network and Internet Hardware and Sound	Ø	Credential Manager Manage Web Credentials	Manage Windows Credent	ials			
Programs User Accounts							
Appearance and Personalization							
Clock, Language, and Region Ease of Access							

This category is used to create, manage, and modify user accounts in Windows 10. Included in this category are links to User Accounts and the Credential Manager. If you have an e-mail program like Microsoft Outlook installed, you may also see a Mail icon which will allow you to configure that application.

Appearance and Personalization

Network and Personalization		-	×
← → ~ ↑ 💺 > Control Panel	Appearance and Personalization > V 🖏	Search Control Panel	P
Control Panel Home System and Security	Personalization Change the theme Change sound effects Change screen sa	ver	
Network and Internet Hardware and Sound	Display Make text and other items larger or smaller Adjust screen resolu	ution	
Programs User Accounts	Taskbar and Navigation Navigation properties		
Appearance and Personalization Clock, Language, and Region	Ease of Access Center Accommodate low vision Use screen reader Turn on easy a Turn High Contrast on or off	ccess keys	
Ease of Access	File Explorer Options Specify single- or double-click to open Show hidden files and f	olders	
l	Fonts Preview, delete, or show and hide fonts Change Font Settings	Adjust ClearType text	

This is the category that you need to access if you would like to modify the appearance of Windows 10. Included are links to Personalization, Display, Taskbar and Navigation, the Ease of Access Center, File Explorer Options, and Fonts.

Clock, Language, and Region



In this category you will find links to change your system's clock, language, and region settings. Included are links to Date and Time, Language, and Region. As these settings are important to the operation of many apps, it is a good idea to make sure that they are correct.

Ease of Access



Finally, this category provides you with access to settings that provide accessibility enhancements to your computer. For example, using this category you can turn on speech narration. Included in this category are links to the Ease of Access Center and Speech Recognition.

CHANGING THE CONTROL PANEL VIEW

While the Control Panel is organized into categories by default, you can also view an alphabetical list of the primary settings that are available. To do this, click the "View by" drop-down menu near the top right-hand corner of the Control Panel window and click either the "Large icons" or "Small icons" options:



For example, here you can see the Control Panel viewed using the Small Icons setting:

All Control Panel Items -					
- → ~ ↑ 🖾 > Control Pane	I > All Control Panel Items >	✓ Č Search Control Panel ,			
Adjust your computer's settir	ngs	View by: Small icons 🔻			
Administrative Tools	🕞 AutoPlay	🐞 Backup and Restore (Windows 7)			
🖗 BitLocker Drive Encryption	💶 Color Management	Credential Manager			
Pate and Time	🐻 Default Programs	🚔 Device Manager			
and Printers	💷 Display	Ease of Access Center			
File Explorer Options	纋 File History	🖌 Flash Player (32-bit)			
A Fonts	•4 HomeGroup	🔒 Indexing Options			
🔂 Internet Options	🕮 Keyboard	😪 Language			
♂ Mouse	💺 Network and Sharing Center	🚅 Personalization			
Phone and Modem	🗃 Power Options	Programs and Features			
🐼 Recovery	🔗 Region	🐻 RemoteApp and Desktop Connections			
陀 Security and Maintenance	🛋 Sound	Speech Recognition			
Storage Spaces	🔇 Sync Center	🖳 System			
🖳 Taskbar and Navigation	Troubleshooting	🍇 User Accounts			
🕍 Windows Defender	P Windows Firewall	Work Folders			

ACTIVITY 5-1

Customizing Your Computer's Settings

You would like to become familiar with the different ways that you can view and work with many of your computer's different settings.

- **1.** To begin, sign into Windows 10.
- **2.** Open the Settings window by clicking the Start button and then clicking the Settings option:



3. The Settings window will now be open on your desktop:



4. Click the Accounts category:

Settings				-		×
🐯 SETTINGS			Find a settin	g		P
旦			-	Q		
System	Devices	Network & Internet	Personalization	لى Accoun	ts	
Display, notification apps, power	is, Bluetooth, printers, mouse	Wi-Fi, airplane mode, VPN	Background, lock screen, colors	Your accoun settings, work	t, sync c familv	,

5. With the Accounts category now displayed, you will see information about your current Windows 10 accounts. Additionally, you will see a variety of different settings that can be used to modify or manage your account:

← Settings		-	×
🔅 ACCOUNTS		Find a setting	Q
Your account	John Smith		
Sign-in options	abcwidgets@outlook.com Administrator		
Work access	Billing info, family settings, subscriptions, security settin more	gs, and	
Family & other users	Manage my Microsoft account		
Sync your settings	Sign in with a local account instead		
	Your picture		
	8		

6. Click the "Sign-in options" sub-category:



7. You will now see settings for the various sign-in options that are available to you:

← Settings	- 🗆 X
	Find a setting \wp
Your account	Require sign-in
Sign-in options	f you've been away, when should Windows require you to sign in again?
Work access	When PC wakes up from sleep \vee
Family & other users Sync your settings	Password Change your account password Change
	PIN Create a PIN to use in place of passwords. Having a PIN makes it easier to sign in to Windows, apps, and services. Add
	Picture password

(Your settings may be different depending on what type of account you are using.)

8. Return to the Settings home screen by clicking the Back button in the upper left-hand corner of the window:

÷ ,	Settings
ŝ	ACCOUNTS
Your a	ccount

9. The Settings window will once again list its categories. Inside the search field, type "display:"

÷	Settings		-	×
<u>ت</u>	SEARCH RESULTS	display		×
X	Project to a second screen			
X	Display settings			
×,	Change settings for multiple displays			

10. A list of settings that include "display" in the name will now be listed. Click the "Display settings" option:



11. The System category will now be open to the Display sub-category:



12. Close the Settings window by clicking the Close button in its upper right-hand corner:



13. Open the Control Panel by right-clicking the Start button and clicking Control Panel on the context menu:

Programs and Features
Power Options
Event Viewer
System
Device Manager
Network Connections
Disk Management
Computer Management
Command Prompt
Command Prompt (Admin)
Task Manager
Control Panel
File Explorer
Search
Run
Shut down or sign out
Desktop
Ask me anytning



14. The Control Panel window will now be displayed on your desktop:

15. Click the "System and Security" category header:



16. The "System and Security" category will now be open and list many different links:



17. Click the System link header:



18. Information about your computer will now be displayed:



19. Return to the Control Panel home by clicking the Control Panel Home link near the upper left-hand corner of this window:



- 20. The main screen of the Control Panel will now be displayed. Change the view by clicking the "View by" drop-down menu and then clicking the "Large icons" option:
 Search Control Panel
 View by: Category ▼
 - □ ×
 Search Control Panel
 View by: Category
 Category
 Large icons Small icons
- 21. An alphabetized list of primary settings will now be shown:



22. Apply the category view by clicking the "View by" drop-down menu once again and clicking the Category option:

	_		×
Search Co	ntrol Panel		٩
View by:	arge icons 🔻		
	Category	N	
and Re	Large icor	ls Is	
	Small icor	IS	

23. Click the Close button in the upper right-hand corner of the Control Panel to complete this exercise.

TOPIC B: Customize the Lock Screen

As you now know, the Lock screen is the first screen that is displayed when your computer starts or when you wake it up. In addition to a background image and the current date and time, you will also see glyphs that depict network status, power levels, and other information. Over the course of this topic, you will learn how to customize this screen.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to use the Lock screen
- How to change the Lock screen background
- How to change what apps appear on the Lock screen
- How to change the screen saver

USING THE LOCK SCREEN

The Lock screen has been designed to display the current date and time, as well as a background picture of your choosing. Additionally, you can choose to include basic information from specified apps. For example, here you can see some detailed weather information and that there is one unread e-mail message:



Aside from information gathered from a selection of apps, you will also see glyphs that convey information about various aspects of your PC. For example, you will see network connectivity information in the lower right-hand corner of the Lock screen. In this example, the computer is connected to a network using a cable (icon shown on the right).

팊

© All rights reserved.

If it were connected to a wireless connection, you would instead see the Wi-Fi symbol. If you are using a notebook computer, you will also see information about your PC's battery.

CHANGING THE BACKGROUND

To change the background of the Lock screen, first open the Settings window (Start \rightarrow Settings), and then click the Personalization category:

Settings					×
🔅 SETTINGS			Find a setting	کر	
System Display, notifications, apps, power	Devices Bluetooth, printers, mouse	Network & Internet Wi-Fi, airplane mode, VPN	Personalization Background, lock screen, colors	Accounts Your account, sync settings, work, family	
Time & language Speech, region, date	Ease of Access Narrator, magnifier, high contrast	Privacy Location, camera	Update & security Windows Update, recovery, backup		

Click the "Lock screen" sub-category:



All the settings that control the Lock screen will now be displayed:



A preview of the current Lock screen will be displayed with a series of thumbnail images below it. Click on any of these thumbnails to apply them or click the Browse button to find an image on your computer. After you choose a new background image, it will be reflected in the preview:



If you wish to have a rotation of pictures on your Lock screen, you can click the Background drop-down menu and click Slideshow:



When the Slideshow option is selected, you will then need to select the folder in which the slideshow pictures are stored:

← Settings		-	×
PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting	2
Background Colors	4.25 Thursday, July 23		
Lock screen	Background		
Themes	Slideshow		
Start	Choose albums for your slideshow		
	Pictures		
	Pictures		
	+ Add a folder		
	Advanced slideshow settings		
	Choose an app to show detailed status		

You will also be given access to some advanced slideshow settings that allow you to control how the slideshow behaves in conjunction with power settings, as well as other options.

CHANGING APPS

Status information from some of the apps that you have installed on your computer can be shown on the Lock screen in two different levels of detail: **detailed** and **quick status**.

As the name implies, the **detailed status** level will show a line or two of information from a single app. (By default the Calendar app is selected, but you can change it whichever compatible app you would like.)

The **quick status** level will only give you the very basic status information about an app, like the number of unread e-mails in the Mail app. You may have up to seven apps showing a quick status on the Lock screen.

To change what apps appear on the Lock screen, first open the "Lock screen" sub-category of the Personalization category in the Settings window. Scroll to the bottom of this subcategory. Here, you will see a series of icons. The single icon on its own line is used to choose which app shows the detailed status, while the line of icons below it is used to choose which apps show quick statuses:

← Settings		-	
C PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting	Q
Background	Choose your picture		
Colors			
Lock screen			
Themes	Browse		
Start	Choose an app to show detailed status		
	Screen timeout settings		
	Screen saver settings		

Clicking on a thumbnail allows you to choose from a list of compatible apps that you can add to the Lock screen:

Colors			
Lock screen		None	
Themes	Browse	Weather	
Start	Choose an app	Get Office	
		People	
	Choose apps to	Alarms & Clock	
		Calendar	+ +
		Mail	
	Screen timeout	Store	
	<u>ت</u>	Xbox	

CHANGING THE SCREEN SAVER

While **screen savers** have been around for a long time, their original purpose (to prevent static images from burning into the screen of a monitor) is rarely a problem anymore.

However, they are still available with Windows 10 to add a little visual flair to your computer when you are not using it.

By default, Windows 10 does not use a screen saver at all. To change this (or change the screen saver that has been previously applied), click the "Screen saver settings" link at the bottom of the "Lock screen" sub-category of the Personalization category in the Settings window:

← Settings			- C	з ;	×
Sersonalization		Find a setting		Ş	2
Background	Choose your picture				^
Colors					
Lock screen					
Themes	Browse				
Start	Choose an app to show detailed status				
	Choose apps to show quick status				
	Screen timeout settings				
	Screen saver settings 🔶				

Alternatively, you can also access the same settings by opening the Control Panel, searching for "screen saver," and clicking the "Change screen saver" link:



Screen Saver Se	ttings		×
-Screen saver-		0.02	Draviau
(None)		✓ Settings	Preview
(None) Wait: 1	minutes 0	n resume, display logon	screen
(None) Wait: 1 Power manage Conserve energy brightness and Change power	minutes 0 ment gy or maximize pe other power settin settings	n resume, display logon	screen

In either case, the Screen Saver Settings dialog will be displayed:

Clicking the "Screen saver" drop-down menu allows you to choose from a small selection of screen savers that are included with Windows 10. Once a screen saver has been selected, you can use the Wait increment box to choose when the screen saver is shown, and if you want to ask for user credentials when it is interrupted.

ACTIVITY 5-2

Customizing the Lock Screen

Now that you are growing more comfortable with Windows 10, you would like to learn how to make it more your own by choosing a new Lock screen background and customizing which apps are displayed.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- **2.** Open the Settings window by clicking Start \rightarrow Settings:



3. With the Settings window now open, click the Personalization category:



4. Now that the Personalization category is displayed, click the "Lock screen" subcategory:

← Settings		-	×
Dersonalization	Find a setti	ng	 ρ
Background	Preview		
Colors			
Lock screen			
Dermes Dermes	Aa Sample Taxt		
	Background Picture		
	Choose your picture		

5. You will now see a preview of the current Lock screen, followed by a number of different settings:



6. In the "Choose your picture" section, click a different thumbnail to apply it as a background picture:



7. The preview will update and show you how the Lock screen will look with the new background picture:



8. Scroll down in the window. You will see a series of icons that are used to choose which apps appear on the Lock screen. Under the "Choose an app to show detailed status" header, you will see the Calendar icon by default. Click it:

← Settings			-	×
🔅 PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting		<i>P</i>
Background	Choose your picture			^
Colors				
Lock screen				
Themes	Browse			
Start	Choose an app to show detailed status			
-				
	Choose apps to show quick status			
	Screen timeout settings			
	Screen saver settings			

(If you see a different icon, you can still click it to display the same menu shown in the next step.)

9. A list of apps that are compatible with this feature will be shown. Click the Weather option:

← Settings			-	×
PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting		~
PERSONALIZATION Background Colors Lock screen Themes Start	Chose your picture Nore Veature Get Office Get Office Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Calendar Veature Veature Calendar Veature	Find a setting		ρ
	Screen saver settings			

10. The Weather icon will now be shown under this header:

← Settings			-		×
🔅 PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting		_	2
Background	Choose your picture				
Colors					
Lock screen					
Themes	Browse				
Start	Choose an app to show detailed status				
	Choose apps to show quick status				
	Screen timeout settings				
	Screen saver settings				


11. Close the Settings window and click Start \rightarrow [Your Username] \rightarrow Lock:

12. You will now see your newly customized Lock screen that includes a new background picture and weather details for your area:



This exercise is now complete.

TOPIC C: Customize the Desktop

Just like with previous versions, Windows 10 allows you to customize the desktop by changing the background, color scheme, and theme. In this topic, you will learn how to customize the desktop.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- How to change the desktop background
- How to change the accent color
- How to apply a theme

CHANGING THE DESKTOP BACKGROUND

Just like you can change the background picture of the Lock screen, you can also change the background picture that appears on the desktop. To do this, open the Personalization category of the Settings window and ensure that the Background sub-category is displayed:

← Settings		– 🗆 X
🔅 PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting \wp
Background	Preview	
Colors		
Lock screen		
Themes	Sample Text	
Start		
	Background	
	Picture \lor	
	Choose your picture	
	Browse	

A preview of the current desktop will be displayed with a series of thumbnails listed below it. Click on any of these thumbnails to apply the related image or click the Browse button to find an image on your computer. Once you choose a new background image, this change will be reflected in the preview:



Once a picture has been applied, you can use the "Choose a fit" drop-down menu to choose how the image is positioned on your screen:

Choose a fit

The options include:

- **Fill**: The selected picture will fill up your entire screen, but some of it may be cropped.
- Fit: The selected picture will re-sized to fit your screen horizontally, but blank areas may appear above or below it.
- **Stretch**: The selected picture will be stretched to fit your screen from top to bottom, but it may appear distorted.
- **Tile**: The selected picture will be tiled across your screen evenly using its default size.
- Center: The selected picture will be centered using its default size, but blank areas may appear around it.
- Span: The selected picture will be stretched to fit two or more monitors that are connected to your computer. Ensure that the selected picture is wide enough for this purpose.

If you wish to have a steady rotation of desktop backgrounds so that the same image is not always displayed, you can click the Background drop-down menu and click Slideshow:

← Settings	– 🗆 X
ERSONALIZATION	Find a setting ρ
Background	Preview
Colors	
Lock screen	
Themes	Sample Text
Start	
	Background
	Picture
	Solid color
	Slideshow
	Drouge

When the Slideshow option is selected, you will then need to select the folder in which the pictures to include in the slideshow are stored. Additionally, you can choose how often the picture is changed:

← Settings		-	
🔅 PERSONALIZATION	Fir	nd a setting	Q
Background			
Colors			
Lock screen	Background Slideshow		
Themes			
Start	Choose albums for your slideshow Pictures		
	Browse		
	Change picture every		
	30 minutes 🗸		
	Choose a fit		
	Fill		

Alternatively, you can click the "Solid color" option under the Background drop-down menu. This option will allow you to choose from a variety of solid colors that you can use as a background:

Background
Solid color



CHANGING THE ACCENT COLOR

To change the accent colors that Windows 10 uses for borders, tiles, icons, and tabs, first open the Colors subcategory of the Personalization category of the Settings window:

← Settings		– 🗆 X
Sersonalization		Find a setting
Background	Preview	
Colors		
Lock screen		
Themes	Sample lext	
Start		
	Choose a color	
	Automatically pick an accent color from my background	I
	Off	
	Choose your accent color	

Like the other subcategories, you will see a preview of how the desktop looks with the current settings.

Below the preview you will see a toggle that can be used to source the accent colors from background picture. (For example, if your background includes lots of red, a shade of red will be used for accents.) Below this, you will see a grid of color swatches that you can use to manually pick an accent color:



Below the color selection options, you will see a switch that is disabled by default. When enabled, it will show color on the Start menu, taskbar, and Action Center. For example, here you can see how the Start menu looks with this option enabled while a shade of blue is the accent color:



Below this toggle you will see another option that you can use to make the Start menu, taskbar, and Action Center transparent. Finally, the "High contrast settings" link will display the "High contrast" sub-category of the Ease of Access category in the Settings window.

APPLYING A THEME

Themes are used to apply a consistent look and feel throughout the Windows environment. For example, a theme can change the background picture, accent color, and taskbar transparency settings all at one time. To apply a new theme, first open the Personalization category in the Control Panel. This is can be done by clicking the "Theme settings" link within the Themes sub-category of the Personalization category in the Settings window:

← Settings	
🔅 PERSONALIZATION	
Background	Themes
Colors	Theme settings
Lock screen	Deleted Cettings
Themes	Advanced sound settings
Start	Desktop icon settings
	Mouse pointer settings

Or, simply go through the Control Panel directly:



When open, you will see that the Personalization window includes a gallery of default themes that you can choose from:

Personalization			-		
🛧 🖬 - Contro	Panel > Appearance and Personalization > Personalization	ٽ ~	Search Control Panel		,
Control Panel Home	Change the visuals and sounds on your co	mputer			
	Click a theme to change the desktop background, color	r, and sounds all at	once.		
	My Themes (1)				
	Unsaved Theme				
			Get more theme	online	
	Windows Default Themes (3)				
		*	ļ		
	Windows Windows 10	Flowers			
	High Contrast Themes (4)				

To apply a new theme, click on the theme in question. It will immediately be applied.

ACTIVITY 5-3

Customizing the Desktop

You would like to see the various different ways that you can customize the desktop and make it your own.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- **2.** Open the Settings window by clicking Start \rightarrow Settings:



3. With the Settings window now open, click the Personalization category:

Settings				– 🗆 ×
🐯 SETTINGS			Find a setting	٩ ٩
System Display, notifications, apps, power	Devices Bluetooth, printers, mouse	Network & Internet Wi-Fi, airplane mode, VPN	Personalization Background, lock screen, colors	Accounts Your account, sync settings, work, family
Time & language Speech, region, date	Ease of Access Narrator, magnifier, high contrast	Privacy Location, camera	Update & security Windows Update, recovery, backup	

4. With the Personalization category now open, you should see the Background subcategory displayed. If not, select it:

← Settings		– 🗆 X
PERSONALIZATION		Find a setting ρ
Background	Preview	
Colors		
Lock screen	Sample Text	
Themes		
Start		
	Background	
	Picture ~	
	Choose your picture	
	Rrowse	

5. Apply a different background picture for your desktop by clicking one of the thumbnails that are presented:

Choose your picture



6. The preview of your desktop will change to incorporate the new background picture:



7. Click the Colors sub-category:

÷	Settings
ট্ট	PERSONALIZATION
Backg	ground
Color	s 🖓
Lock :	screen
Them	les
Start	

8. You would like the accent color to match the new picture that you selected. Click the "Automatically pick an accent color from my background" switch so it is in the On position:

← Settings		-	×
DERSONALIZATION	Find a settin	g	 Q
Background	Preview		
Colors			
ock screen			
hemes	Sample Text		
tart	Aa		
	Choose a color		
	Automatically pick an accent color from my background		
	→ C off		
	Choose your accent color		

9. All of the accent colors in Windows 10 will now match the new background. In this example you can see that the accent color is now a light blue:



10. Close the Settings window to complete this exercise.

Summary

Over the course of this lesson you learned about the various ways that you can customize Windows 10. You should now know where you can access Windows settings, and you should be familiar with what settings are available. Additionally, you should now know how to customize both your Lock screen and your desktop in a number of different ways.

LESSON 6: USING WINDOWS 10 SECURITY FEATURES

Lesson Objectives

In this lesson you will learn how to:

- Configure passwords
- Use Windows Defender
- Store and share files with OneDrive

TOPIC A: Configure Passwords

The password to your Windows 10 account is an important thing to consider. While it should be memorable, it should not be easy for others to guess. Aside from the standard alphanumeric password, you also have the option to add PIN and/or picture passwords so that you don't always have to type out a complicated password. Over the course of this topic, you will learn about the different types of passwords that Windows 10 has to offer you.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About passwords
- How to add a PIN password
- How to add a picture password

MANAGING PASSWORDS

Your Windows 10 account password is used for everything from logging into your account to buying apps and completing certain operations. You can change this password at any time by first opening the Settings window (Start \rightarrow Settings), and then clicking the Accounts category:





With the Accounts category displayed, click the "Sign-in options" sub-category:

This sub-category includes several different settings that relate to your password. (You may see different options depending on what type of account you are using.)

At the top, you will see the "Require sign-in" drop-down menu. This allows you to choose if you would like to have Windows require your password if your PC is woken up or remove that requirement entirely. To change your password, click the Change button under the Password category:



A pop-up dialog box will appear in which you need to enter your password to proceed:



Once you enter your password and click Next, you will be prompted to enter your new password twice, as well as a hint:

€ Change your pas	ssword	
New password		
Reenter password		
Password hint		
		Next Cancel

Click the Next button once you have filled in the information. You will see a confirmation dialog box:

Click Finish to complete the process.

Change y Next time you s	YOUT password sign in, use your new password.		
8	Acme Widgets Local account		
		Finish	Cancel

ADDING A PIN PASSWORD

PIN passwords are simple numeric passwords that can be used in place of a regular password. The idea behind this is that you can much more easily log into your Windows device without having to type in a long password string.

To create a PIN password, first open the "Sign-in options" sub-category of the Accounts category of the Settings window. Next, click the Add button under the PIN header:

← Settings			-	×
		Find a setting		 ρ
Your account	Require sign-in			Â
Sign-in options	If you've been away, when should Windows require you	to sign in again?		
Work access	When PC wakes up from sleep \smallsetminus			
Family & other users Sync your settings	Password Change your account password Change			
	Create a PIN to use in place of passwords. Having a PIN easier to sign in to Windows, apps, and services.	makes it		

A pop-up will then ask you to enter your current password. Do so, and then you will be asked to enter and re-enter a PIN that you can use to access your account:

Set up a PIN Create a PIN to use in place of passwords. Har device, apps, and services.	ving a PIN makes it easier to sign in to your
••••	↑
	OK Cancel

Once a PIN has been added, you can change it by clicking the appropriate Change button in the "Sign-in options" sub-category:

PIN

You can use this PIN to sign in to Windows, apps, and services.



I forgot my PIN

ADDING A PICTURE PASSWORD

Picture passwords are similar to a PIN in that they offer you a simplified way to log into your account. Instead of having to type in your password, you recreate mouse gestures on a picture that you previously set up.

To add a picture password, click the Add button under the "Picture password" header:

Picture password

Sign in to Windows using a favorite photo



First you will need to enter your current account's password. Once that is done, you will be presented with the Picture Password screen:



This screen allows you to choose between using the default picture or a picture of your own. In either case, you can position this picture within the frame however you like by clicking and dragging. When you are ready to create the picture password, click the "Use this picture" button:



The first stage of the process is to use your mouse to draw (click and drag) three separate mouse gestures over the picture. For example, you could circle the runner and draw lines that follow the top of the rock formations:



(Remember that the direction in which you draw your gestures does matter.)

You will then be asked to repeat those same gestures. As you complete each gesture, the number of the gesture that you need to draw is shown. When you've successfully repeated the gestures, you will receive a confirmation:



After a picture password has been applied, you will see buttons to change it or remove it under the "Picture password" header:

Picture password

Sign in to Windows using a favorite photo

Change

Remove

ACTIVITY 6-1 Creating a PIN Password

To help save time when logging into your Windows 10 account, you are going to create a simple PIN password.

- **1.** To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- **2.** Open the Settings window by clicking Start \rightarrow Settings:



3. With the Settings window now open, click the Accounts category:



4. With the Accounts category now displayed, click the "Sign-in options" sub-category:



5. Under the PIN header, click the Add button:

← Settings	- 0	×
	Find a setting	ρ
Your account	Require sign-in	^
Sign-in options	If you've been away, when should Windows require you to sign in again?	
Work access	When PC wakes up from sleep $\ \lor$	
Family & other users	Pageword	
Sync your settings	Change your account password Change	
	PIN	
	Create a PIN to use in place of passwords. Having a PIN makes it easier to sign in to Windows, apps, and services.	
	Picture password	~

If this setting is not available, click through each of the sub-categories on the lefthand side of the Accounts category of the Settings window to complete the exercise. **6.** A pop-up dialog box will appear in which you need to enter your current password. Do so and click "Sign in:"

	×
Please reenter your password	
Sign in with your Microsoft account. You can use this account with other apps on this device. Learn more.	
abcwidgets@outlook.com	
·····•	
Forgot my password	
Sign in	

7. The "Set up a PIN" pop-up will now be displayed. Enter the PIN that you would like to use into both of the fields. Click OK:

Set up a PIN	
Create a PIN to use in place of passwords. Hav device, apps, and services.	ing a PIN makes it easier to sign in to your
•••••	
•••••	↑
	OK Cancel

8. With the new PIN now applied, close the Settings window. Press Win + L on your keyboard to lock your computer. Move past the Lock screen and you will see a text box in which you can enter your PIN:



9. Enter your PIN. You will automatically be logged into your Windows 10 account. This completes the exercise.

TOPIC B: Use Windows Defender

While the Internet is an excellent resource and a major component of communication in today's world, it can also be a dangerous place for your computer. Over the course of this topic, we will learn about one of the key features that helps protect your computer from viruses and malware: Windows Defender.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About Windows Defender
- How to open Windows Defender
- About the Windows Defender interface
- How to modify Windows Defender settings

WHAT IS WINDOWS DEFENDER?

Windows 10 includes a built-in antivirus package that is active as soon as you turn on your computer called **Windows Defender**. It is designed to protect your computer from a variety of threats found on the Internet. It will scan any files that are downloaded to your computer for malicious code. As this app is automated to ensure that it scans for threats on a regular basis and will update itself, you typically will not need to interact with it often. However, it is important to know how to work with it should the need arise.

OPENING WINDOWS DEFENDER

Windows Defender, unlike other third-party security products, is integrated right into the Windows 10 operating system. However, it does have an interface you may use to interact with it and its settings. To open Windows Defender using the Start menu, display the "All apps" list and click the Windows Defender listing within the Windows System folder:



(Alternatively, you can type "Windows Defender" into the search field and click on the most relevant result.)

OVERVIEW OF WINDOWS DEFENDER

When Windows Defender is opened, the following interface will be displayed:

Windows Defender PC status: Protected	- 🗆 X
Home Update History	💭 Settings 🛛 🧿 Help 🔻
Your PC is being monitored and protected.	Scan options: Quick Full Custom
 Real-time protection: On Virus and spyware definitions: Up to date 	Scan now
Scan details Last scan: Today at 1:21 PM (Quick scan)	

At the top of this window, you will see a color-coded bar that will indicate the current status of your antivirus protection. This bar will be green if no problem has been identified, yellow if there is a moderate problem, or red if there is a critical issue.

The main portion of the interface is divided into three tabs: Home, Update, and History. The **Home tab** will be displayed by default. It includes basic information about the current status of Windows Defender, including when it was last updated and when it last scanned your PC. You will also see controls on this tab to manually start a scan:

🕍 Windows Defender	- 🗆 X
PC status: Protected	
Home Update History	💭 Settings 🕜 Help 🔻
Your PC is being monitored and protected.	Scan options: Quick Full Custom
 Real-time protection: On Virus and spyware definitions: Up to date 	Scan now
Scan details Last scan: Today at 1:21 PM (Quick scan)	

The Update tab displays detailed information about your virus and spyware definitions:

indows Defender status: Protected		- 0
Home Update History		🔅 Settings 💡 He
Virus and spyware definitions	Up to date	
Your virus and spyware definiti	ns are automatically updated to help protect y	our PC.
Definitions created on:	7/23/2015 at 3:35 PM	
Virus definition version:	1.203.325.0	Update
Spyware definition version:	1.203.325.0	
Did you know?		
Virus, spyware, and other malwa on your PC. These definitions are updated an	e definitions are files that are used to identify n tomatically, but you can also click Update to ge	nalicious or potentially unwanted software et the latest versions whenever you want.

Definitions are used to identify threats, so they need to be updated constantly to keep your computer protected. This process is automatic by default, but you can start a manual update by clicking the Update button. The lower portion of this window will display helpful information about Windows Defender and the update process.

The **History tab** contains links to display items that Windows Defender has previously flagged as being potentially harmful for your computer, as well as the action you took:

🕍 Windows Defender	-		
PC status: Protected			
Home Update History	🔅 Settings	? Help -	
View the items that were detected as potentially harmful and the actions that you took on them:			
Quarantined items			
Items that were prevented from running but not removed from your PC.			
○ Allowed items			
Items that you've allowed to run on your PC.			
○ All detected items			
Items that were detected on your PC.			
To help protect user privacy, these items are hidden. Click View details to see the items. View details			

To view the history, you first need to select the "Quarantined items," "Allowed items," or "All detected items" radio button.

- Quarantined items will display any items that were prevented from being executed but are stored in a secure location.
- Allowed items will list any items that you've chosen to run despite being flagged as a
 possible issue.
- All detected items will show all items that have been detected.

Once you've selected either of these options, click the "View details" button. A box will be displayed showing the item types you selected:

🕍 Windows Defender		-		×
PC status: Protected				
Home Update History		💭 Settings	? Hel	р 🔻
View the items that were detected as potentially harmful and the actions th	at you took on them:			
 Quarantined items Items that were prevented from running but not removed from your P Allowed items Items that you've allowed to run on your PC. All detected items Items that were detected on your PC. 	рс.			
Detected item	Alert level	Date move	lestore	

Near the upper right-hand corner of the Windows Defender window, you will also see the **Settings button**:



Clicking this button will open the Update & Security category of the Settings window to the Windows Defender sub-category. Here, you can find options to control how Windows Defender operates:



CHANGING WINDOWS DEFENDER SETTINGS

In the Windows Defender sub-category of the Update & Security category on the Settings window, you will find all sorts of settings to control how the program works.

Let's break down each section in this sub-category:

Real-time protection	This section contains only one setting, which is used to toggle Windows Defender's real-time protection on and off. Real-time protection alerts you immediately when malicious files are detected on your computer and should generally be left on.
Cloud-based protection	This section contains one setting and a link to Microsoft's privacy statement. This setting is used to control if you want to send information to Microsoft about a potential security problem or not.
Sample submission	The setting in this section allows you to toggle the ability for Windows Defender to send samples of any malicious items it detects to Microsoft to help them learn about it.
Exclusions	This section is used to add files, folders, file types, and file processes to the exclusion list. Any items on the exclusion list are not scanned by Windows Defender. You would typically add an item to this list if it is falsely detected as a threat.

Version info	In this section you will see a list of version numbers that indicate what version each part of Windows Defender has last been updated to. Below this information you will see a link to open Windows Defender directly.
--------------	--

ACTIVITY 6-2

Using Windows Defender

In order to ensure that your PC is protected, you would like to update Windows Defender and run a quick scan.

- 1. To begin, log into your Windows 10 account.
- 2. Inside the search box on the taskbar, type "Windows Defender" and click the top search result:



3. Windows Defender will now be open on your desktop:



4. Click the Update tab:

🕍 Windows Defender	
PC status: Protected	
Home Undate	History
	Your PC is being monitored and protected.

5. To ensure that Windows Defender is completely up to date, click the Update button:

Windov C stat u	vs Defender I s: Protected		_	
Home	e Update History		🎇 Settings	🕐 Help 🔻
	Virus and spyware definitions:	Up to date		
	Your virus and spyware definitio	ns are automatically updated to help protect your PC.		
	Definitions created on: Definitions last updated: Virus definition version: Spyware definition version:	7/23/2015 at 3:35 PM 7/23/2015 at 9:28 PM 1.203.325.0 1.203.325.0	Update	
()	Did you know?			
	Virus, spyware, and other malwar on your PC. These definitions are updated aut	e definitions are files that are used to identify maliciou omatically, but you can also click Update to get the la	is or potentially unwanted sof test versions whenever you w	tware ant.

6. Windows Defender will then continue to download and install any updates that it might find:

🕍 Windows Defender	-		×
PC status: Protected			
Home Update History	💭 Settings	? Help	-
Virus and spyware definitions: Updating			
The latest virus and spyware definitions from Microsoft are being installed.			
Installing	😯 Cancel update	e	ł
You can close or minimize the app window during this update.			
Did you know?			
Virus, spyware, and other malware definitions are files that are used to identify malicious or pote on your PC. These definitions are updated automatically, but you can also click Update to get the latest versi	ntially unwanted so	ftware /ant.	

7. When the update process is complete, click the Home tab:

🕍 Windows De	fender	
PC status: P	rotected	
Home	Update	History

8. Ensure that the Quick radio button is selected and then click the "Scan now" button:



9. Windows Defender will now start to scan your PC for any malicious items:

Mindows Defender	– 🗆 X
PC status: Protected	
Home Update History	💭 Settings 🛛 🥥 Help 🗸
Your PC is being scanned This might take some time, depending on the type of	i scan selected.
	Cancel scan
Scan type: Quick scan	
Start time: 10:58 PM	
Time elapsed: 00:00:09	
Items scanned: 2566	

10. When the scan is complete, you will see the results:



11. Close Windows Defender to complete this exercise.

TOPIC C: Store and Share Files with OneDrive

Microsoft OneDrive continues to be an important feature in Windows that you can use to save, back up, and share files. Over the course of this topic, you will learn about OneDrive and how it works in Windows 10.

Topic Objectives

In this topic, you will learn:

- About Microsoft OneDrive
- About the OneDrive notification icon
- How to view your local OneDrive folder
- How to view your online OneDrive folder
- How to upload files and folders to your OneDrive account
- How to change OneDrive settings

WHAT IS ONEDRIVE?

Microsoft OneDrive (formerly known as SkyDrive) is an online storage service that can sync changes to files between devices and keep them safe while still allowing you to access them from anywhere. A OneDrive account is included with every Microsoft account (Outlook, Hotmail, Live, etc.) and will automatically be configured if you are using such an account to log into Windows.

USING THE ONEDRIVE NOTIFICATION ICON

As OneDrive has been completely integrated into Windows 10, you will see its components scattered throughout it. In particular, if you examine the notification area, you will see a OneDrive notification icon:



(You may need to click the "Show hidden icons" arrow to see it.)

This icon will change to indicate any activity that is happening in your OneDrive account. For example, if you added an item to your OneDrive folder, it will change to show a blue circular arrow icon in the middle of it as it syncs that change with the online folder:



Clicking on this icon will show you when your OneDrive account was last synced, as well as provide a link to your local OneDrive folder:



Right-clicking this icon will open a contextual menu that also includes an option to open your OneDrive folder, as well as open your browser to OneDrive.com. You will also be able to view the details of any sync problems that you might be having, view how much storage space is available to you, access OneDrive settings, find help, and exit OneDrive entirely:

(Open y Go to C	our ()neD	O nel rive.c	Driv com	e fol	der	
١	View sync problems						
Ν	Manage storage						
S	Settings						
H	lelp						>
E	xit						
	鼦		k				
		^	Ē	(1)	Ę	11:21 7/23/	AM 2015
VIEWING YOUR LOCAL ONEDRIVE FOLDER

To view your local OneDrive folder, click the OneDrive listing within the Navigation pane in File Explorer:



(Note that some of the folders in this example are actually folders that exist within the OneDrive account. These folders can be identified by the status icon in their lower left-hand corners.)

You will then see your OneDrive's contents just like any folder or drive:

🕿 🛃 📙 🗢 OneDriv	e							- 0	×
File Home Shar	e View								~ ()
Pin to Quick Copy Paste access Clipboar	X Cut ‱ Copy path ₽ Paste shortcut	Move Copy to * Org	Delete Renam	New New folder New	item ▼ access ▼	Properties	Open ▼ Edit History	Select a	II one election
← → • ↑ ▲ > 0	OneDrive →				```	✓ Ö Search	n OneDrive		P
🗸 🖈 Quick access	Name	^		Date modified	Туре		Size		
📃 Desktop 🛛 🖈	🕖 🤯 Documents			7/23/2015 11:18 AM	File fold	der			
👆 Downloads 🛛 🖈	🚽 🛃 Music			7/3/2015 4:12 PM	File fol	der			
😹 Documents 🚿	Pictures			7/21/2015 12:24 PM	File fold	der			
R Pictures	Public			7/3/2015 4:12 PM	File fold	der			
	👩 Getting start	ed with OneDrive		3/25/2015 6:32 PM	Office (Open XML	615	(B	
> 🐔 OneDrive									
> 💻 This PC									
> 💣 Network									

(You can also expand the OneDrive listing within the Navigation pane so that you can see the subfolders there.)

VIEWING YOUR ONLINE ONEDRIVE FOLDER

To view your online OneDrive folder, right-click the OneDrive notification icon and click "Go to OneDrive.com:"

C	Open your OneDrive folder
0	Go to OneDrive.com
V	/iew sync problems
N	Manage storage
S	ettings
H	Help >
E	xit
	🤋 🐣
	留
	へ EP (小) 同 11:34 AM 7/23/2015

This action will open your default web browser to the OneDrive.com website:



Click the "Sign in" button and enter your Microsoft account credentials. You will then be presented with a view of your online OneDrive folder:



Your online OneDrive folder will contain everything that your offline one does; however, that might not always be the case the other way around. For example, you can choose to have OneDrive sync only specific folders so that it will download some files from your account, but not others.

UPLOADING FILES AND FOLDERS

Anything that you place into your local OneDrive folder (or any of its subfolders) will be uploaded to your online OneDrive account automatically. This is a great way to back up files to a secure location to ensure that they will not be lost due to a software or hardware crash. Additionally, any changes that you make to a file or folder that resides here will automatically be synced with any other copies of that item.

For example, suppose that you are working on a presentation stored in your OneDrive account using your PC at the office, but you use your laptop to add some finishing touches later. If you update that presentation file directly within OneDrive (or copy it over after the fact) using your laptop, the newly updated file will be sent to your OneDrive account and then propogate to any other computers that you use with OneDrive – including, in this case, the PC at your office. This saves you from e-mailing yourself files or copying them using USB drives.

CHANGING ONEDRIVE SETTINGS

To view and change your OneDrive settings, right-click the OneDrive notification icon and then click Settings:

0	Open your OneDrive folder Go to OneDrive.com							
V	View sync problems							
N	/lanage sto	orage						
S	ettings		N					
F	lelp		45	>				
E	xit							
	90	<u> </u>						
	翻							
	^	F	¢⊅) 📮	11:39 AM 7/23/2015				

The Microsoft OneDrive dialog box will then be displayed on your desktop. It is divided into five tabs: Settings, Auto Save, Choose Folders, Performance, and About.

The **Settings tab** will be displayed by default. It includes general settings, like controlling when OneDrive starts with Windows 10 and enabling the "Fetch files" feature. If enabled, this feature allows you to access all files on your PC from another computer from the OneDrive website:

Settings	Auto save	Choose folders	Performance	About	
Gener	al				
	tart OneDrive	e automatically w	nen I sian in to	Windows	
Le	et me use On <u>ore info</u>	eDrive to fetch a	ny of my files o	n this PC	
⊡u M	se Office to v ore info	work on files with	other people at	t the same	: time
	OneDrive				
UTIIIIK	onconte				
To sy OneE sign o OneE	vnc files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros In set up OneDriv Frent OneDrive fo	oft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop syn	ou need to account. A ncing with	sign out of After you
To sy OneE sign o OneE	vnc files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros en set up OneDriv rrent OneDrive fol e	soft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop sy	ou need to account. A ncing with	o sign out of After you
To sy One sign o One	vnc files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros en set up OneDriv rrent OneDrive fol e	soft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop sy	ou need to account. A ncing with	o sign out of After you
To sy OneL sign o OneL	ync files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros n set up OneDriv rent OneDrive fol e	oft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop sy	ou need to account. A ncing with	o sign out of After you
To s) OneI sign o OneI	ync files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros en set up OneDriv rrent OneDrive fol e	soft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop sy	ou need to account. A ncing with	o sign out of After you
To sy OneI sign o OneI	Inc files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros n set up OneDriv rent OneDrive fol e	soft account, yo e for the other Ider will stop sy	ou need to account, A ncing with	o sign out of After you

Also on the Settings tab is the Unlink OneDrive button. Clicking this button will unlink your PC from whichever OneDrive account it is currently linked to. You would use this button if you wanted to configure your PC with a different OneDrive account.

The "Auto save" tab allows you to automatically save data from devices to OneDrive:



The **"Choose folders**" tab only contains the "Choose folders" button. If you would like to only download and sync specific folders on your OneDrive account with your PC, you would click this option:

licrosoft OneDrive						×		
Settings	Auto save	Choose folders	Performance	About				
-Your f	olders syncin	ng on this PC						
If yo you o	If you don't want to keep everything on your OneDrive on this PC, you can choose to sync only some folders by clicking "Choose folders."							
С	hoose folder	S						

When the "Choose folders" button is clicked, you will see a list of the folders in your OneDrive account. The folders with a checkmark placed next to them are being synced with the current PC. Remove this checkmark to remove the associated folder from your computer (but not remove it from OneDrive):

C Microsoft OneDrive	×
Sync your OneDrive files to this PC The files you sync will take up space on this PC	
Sync all files and folders in my OneDrive	
Sync only these folders Files not in a folder (614.7 KB) Cocuments (6.1 MB) Music (0.0 KB) Pictures (0.0 KB) Public (0.0 KB) Comparison (0.0 KB)	
Selected: 6.7MB Remaining space on C: 35.2 GB	ancel

The **Performance tab** includes only the "Improve upload speed by uploading files in batches" checkbox. This is checked automatically and will generally help your files upload faster. However, it is more bandwidth-intensive, so you may want to consider deselecting this option if you have limited bandwidth or are using other bandwidth-intensive services:

\land Micro	🝊 Microsoft OneDrive						
Settings	Auto save	Choose folders	Performance	About			
Upload	d speed						
🗹 Ir	Improve upload speed by uploading files in batches						
This option uses more bandwidth. If you notice problems with your Internet connection, clear this check box.							

Finally, the **About tab** includes a series of links to general information about Microsoft OneDrive, its current service status, terms of use, and privacy statement. You will also see the current version of OneDrive that is installed on your computer:

\land Microso	licrosoft OneDrive							
Settings A	uto save	Choose folders	Performance	About				
More info	0							
Get help	p with One	Drive	Terms	of use				
Privacy	Privacy & Cookies			e Status				
About Microsoft OneDrive								
Version 2015 (Build 17.3.5907.0716)								
© 2015	© 2015 Microsoft Corporation. All rights reserved.							

ACTIVITY 6-3

Using OneDrive

You would like to explore the various ways that you can interact with OneDrive on your desktop.

1. To begin, sign into your Windows 10 account.

2. On the taskbar, click the File Explorer icon:



3. With the File Explorer window open, click the OneDrive entry in the Navigation pane:

Image: Share Usew Image: Share Vsew Image: Share Vsew <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>						
Nie Home Share View Image: Share Image: Sh	🐂 l 💟 📗 🗢 l File Exp	orer			-	
A turns	File Home Sha	re View				~ 🕐
Frequent folders (4) Desktop Downloads Pictures Pictures Pictures This PC Network Desktop This PC Pictures Pic		Quick access >		✓ [™]	Search Quick access	Q
 Vouick access Frequent folders (4) Downloads Downloads Documents Pictures Pictures This PC Pictures Network 						
titens in the formula is the second	🗸 🖈 Quick access	✓ Frequent folders (4)				
4 items	E. Desktop 🕫	Desktop	Downloads	Documents		
a Documents b Pictures c OneDrive C DepDrive C DepDriv	👆 Downloads 🛛 🤘	This PC	This PC	OneDrive		
Pictures Pi	🥖 Documents 🛛			N		
A Condition	痰 Pictures 🛛 🛪	Pictures				
Aitens	> 🐔 OneDgive					
4 items	This DC					
4 items	y 🛄 This PC					
4 items I III III III III III III III III III	> 💣 Network					
4 items I III III III III III III III III III						
4 items i EE 📼						
4 items I III III III III III III III III III						
4.itens I EE 📼						
4 items i EE 💽						
4 items in the second						
4itens EE						
4 items i EE 📰						
4 items						
4 items						
4 items						
lite 📼						
	4 items					BE 📼

4. The contents of your local OneDrive folder will now be listed. Note the small sync status icon that appears next to each item:

🚄 🛃 📙 🖛 Or	eDrive						-	×
File Home	Share	View						~ 🕐
← → • ↑ 4	> 0i	neDrive >			~	Ū	Search OneDrive	Q
🗸 🖈 Quick access		Name	Date modified	Туре	Size			
E. Desktop	*	Ø Documents	7/24/2015 5:49 AM	File folder				
Downloads	*	🛃 Music	7/3/2015 4:12 PM	File folder				
Documents	*	🔊 Pictures	7/24/2015 5:49 AM	File folder				
Distures		👩 Public	7/3/2015 4:12 PM	File folder				
Pictures	7	👼 Getting started with OneDrive	3/25/2015 6:32 PM	Office Open XML	(515 KB		
> 🐔 OneDrive								
> 💻 This PC								
> 💣 Network								

5. Close File Explorer and examine the notification area. If you do not see the OneDrive notification icon, expand the notification area by clicking the upward-pointing arrow:



(If the OneDrive icon is visible, skip to the next step.)

6. Click the OneDrive icon to see when it was last updated (synced):



7. Now right-click this icon and click Settings:



8. The Microsoft OneDrive dialog will now be shown on your desktop. Examine the Settings tab of this dialog box. You will see that OneDrive has been set to start automatically when Windows 10 starts:

\land Micro	soft OneDri	ve				×
Settings	Auto save	Choose folders	Performance	About		
Gener	al					
⊻s	tart OneDriv	e automatically wł	nen I sign in to	Windows		
Le M	et me use On <u>ore info</u>	eDrive to fetch a	ny of my files o	n this PC		
⊡u M	se Office to ore info	work on files with	other people a	t the same	time	
Unlink	OneDrive					
To sy OneI sign (OneI	ync files with Drive and the out, your cur Drive.com.	a different Micros In set up OneDrive Irent OneDrive fol	oft account, y e for the other der will stop sy	ou need to account. A ncing with	sign out of After you	
Un	link OneDrive	e				
				OK	Cancel	
				UK	Cancel	

9. Click the "Choose folders" tab and then click the "Choose folders" button:



10. A pop-up will display all of the folders that exist in your OneDrive account, as well as information on how much storage space is available to you:

Microsoft OneDrive	×
Sync your OneDrive files to this PC The files you sync will take up space on this PC	
☑ Sync all files and folders in my OneDrive	
Sync only these folders ✓ Telesnotia folder (6:14.7 KB) > ✓ Documents (6:1 MB) > ✓ Music (0:0 KB) > ✓ Public (0:0 KB)	
Selected: 6.7MB Remaining space on C: 35.2 GB	
ОК	Cancel

11. Deselect the checkbox that is associated with any folder that you do not need to or want to sync with your PC:

Microsoft OneDrive	×
Sync your OneDrive files to this PC The files you sync will take up space on this PC	
Sync all files and folders in my OneDrive	
Sync only these folders Sync only these folders Files not in a folder (614.7KB) Comments (6.1MB) Music (0.0 KB) Pictures (0.0 KB) Public (0.0 KB)	
Selected: 6.7MB Remaining space on C: 35.2 GB OK	Cancel

(If you are doing this for the first time, a warning dialog may be displayed. Review this information and continue.)

12. Click OK to apply the new settings:



13. Back at the Microsoft OneDrive dialog box, click OK:

\land Micro	soft OneDri	ive				×
Settings	Auto save	Choose folders	Performance	About		
-Your f	folders syncin	ig on this PC				
If yo you	u don't want can choose t	to keep everythir o sync only some	ng on your One folders by clicki	Drive on ng "Choo	this PC, ose folders."	
		_				
C	hoose folder	S				
				ОК	Car	ncel

14. Your changes will now be applied. Sign out of your Windows 10 account to complete this exercise.

Summary

During this lesson you learned about some of the security features that are available to you in Windows 10. You should now feel comfortable changing your password, adding a PIN password, and creating a picture password. As well, you now know about Windows Defender and how to use it to check your computer for malicious items. Finally, you should now know about OneDrive, how it works, and how to change its settings.

APPENDICES

Keyboard Shortcut Quick Reference Sheet

ent	Minimize the window	Win + Down Arrow
	Maximize the window	Win + Up Arrow
agem	Switch to the previous window	Alt + Tab
Mana	Snap to the right	Win + Right Arrow
морг	Snap to the left	Win + Left Arrow
Wir	Open Task View	Win + Tab
	Close the current window	Alt + F4
	Display the Start menu	Win
rface	Display the desktop	Win + D
	Open the Start button's context menu	Win + X
e Inte	Toggle Cortana (speech)	Win + Q
ate th	Search Windows and the web	Win + S
Vavig	Open Windows settings	Win + I
-	Open the Action Center	Win + A
	Peek at the desktop	Win + ,
Manage Files	Open File Explorer	Win + E
	Select all items	Ctrl + A
	Copy selected object	Ctrl + C
	Cut selected object	Ctrl + X
	Paste clipboard contents	Ctrl + V

s	Open Task View	Win + Tab
sktop	Create new virtual desktop	Win + Ctrl + D
ial De	Close current virtual desktop	Win + Ctrl + F4
Virtu	Switch between virtual desktops	Win + Ctrl + Left Arrow/Right Arrow
	Apply bold formatting	Ctrl + B
General	Apply underlining	Ctrl + U
	Apply italic formatting	Ctrl + I
	Align text to center	Ctrl + E
	Align text to left	Ctrl + L
	Align text to right	Ctrl + R
	Print	Ctrl + P
	Undo last action	Ctrl + Z
	Redo last action	Ctrl + Y

Glossary

app

Software that is installed on your computer to complete a specific task.

boot

The process that a computer goes through when it is first turned on.

clipboard

Where copied or cut items are temporarily stored before they are pasted elsewhere.

context menu

The menu that appears when an item is right-clicked.

contextual tab

Extra tabs that appear on the ribbon of an application when a specific object is selected.

desktop

The primary working area in Windows where you run applications.

desktop application

An application that is designed to operate on the desktop that is typically more complex than an app.

File Explorer

A built-in application that is used to view and manage files and folders on a computer.

folder An object that is used to store files.

hardware

The physical components that make up a PC.

jump list

A menu that appears when you click and drag an icon off the taskbar.

library

A special type of folder that lists related files and folders from various locations in a single area.

Microsoft Edge

The new default web browser that is included in Windows 10.

notification area

An area designed to show icons for running applications that you can view and interact with.

OneDrive

An online storage solution that allows users to store, access, and distribute files.

Recycle Bin

A directory that is used to temporarily store deleted objects. Can be used to restore or permanently delete items.

ribbon

An interface component that organizes commands into tabs and groups.

search engine

An online service that searches the web for terms that are entered.

Snap

A feature that is used to keep open windows locked to either side, or in a corner, of the computer screen.

Start button

Located on the far left-hand side of the taskbar. Used to display the Start menu.

Start menu

Used to find applications and settings, as well as view information via tiles.

taskbar

An interface element that appears along the bottom of the screen by default. Will display icons for open or pinned apps. URL Stands for Uniform Resource Locator. A unique address that you can follow to a resource on the Internet.

web browser

An application that is used to display information from the web.

Windows Defender

A built-in virus scanner that protects your computer from malicious items.

Index

Α

Account	
Logging in	
Logging out of	
Action Center	25, 34, 35, 353, 403
Anatomy of	
Clearing notifications from	
Closing	
Customizing notifications	
Expanding notifications	
Notification area icon	
Opening	
What is?	
Administrative Tools	
Adobe Flash Player	
AutoPlay	

В

Bing	
Searching with	
What is?	
BitLocker	

С

Control Panel	
Anatomy of	
Appearance and Personalization category	
Clock, Language, and Region category	
Customizing view	
Ease of Access category	
Hardware and Sound category	
Network and Internet category	
Opening	
Personalization category	
Programs category	
Searching	
System and Security category	
User Accounts category	
What is?	
Cortana	
Activating with voice commands	
Configuring	
Customizing categories	
Hey Cortana	
, Notebook	
Searching using taskbar field	
Searching web with	
Using menu	
What is?	

D

Desktop	
Anatomy of	
Context menu	
Customizing background image	
Customizing colors	
Moving items	
Opening items	
Showing	
Types of icons	
Using Peek	
Dialog Box	
What is?	

Ε

Ease of Access	
Customizing with Control Panel	
Customizing with Settings window	
High contrast	
Editing Commands	
Clipboard	
Cut, Copy, and Paste	
Paste Special	
Undo and Redo	

F

File Explorer	, 453
Address bar	.218
Closing	, 218
Customizing Details view	.224
Customizing layout	.224
Customizing view	. 225
Customizing with Control Panel	.368
Details pane	. 223
File menu	. 220
Home tab	.221
Interface overview	.217
Jump list	8, 39
Navigating with	. 233
Navigation pane	, 227
Adding items to Quick Access	, 239
Removing items from Quick Access	.229
Showing and hiding	.223
Opening	, 232
Preview pane	, 236
Quick Access toolbar	, 225
Ribbon interface	, 225
Share tab	. 222
Showing Libraries list	.216
Sorting files and folders	.224
View tab	. 222
What is?	. 215
Zipping files and folders	. 222
Files	
Creating	. 243
Deleting	. 236
Naming	.243

Opening	245, 257
Printing	253
Saving	248, 262
What are?	215
Zipping	
Folder Options Dialog	225
Folders	
Creating	. 40, 226
Deleting	41
What are?	215
Zipping	222

Η

I

And Microsoft Edge	Internet Explorer	
Opening	And Microsoft Edge	
What is? 266	Opening	
	What is?	

J

lump List	39
What is?	28

L

Libraries	
Adding items to	
Default	
Showing in File Explorer	
What are?	
Lock Screen	
Changing background	
Changing picture	
Customizing displayed apps	
Customizing with Settings window	
Detailed Status app	
Enabling notifications	
Quick Status apps	
Showing	
What is?	

М

22, 24, 306, 314, 325, 345, 348, 481

Clearing history	
Configuring cookies	
Creating new window	
Customizing home page	
Customizing search engine	
F12 Developer Tools	
Hub	269, 281, 282, 285, 286, 289, 290, 318
InPrivate browsing	
Managing favorites	
More Actions menu	
Navigating with	
Opening	
Pinning panes	
Pinning to Start menu	
Pop-up blocker	
Printing from	
Reading List	
Reading view	
Saved passwords	
Search suggestions	
Searching Internet with	
Searching using Cortana	103, 107, 303, 307, 310, 339
Settings pane	
Share pane	
Showing/hiding Home button	
SmartScreen Filter	
Tabs	
About	
Closing	
Creating new	
Duplicating	
Moving to new window	
Refreshing	
Re-opening closed	
Using	
l op sites list	
Viewing favorites	
Viewing history	
Web Notes	
Zooming	
Changing sottings	119 1EE
Changing settings	440, 455 450, 458
Notification icon	430, 438 433 454
Starting on Windows boot	
Unlinking from Windows account	904+ 9NN
Unloading files to	449 ЛЛТ
Viewing local	
	446 AAA
What is?	440
Microsoft SkyDrive	See Microsoft OneDrive
Microsoft Windows 10	
Booting	
Logging into	9.12.18
Logging out of	
Shutting down	
What is?	

Ν

Notepad	
Notification Area	
Viewing calendar	
Viewing hidden icons	25
What is?	
Notifications	
Closing	145
Customizing	
Using	
What are?	

0

Ρ

Password	
Changing	
Logging in with	
Picture	
PIN	
Personal Computers	
BIOS	8
Hardware	5
Operating systems	
Software	6
Types of	4
Programs	
Anatomy of	
Closing	
Downloading and installing	
Opening	
Uninstalling	

Q

Quick Access Toolbar	
Customizing commands	
What is?	

R

Recycle Bin	
Anatomy of	
Closing	
Emptying	
Opening	
Restoring items	
What is?	

S

Screen Saver	
Customizing	
What is?	

Settings Window	
Accounts category	
Anatomy of	
Devices category	
Ease of Access category	
Network & Internet category	
Opening	
Personalization category	
Privacy category	
Searching	
System category	
Time & Language category	
Update & Security category	
Sign In Screen	
And picture password	
And PIN password	
Ease of Access menu	
Shut Down menu	
Start Menu	
Anatomy of	
Context menu	
Customizing tiles	
Customizing with Settings window	
Enabling and disabling live tiles	56
Pinning items to	
Resizing	
Viewing	
Viewing all apps	
Start Screen	
Viewing with Tablet mode	
What happened to?	

T

Tablet Mode	20, 35, 36, 146, 152
Disabling	
Enabling	
What is?	34
Task Manager	24
Task View	22, 182, 187
Taskbar	
Arranging icons	24
Identifying active window	77
Jump list	
Minimizing windows to	
Pinning items to	63
Search field	50, 104, 136, 185, 191
Toolbars menu	24
Viewing open windows	
Viewing tooltips	22
What is?	
Theme	
Changing	
What is?	
Tooltips	22, 26, 27, 37

W

Web Notes	
Adding	

Available tools	
Erasing marks	
Exiting	
Highlighter tool	
Pen tool	
Saving	
Using Clip tool	
Using Highlighter tool	
Using Pen tool	
Using Typed Note tool	
Viewing	
Windows	
Cascading	
Closing	
Cycling between	
Identifying active	
Maximizing	
Minimizing	
Resizing manually	
Restoring	
Scrolling	185
Shaking	207. 214
Showing side by side	
Snap Assist	
Snapping	79, 86, 186, 192
Stacking	206
Switching between	
Unsnapping	
Viewing open	
Windows Defender	,,
Changing settings	435
Customizing with Settings window.	361
Interface overview	430
Manually running scan	431 440
Opening	479 A37
Real-time protection	425, 437 435
	/32 /38
Viewing guarantined items	
What is?	
Windows Explorer	See File Fynlorer
Windows Explorer	366
Windows Store	
Anatomy of	164
Downloading and installing anns	168 175
Navigating in	100, 173 165 174
Onening	
Searching for anns	
What ic?	
What IS:	100 חסב גר ד סבר 101 חב כב ד
Creating document	201, 203, 20, 20, 20, 201, 208, 208, 208, 208, 208, 208, 208, 208
Saving documents	